#### "A robotic device to assess and rehabilitate upper limb movements in cerebral palsy children and stroke adults"

DIAL

Gilliaux, Maxime

#### Abstract

Cerebral palsy (CP) and stroke are major causes of permanent disabilities. These disabilities justify intensive interdisciplinary rehabilitation and regular assessments, which could be optimized using robotics. This PhD thesis investigated the clinical interest in robotic devices to assess and rehabilitate upper limb movements in CP children and stroke adults. This investigation was performed with the REAplan robot, which is an end-effector robotic device that moves the patient's upper limb in a horizontal plane using various assistance modes (i.e., active, active-passive, passive). The first part of this thesis investigated how a robotic device could quantitatively assess upper limb movements in both populations. A standardized protocol was developed to assess upper limb kinematics using the REAplan robot in CP children and stroke adults. The reproducibility, validity, responsiveness and reference standards of this protocol were established, and a short version of this protocol wa...

Document type : Thèse (Dissertation)

### Référence bibliographique

Gilliaux, Maxime. A robotic device to assess and rehabilitate upper limb movements in cerebral palsy children and stroke adults. Prom. : Detrembleur, Christine ; Stoquart, Gaëtan

Université catholique de Louvain Faculté des sciences de la motricité Institute of Neuroscience Louvain Bionics

### A robotic device to assess and rehabilitate upper limb movements in cerebral palsy children and stroke adults



### Maxime GILLIAUX

Thesis submitted in fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of "Docteur en sciences de la motricité"

Supervisors: Prof. Christine Detrembleur Prof. Gaëtan Stoquart

June 2015

Université catholique de Louvain Faculté des sciences de la motricité Institute of Neuroscience Louvain Bionics

# A robotic device to assess and rehabilitate upper limb movements in cerebral palsy children and stroke adults

Maxime GILLIAUX

Thesis submitted in fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of "Docteur en sciences de la motricité"

Supervisors: Prof. Christine Detrembleur Prof. Gaëtan Stoquart

June 2015



"Technology as destiny"<sup>1,2</sup>.

# JURY

#### **Chair:**

Professor J.L. Thonnard Université catholique de Louvain, Belgium

#### **Supervisors:**

Professor Ch. Detrembleur Université catholique de Louvain, Belgium

Professor G. Stoquart Université catholique de Louvain, Belgium

#### **Committee:**

Professor R. Ronsse Université catholique de Louvain, Belgium

Professor Y. Bleyenheuft Université catholique de Louvain, Belgium

Professor Ph. Marque Université de Toulouse, France

Professor M. Raison Ecole Polytechnique de Montréal, Canada

# REMERCIEMENTS

Réaliser une thèse de doctorat est souvent considéré comme un processus long et fastidieux. Entamer et finaliser une thèse de doctorat ne se fait donc pas seul. Tout au long de ce travail, j'ai eu la chance d'être entouré de personnes riches humainement, intellectuellement et scientifiquement. Il me semblait donc indispensable de commencer ce manuscrit en remerciant chaleureusement les personnes qui ont largement contribué à la réalisation de ce travail.

Mes premiers remerciements vont à mes promoteurs, les Professeurs Christine Detrembleur et Gaëtan Stoquart, qui avec complémentarité m'ont accompagné tout au long de ma thèse.

Le Professeur Detrembleur a quotidiennement été présente afin de m'épauler dans les difficultés que rencontrent un doctorant. La programmation, les statistiques ? Rien de plus passionnant et évident grâce aux qualités pédagogiques de Christine. De plus, la combinaison de ses qualités humaines, scientifiques et d'encadrement m'a permis de trouver un juste milieu entre vie professionnelle et personnelle; mon travail n'en a été que plus efficace.

Le Professeur Stoquart m'a permis d'élargir mon esprit tout au long de ce travail. Mon souhait était de réaliser une thèse à visée clinique, directement utile aux patients. Son expérience et ses compétences m'ont permis d'insérer/d'adapter mes idées à la réalité clinique. Il s'est toujours montré disponible et patient pour me transmettre ses connaissances et m'aider dans la rédaction de ce travail.

Chère Christine, cher Gaëtan, merci pour tout ce que vous m'avez apporté pendant ces dernières années. J'espère sincèrement pouvoir continuer à collaborer avec vous dans un avenir proche. Cette thèse de doctorat est l'aboutissement d'une collaboration constante entre le monde de la clinique et de l'ingénierie. Merci au Professeur Thierry Lejeune pour son soutien inconditionnel tout au long de ma thèse. Le projet n'aurait jamais pu voir le jour sans son aide. Monsieur Lejeune, merci pour votre confiance en me permettant, il y a cinq ans, d'entamer ce travail. Merci également pour votre appui logistique, rédactionnel, scientifique et clinique qui a largement contribué à la qualité de ce travail. Merci à mes amis et collaborateurs, les Docteurs Julien Sapin et Daniel Galinski avec qui nous avons pu développer une manière synergique de travailler afin d'intégrer efficacement l'ingénierie au service de l'homme, du patient. Merci également au Professeur Bruno Dehez pour tous ses conseils. Merci à Messieurs Martin Vanderwegen, Adrien Denis ainsi que les stagiaires en informatique pour leur soutien technique ; répondre aux exigences d'un clinicien n'est pas toujours évident, vous y êtes très bien arrivés. Merci également à Mélissa Cara, graphiste (Pop and Gum Studio), pour sa créativité et disponibilité dans la conception des environnements graphiques du dispositif. Enfin, merci à la société Fishing Cactus pour leur soutien technique dans la création de différents jeux intégrés au robot.

Merci au Professeur Jean-Louis Thonnard d'avoir présidé le jury de ma thèse. Merci aux Professeurs Philippe Marque, Maxime Raison, Yannick Bleyeneuft et Renaud Ronsse, membres de ce jury, d'avoir lu et critiqué attentivement mon manuscrit. Je souhaite vous remercier pour vos conseils et remarques qui m'ont permis d'améliorer la qualité de ma thèse de doctorat. La défense privée est une épreuve qui est particulièrement stressante pour le doctorant ; j'en garderai un souvenir positif grâce aux échanges constructifs que nous avons pu avoir.

Je souhaite également remercier l'ensemble des mécènes de la Fondation Saint Luc (Bruxelles) qui ont soutenu ce projet depuis 2010. Obtenir un financement n'est pas évident pour un clinicien chercheur. Les nombreuses initiatives de la Fondation Saint-Luc permettent à de nombreux projets cliniques et scientifiques de voir le jour. Pour les patients et la Science, merci !

L'adaptation du dispositif REAplan au besoin des patients et la réalisation des différentes études cliniques n'auraient jamais été possible sans les conseils avisés et la disponibilité des cliniciens de nombreux centres hospitaliers.

Je souhaite tout d'abord remercier les nombreux thérapeutes/médecins/assistants des cliniques universitaires Saint Luc (Bruxelles) qui me font confiance et me soutiennent depuis 2010. Parmi ces nombreuses personnes, un merci particulier à Madame Françoise Pirali... Merci Françoise de m'avoir suggéré, en 2009, de modifier mon mémoire de fin d'étude en rencontrant Christine Detrembleur et Benjamin Hidalgo afin d'entamer un mémoire à visée expérimentale. Ta suggestion a été le début de toute cette aventure. Merci aux Drs Anne Renders, Delphine Dispa et leur équipe du centre de référence IMoC (Cliniques universitaires Saint-Luc, Bruxelles) ainsi qu'à Madame Dominique Holvoet (Ergothérapeute, Parnasse) pour leur expertise et soutien lors de l'étude réalisée chez les enfants cérébro-lésés. Merci à Madame Catherine Hereng et son équipe de m'avoir si gentiment accueilli à l'Institut Royal d'Accueil pour l'Handicap Moteur (Bruxelles). Merci à Geoffroy Dellicour et son équipe pour leur accueil et leurs conseils au sein du Centre Hospitalier de William Lennox (Ottignies). Merci aux Drs Patricia Dessart, Géraldine Jacquemin, Madame Christine Clinquart et leur équipe pour leur accueil au sein du Centre Hospitalier de Valida (Bruxelles). Merci à l'école Chapelle-aux-champs (Bruxelles), la maison de retraite "Le Point du Jour" (Bierges), L'école "Lycée Martin V" (Louvain-la-Neuve) de nous avoir accueilli pour la réalisation de nombreux tests. Merci également à l'entreprise Orthopédie Van Haesendonck pour leur générosité et leur expertise dans la création des orthèses du robot REAplan. Enfin, pour l'ensemble de ces centres, je remercie chaleureusement les nombreux sujets/patients qui ont accepté de tester le dispositif dans le cadre de ce travail.

Je souhaite également remercier mes nombreux collègues et amis du laboratoire de la marche pour ces nombreux moments de sympathie et d'échanges constructifs. Une équipe aussi soudée est le substrat de la réussite. Merci également aux différents membres et amis du centre de recherche en énergie et mécatronique (UCL) de m'avoir accueilli dans vos locaux. Merci aux nombreux étudiants qui ont contribué à ce travail via leur mémoire de fin d'études.

Mes derniers remerciements ne sont pas les moindres. Merci à Numa, Amandine, Sébastien, Johanna, François, Adeline pour leur amitié inconditionnelle. Merci à mes parents qui m'ont toujours soutenu dans mes choix. Je n'aurai jamais pu arriver au bout de mes rêves sans votre aide. Merci également à mes beaux-parents pour votre intérêt et soutien tout au long de ma thèse ; j'ai beaucoup de chance d'avoir été intégré dans votre famille. Merci à Olivier, Julie, Sébastien, Aline, Sophie, Julie, Steve, Quentin, Clémentia, Thomas, Marie et Jonathan : la famille est un monument de bonheur, merci pour notre unité et complicité. Enfin, Je ne remercierai jamais assez ma fiancée, Céline, de m'avoir épaulé depuis le début de cette aventure. Merci pour ta présence, ton soutien, tes conseils tant dans les moments de réussite que de doute.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

#### SUMMARY (French and English versions)

#### **GENERAL INTRODUCTION**

1.	Context	21
2.	Upper limb assessment	25
3.	Upper limb rehabilitation	32
4.	Purposes of the PhD thesis	36

#### PART 1 - A robotic device to assess upper limb movements

#### **Chapter 1**

Age effects on upper limb kinematics assessed by the REAplan robot in healthy school-aged children

1.	Abstract	41
2.	Introduction	42
3.	Materials and Methods	43
4.	Results	50
5.	Discussion	55
6.	Conclusions	59

#### **Chapter 2**

Age effects on upper limb kinematics assessed by the REAplan robot in healthy subjects aged 3 to 93 years

1.	Abstract	61
2.	Introduction	
3.	Materials and Methods	63
4.	Results	
5.	Discussion	
6.	Conclusions	

#### **Chapter 3**

A robotic device as a sensitive quantitative tool to assess upper limb impairments in stroke patients: a preliminary prospective cohort study.

1.	Abstract	81
2.	Introduction	82
3.	Materials and Methods	
4.	Results	92
5.	Discussion	96
6.	Conclusions	

#### **Chapter 4**

Using the robotic device REAplan as a valid, reliable, and sensitive tool to quantify upper limb impairments in stroke patients.

1.	Abstract	
2.	Introduction	
3.	Materials and Methods	
4.	Results	114
5.	Discussion	
6.	Conclusions	

#### PART 2 - A robotic device to rehabilitate upper limb movements

Upper limb robot-assisted therapy in cerebral palsy: A single-blind randomized controlled trial

1.	Abstract	
2.	Introduction	
3.	Materials and Methods	
4.	Results	
5.	Discussion	143
6.	Conclusions	146

GF	ENERAL DISCUSSION AND PERSPECTI	VES
1.	Synthesis of the PhD thesis	
2.	Perspectives	
3.	Conclusions	
RE	EFERENCES	
AB	BBREVIATIONS	
AN	NNEXES	
AN	NNEX 1	
AN	NNEX 2	

### RESUME

L'infirmité motrice d'origine cérébrale (IMoC) et les accidents vasculaires cérébraux (AVC) sont les principales causes d'invalidités permanentes. Ces pathologies justifient une rééducation interdisciplinaire intensive et des évaluations régulières, pouvant être optimisées par la robotique. Cette thèse de doctorat a étudié l'intérêt clinique de dispositifs robotiques afin d'évaluer et de rééduquer les mouvements du membre supérieur chez les enfants IMoC et les adultes AVC. Cette investigation a été réalisée à l'aide du robot REAplan. REAplan est un dispositif robotique à effecteur distal permettant la mobilisation du membre supérieur dans le plan horizontal grâce à différents modes d'assistance (i.e., actif, activo-passif, passif). La première partie de cette thèse a investigué comment un dispositif robotique pouvait évaluer quantitativement les mouvements du membre supérieur au sein des deux populations. Un protocole standardisé a été développé afin d'évaluer la cinématique du membre supérieur chez les enfants et adultes cérébro-lésés, en utilisant le dispositif robotique REAplan. La reproductibilité, la validité, la sensibilité au changement et les normes de référence de ce protocole ont été établies. Une version courte de ce protocole a été créée afin de faciliter l'évaluation de la cinématique du membre supérieur en routine clinique. La deuxième partie de cette thèse a étudié comment un dispositif robotique pouvait efficacement rééduquer le membre supérieur chez les enfants IMoC. Un protocole standardisé de thérapie assistée par la robotique (TAR) a été développé en tenant compte des recommandations connues en rééducation neuro-pédiatrique. Ce protocole a été utilisé dans une étude randomisée contrôlée en simple aveugle afin d'évaluer l'efficacité de la TAR chez les enfants IMoC. Cette étude a montré que la combinaison d'une thérapie conventionnelle (TC) et de la TAR améliorait significativement la cinématique du membre supérieur et la dextérité manuelle des enfants IMoC par rapport à la TC seul. Cette thèse de doctorat a montré que les dispositifs robotiques pouvaient quantitativement évaluer et efficacement rééduquer les mouvements du membre supérieur chez les enfants et adultes cérébro-lésés. Cette recherche n'aurait pas été possible sans l'étroite collaboration entre ingénieurs, techniciens, cliniciens et chercheurs. Nous encourageons la continuation de telles collaborations afin de favoriser l'intégration de la technologie en rééducation.

Mots clés: accident vasculaire cérébrale - infirmité motrice d'origine cérébrale - robotique - biomécanique - rééducation

### SUMMARY

Cerebral palsy (CP) and stroke are major causes of permanent disabilities. These disabilities justify intensive interdisciplinary rehabilitation and regular assessments, which could be optimized using robotics. This PhD thesis investigated the clinical interest in robotic devices to assess and rehabilitate upper limb movements in CP children and stroke adults. This investigation was performed with the REAplan robot, which is an end-effector robotic device that moves the patient's upper limb in a horizontal plane using various assistance modes (i.e., active, active-passive, passive). The first part of this thesis investigated how a robotic device could quantitatively assess upper limb movements in both populations. A standardized protocol was developed to assess upper limb kinematics using the REAplan robot in CP children and stroke adults. The reproducibility, validity, responsiveness and reference standards of this protocol were established, and a short version of this protocol was provided to facilitate the assessment of upper limb kinematics in routine clinical practice. The second part of this thesis investigated how a robotic device could efficiently rehabilitate upper limb movements in CP children. A standardized protocol for robot-assisted therapy (RAT) was first developed according to the current recommendations in CP neuro-rehabilitation. This protocol was used in a single-blind randomized controlled trial that assessed the efficacy of RAT in CP children. This trial showed that the combination of conventional therapy (CT) and RAT could significantly improve upper limb kinematics and manual dexterity in CP children compared with CT alone. Thus, robotic devices could quantitatively assess and efficiently rehabilitate upper limb movements in CP children and stroke adults. These findings would not have been possible without close collaboration between engineers, technicians, clinicians and researchers. Further similar collaborations should be encouraged to facilitate technological integration in rehabilitation.

Key words: stroke - cerebral palsy - robotics - biomechanics - rehabilitation

#### 1. Context

Cerebral Palsy (CP) and stroke are major causes of long-term disabilities. CP, which affects two to four births per thousand worldwide<sup>3-7</sup>, corresponds to "*a group of permanent disorders of the development of movement and posture, causing activity limitation, that are attributed to non-progressive disturbances that occurred in the developing fetal or infant brain. The motor disorders of cerebral palsy are often accompanied by disturbances of sensation, perception, cognition, communication, behaviour, by epilepsy and by secondary musculoskeletal problems*"<sup>3-5</sup>. Stroke, which affects one to four adults per thousand worldwide<sup>8</sup>, corresponds to "*a disruption of the blood supply to the brain. This may result from either blockage (ischaemic stroke) or rupture of blood vessel (haemorrhagic stroke). The risk factors are high blood pressure, atrial fibrillation (a heart rhythm disorder), high blood cholesterol, tobacco use, unhealthy diet, physical inactivity, diabetes and advancing age"<sup>9</sup>. One-third of stroke patients display permanent disabilities<sup>9</sup>.* 

In both pathologies, the resulting brain damage can lead to abnormalities in motor control (e.g., hemi-/di-/quadriplegia), strength, tonus (e.g., spasticity, dystonia, hyperactivity of osteotendinous reflexes), and sensibility, which could be associated with ataxia, and to cognitive disorders (e.g., hemineglect, dyspraxia)<sup>6,7,10</sup>. These disabilities justify intensive interdisciplinary rehabilitation to (i) reduce patients' neurological impairments, (ii) improve their abilities in activities of daily living (ADLs) and social integration, and (iii) ultimately optimize their quality of life<sup>4,10,11</sup>. This rehabilitation should be associated with

regular standardized assessments to monitor the patients' progress over time and to define or adapt their treatment<sup>12,13</sup>.

These patients' rehabilitation and assessment could be optimized using robotics<sup>14</sup>. "Robotics is the science and technology of the design of mechatronic systems capable of generating and controlling motion and force" (Paolo Dario, cited by  $Pignolo^{14}$ ). This thesis focuses on the interests of upper limb robotics in CP children and stroke adults. Two families of robotic devices, end-effector and exoskeleton robots, are used in rehabilitation, both of which are illustrated in Figure 1 and described below. An end-effector robot generates and controls motions and forces of the upper limb via a unique interface linked to the subject (e.g., the hand)<sup>14-16</sup>. To the best of our knowledge, six upper limb end-effector robots have been involved in clinical studies: the MIT-Manus (USA, see Figure 1)<sup>17</sup>, NeReBot (Italy)<sup>18</sup>, Arm Guide (USA)<sup>19,20</sup>, Gentle/S <sup>21,22</sup>, ReoGo<sup>23</sup> and Braccio Di Ferro (Italy)<sup>24</sup>. An exoskeleton robot generates and controls motions and forces of different joints of the mobilized limb from a structure that is parallel to the limb<sup>14–16</sup>. To the best of our knowledge, seven upper limb exoskeletons have been involved in clinical studies: the Armin (Switzerland, see Figure 1)<sup>15,25-27</sup>, Rupert (USA)<sup>28</sup>, Reharob (Hungary)<sup>29</sup>, L-Exos (Italy)<sup>30</sup>, Hward (USA)<sup>31</sup>, Hexorr<sup>32</sup> and Hand Mentor<sup>33</sup>. End-effectors have already been studied in CP and stroke populations<sup>34,35</sup>, whereas exoskeletons have only been used in stroke patients.



Figure 1: Illustrations and examples of end-effector and exoskeleton robots [Pictures adapted from<sup>15,36,37</sup>].

The REAplan robot, illustrated in Figure 2, was the only robot used in this PhD thesis<sup>38</sup>. REAplan is an end-effector robotic device that can mobilize a patient's upper limb by carrying the hand or the forearm along paths included in a horizontal plane. Like most rehabilitation robots, REAplan is fitted with force and position sensors. The force sensors measure the interaction force between the patient and the robot, which can determine a reference force using a force controller. The position sensors measure the kinematics of the patient's hand or forearm to determine the reference force based on the position and/or velocity and on specific exercises performed with the robot. This reference force is adapted for assessment (see first part of the thesis) and rehabilitation (see second part of the thesis) purposes. A screen and a speaker are installed in the robot to provide audiovisual feedbacks for patient performance.



Figure 2: View of the REAplan. 1: Planar end-effector robot; 2: visual interface for the subject; 3: physiotherapist's interface.

Conception of the REAplan robot resulted from a close collaboration between research engineers (Centre of Mechatronics from Université catholique de Louvain, Louvain-la-Neuve), clinicians (Cliniques universitaires Saint-Luc, Brussels), research clinicians (Institute of Neuroscience and Louvain Bionics from Université catholique de Louvain, Brussels). This collaboration, which began in 2006, enabled our team to develop three successive versions of REAplan, all of which were used in this thesis (Figure 3). Each version optimized REAplan to fulfill the needs of patients and clinicians in routine clinical practice.



Figure 3: Illustration of the three successive versions of REAplan. For each version, the year of its development and the patients' number that were recruited in this PhD thesis are provided. The thesis part(s) and chapter(s) in which the corresponding version was used are listed.

#### 2. Upper limb assessment

As described above, assessing patients' disabilities is important to monitor their progress over time and to define or adapt their treatment<sup>4,10,12,13</sup>. These assessments should be performed with standardized, norm-referenced, reproducible, valid, responsive and concise tools<sup>12,13,39,40</sup>, which must consider the International Classification of Functioning, Disability, and Health (ICF) as recommended by the World Health Organization<sup>11,41</sup>. The ICF model, which is illustrated in Figure 4, considers the consequences of a disease (e.g., stroke) with three domains: (i) body functions (e.g., motor control of the hand) and structures (e.g., the muscle), (ii) activities (e.g., taking a cup of tea) and (iii) participation (e.g., having a drink with friends)<sup>41</sup>. These domains could be positively or negatively affected by environmental (e.g., family) and personal (e.g., motivation) factors<sup>41</sup>. For each

domain, disabilities are defined by (i) impairments, (ii) activity limitations and (iii) participation restrictions<sup>41</sup>.



Figure 4: Illustration of the International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health of the World Health Organization<sup>41</sup>.

Recent systematic reviews have identified upper limb assessment tools for CP children<sup>13,42–45</sup> and stroke adults<sup>12,46,47</sup>; these tools are reported in Tables 1 and 2. Most of these tools describe upper limb impairments and abilities through performance observations (e.g., the *Quality of Upper Extremity Skills Test* for CP children<sup>48</sup> and the *Fugl Meyer Assessment* for stroke adults<sup>49</sup>) or questionnaires (e.g., the *Pediatric Evaluation of Disability Inventory* for CP children<sup>50</sup> and the *Stroke Impact Scale* for stroke adults<sup>51</sup>), which could be subjective. Moreover, most of the tools provide ordinal measures (e.g., scoring of the *Fugl Meyer Assessment*: 0 = no movement; 1 = partial movements; 2 = correct movements), which prevent the performance of parametric analyses.

	Cerebral palsy children <sup>13,42-45</sup>	
	Ordinal measures	Linear measures
Body functions and structures	<ul> <li>House Scale (description of hand function)<sup>α</sup></li> <li>Quality of Upper Extremity Skills Test (quality of upper limb movements)</li> <li>Bruininks-Oseretsky Test of Motor Proficiency (gross and fine motor abilities)</li> <li>Peabody Developmental Motor Scales (gross and fine motor abilities)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Box and Block test (gross manual dexterity)</li> <li>Kinematics</li> </ul>
Activities	<ul> <li>Activities Scale for Kids<sup>β</sup></li> <li>Functional Independent Measure</li> <li>Manual Ability Classification System<sup>α,β</sup></li> <li>Melbourne Assessment of Unilateral Upper Limb Function<sup>α</sup></li> <li>Pediatric Evaluation of Disability Inventory<sup>β</sup></li> <li>Shriners Hospitals for Children Upper Extremity Evaluation<sup>α</sup></li> <li>Video Observations Aarts and Aarts<sup>α</sup></li> <li>Revised Pediatric Motor Activity Log</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Abilhand-Kids<sup>α,β</sup></li> <li>Assisting Hand Assessment<sup>α</sup></li> <li>Jebsen-Taylor Hand Function Test</li> </ul>
Participation & quality of life	<ul> <li>Children's Assessment of Participation and Enjoyment<sup>β</sup></li> <li>Child Health Questionnaire<sup>β</sup></li> <li>Cerebral Palsy Quality of Life Questionnaire for Children<sup>α,β</sup></li> <li>Canadian Occupational Performance Measure<sup>β</sup></li> <li>Assessment of Life Habits<sup>β</sup></li> <li>Pediatric Quality of Life Inventory-Cerebral Palsy Module<sup>α,β</sup></li> </ul>	

Table 1: For each ICF domain, the recommended assessment tools of the upper limb in CP children are listed. Each tool is classified in function of its ability of providing ordinal or linear measures.

For the impairment domain, the movement characteristics assessed with the tool are provided between brackets.

 $^{\alpha}$  corresponds to specific tools, whereas the others are generic tools.

 $^{\beta}$  corresponds to patient-reported questionnaires, whereas the others correspond to performance-based tool

Table 2: For each ICF domain, the recommended assessment tools of the upper limb in stroke adults are listed. Each tool is classified in function of its ability of providing ordinal or linear measures.

	Stroke adults <sup>12,46,47,51–53</sup>	
	Ordinal measures	Linear measures
Body functions and structures	<ul> <li>Modified Ashworth scale (spasticity)</li> <li>Motor Status Score (motor control)</li> <li>Medical Research Council (muscle strength)</li> <li>Action Research Arm Test (motor control)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Fugl Meyer Assessment (motor control)<sup>α</sup></li> <li>Kinematics</li> <li>Box and Block test (gross manual dexterity)</li> <li>Nine-Hole Peg test (fine manual dexterity)</li> <li>Purdue Peg Board Test (fine manual dexterity)</li> </ul>
Activities	<ul> <li>Arm Motor Ability Test</li> <li>Barthel Index</li> <li>Functional Independent Measure</li> <li>Motor Activity Log</li> <li>Rivermead Motor Assessment</li> <li>Motor Assessment Scale</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Abilhand<sup>α,β</sup></li> <li>Wolf Motor Function test</li> </ul>
Participation & quality of life	<ul> <li>Stroke Impact Scale<sup>α,β</sup></li> <li>EuroQoL Quality of Life Scale<sup>β</sup></li> <li>Short Form 36 Healthy Survey<sup>α,β</sup></li> </ul>	- Stroke Impact Scale <sup>α,β</sup>

For the impairment domain, the movement characteristics assessed with the tool are provided between brackets.

 $^{\alpha}$  corresponds to specific tools, whereas the others are generic tools.

 $^{\beta}$  corresponds to patient-reported questionnaires, whereas the others correspond to performance-based tools.

To avoid the disadvantages of subjective and ordinal scales, previous reviews have recommended using kinematics to objectively and quantitatively assess upper limb movements in CP children<sup>45</sup> and stroke adults<sup>12,39</sup>. Upper limb kinematics, which assess the first domain of the ICF (body functions and structures), have primarily been assessed using optoelectric<sup>54–58</sup> or electrogoniometer<sup>59</sup> systems. Moreover, no consensus exists in the literature to determine the most relevant tasks and kinematic indices (for review, see tables 3 and 4). To the best of our knowledge, no study has provided a standardized, norm-referenced, reproducible, valid, responsive and concise protocol in CP children and stroke adults, by using a robotic device<sup>12,45</sup>. The development of such a protocol was recommended by Balasubramanian et al.<sup>39</sup> and appears to be feasible using sensors integrated into a robot<sup>14,34,60,61</sup>.

Table 3: Listing of the main studies that assessed upper limb kinematics in CP children. All studies are classified in function of the material used for this assessment. For each study, the requested tasks and computed kinematic indices are provided.

AuthorsRequested tasksComputed indicesRobotic Krebs et al 61Multiple targets and drawing a circleTargets: straightness, velocity, peak velocity, duration and smoothness Circle: Axe ratio (i.e., ability to draw circle)Opto-electric Kreulen et al. 62Functional and simple tasks Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Mean velocity, peak velocity, amplitude, smoothness, control strategyButler & Rose 63Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a cupJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbow Mean velocity, peak velocity, amplitude, smoothness, control strategyColuccini et al. 57Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a box and releasing a block into a boxJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist Velocity/acceleration of the wrist Joint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and wristRönnqvist & Rösblad 65Reaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity, and prasping a ball Multiple targetsNackey et al. 62Two functional tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Woremet duration, joint angles, peak velocity, displacement, smoothness Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. 71Reaching and grasping a wooden blockJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. 72Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. 72Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. 74Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk,		Cerebral palsy children	
Robotic Krebs et al <sup>61</sup> Multiple targets and drawing a circle       Targets: straightness, velocity, peak velocity, duration and smoothness Circle: Axe ratio (i.e., ability to draw circle)         Opto-electric Kreulen et al. <sup>62</sup> Functional and simple tasks Multiple targets       Joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Mean velocity, peak velocity, amplitude, smoothness, control strategy         Butler & Rose <sup>63</sup> Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a cup       Joint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist         Coluccini et al. <sup>57</sup> Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a box       Joint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist         Reid et al. <sup>64</sup> Four functional tasks       Joint angles of thorax, shoulder and elbow wrist         Mackey et al. <sup>65</sup> Reaching and grasping a ball       Movement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow         Van Thiel & Steenbergen <sup>66</sup> Multiple targets       Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)       Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightness         Butler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth Fitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasks       Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist         Butler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth Fitoussi et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targets       Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist         Butleret et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple target	Authors	Requested tasks	Computed indices
RoboticKrebs et al61Multiple targets and drawing a circleTargets: straightness, velocity, peak velocity, duration and smoothness Circle: Axe ratio (i.e., ability to draw circle)Opto-electricFunctional and simple tasks Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Mean velocity, peak velocity, amplitude, smoothness, control strategyButler & Rose63Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a cupJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, angles of the trunk and armColuccini et al.57Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a boxJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristReid et al.64Four functional tasks Reaching drasping a block into a boxJoint angles of thenead, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al.66Reaching drasping an object Two functional tasksMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al.67Reaching and grasping a ball trunk, shoulder and elbowMovement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen68 Jaspers et al. 201167Multiple targets Three reaching and grasping an wooden blockJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al.71 Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al.71 Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al.72 Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristJoint angles of			
Krebs et al <sup>61</sup> Multiple targets and drawing a circleTargets: straightness, velocity, peak velocity, duration and smoothness Circle: Axe ratio (i.e., ability to draw circle)Opto-electricEndJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Multiple targetsKreulen et al. <sup>56</sup> Functional and simple tasks Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbow Mean velocity, peak velocity, amplitude, smoothness, control strategyButler & Rose <sup>63</sup> Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a cupJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristColuccini et al. <sup>57</sup> Reaching & grasping and block into a box and releasing a block into a boxJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristReid et al. <sup>64</sup> Four functional tasksJoint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and wristRönnqvist & Rösblad <sup>65</sup> Reaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al. <sup>66</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Movement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen <sup>68</sup> Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbockButler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth blockJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. <sup>73</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder,	Robotic		
circlevelocity, duration and smoothness Circle: Axe ratio (i.e., ability to draw circle) <b>Opto-electric</b> Functional and simple tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Mean velocity, peak velocity, amplitude, smoothness, control strategyButler & Rose <sup>63</sup> Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a cupJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and lebow mean velocity, peak velocity, amplitude, smoothness, control strategyButler & Rose <sup>63</sup> Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a boxJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristColuccini et al. <sup>57</sup> Reaching, grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity/acceleration of the wristReid et al. <sup>64</sup> Four functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristRönnqvist & Rösblad <sup>65</sup> Reaching wrapsping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al. <sup>66</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessSchneiberg et al. <sup>70</sup> Reaching and grasping a wooden blockJoint angles of runk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping and transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping and transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of t	Krebs et al <sup>61</sup>	Multiple targets and drawing a	Targets: straightness, velocity, peak
Opto-electric       Second secon		circle	velocity, duration and smoothness
Opto-electric         Kreulen et al. <sup>62</sup> Functional and simple tasks       Joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow         Chang et al. <sup>56</sup> Multiple targets       Mean velocity, peak velocity, amplitude, smoothness, control strategy         Butler & Rose <sup>63</sup> Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a cup       Paediatric upper limb motion index computed from eight joint angles of the trunk and arm         Coluccini et al. <sup>57</sup> Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a box       Joint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist         Reid et al. <sup>64</sup> Four functional tasks       Joint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and wrist         Rönnqvist & Rösblad <sup>65</sup> Reaching & grasping an object       Movement duration, straightness, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow         Van Thiel & Steenbergen <sup>68</sup> Multiple targets       Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbow         Van Thiel & Steenbergen <sup>68</sup> Multiple targets       Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity, displacement, smoothness         Butler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching and grasping an wooden       Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and shoulder, straightness         Butler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching and grasping and joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and shoulder, straightness         Butler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching and grasping and joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist			Circle: Axe ratio (i.e., ability to draw
Opto-electric Kreulen et al. 62 Chang et al. 56Functional and simple tasks Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Mean velocity, peak velocity, amplitude, smoothness, control strategyButler & Rose 63Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a cupPaediatric upper limb motion index computed from eight joint angles of the trunk and armColuccini et al. 57Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a boxJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristReid et al. 64Four functional tasksJoint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and wristRönnqvist & Rösblad 65Reaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al. 66 Ricken et al. 67Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Movement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen 68 Jaspers et al. 2011 69Multiple targets Three reaching and grasping a wooden blockMovement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and smoothnessButler et al. 71Reaching and grasping and transporting e up to the mouth Transporting e up to the mouth Transporting e up to the mouth Transporting act up to the mouth Transporting e up to the mouth Transporting e up to the mouth Transporting e up to the mouthFitoussi et al. 72Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al. 73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. 74Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wri			circle)
Opto-electricKreulen et al. 62Functional and simple tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowChang et al. 56Multiple targetsMean velocity, peak velocity, amplitude, smoothness, control strategyButler & Rose 63Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a cupPaediatric upper limb motion index computed from eight joint angles of the trunk and armColuccini et al. 57Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a boxJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristReid et al. 64Four functional tasksJoint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and wristRönnqvist & Rösblad 65Reaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al. 66Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen 68Multiple targetsVelocity, displacement, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen 68Multiple targetsVelocity, displacement, shoulder, straightnessJaspers et al. 2011 69Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. 71Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. 72Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al. 73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristHurvitz et al. 74Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowKorne et al. 74Mu			
Return et al. **Functional and simple tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowChang et al. 56Multiple targetsMean velocity, peak velocity, amplitude, smoothness, control strategyButler & Rose 63Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a cupPaediatric upper limb motion index computed from eight joint angles of the trunk and armColuccini et al. 57Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a boxJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristReid et al. 64Four functional tasksJoint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and wristRönnqvist & Rösblad 65Reaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al. 66Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowNa Thiel & Steenbergen 68Multiple targetsVelocity, displacement, smoothnessJapers et al. 2011 69Three reaching and grasping an blockMovement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessButler et al. 71Reaching, grasping and blockJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. 72Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al. 73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbowParter et al. 74Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristHurvitz et al. 59Reaching and grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth Transporting a cup to th	Opto-electric		
Chang et al.**Multiple targetsMean velocity, peak velocity, amplitude, smoothness, control strategyButler & Rose <sup>63</sup> Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a cupPaediatric upper limb motion index computed from eight joint angles of the trunk and armColuccini et al. <sup>57</sup> Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a boxJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristReid et al. <sup>64</sup> Four functional tasksJoint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and wristRönnqvist & Rösblad <sup>65</sup> Reaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity/acceleration, straightness, peak velocity, displacement, shoulder and elbowMackey et al. <sup>66</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowNa Thiel & Steenbergen <sup>68</sup> Multiple targetsVelocity, displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 2011 <sup>69</sup> Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping an objectJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. <sup>73</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbowHurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity	Kreulen et al.	Functional and simple tasks	Joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow
Butler & RoseReaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a cupPaediatric upper limb motion index computed from eight joint angles of the trunk and armColuccini et al.Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a boxJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristReid et al.Four functional tasksJoint angles of the wristRönnqvist & RösbladReaching, grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity/acceleration of the wristMackey et al.Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowNackey et al.Multiple targetsVelocity/acceleration, joint angles, peak velocity, displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 2011Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Wovement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessButler et al.Reaching, grasping and transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al.Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al.Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al.Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al.Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al.Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMultiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al.Two functional tasksJoint ang	Chang et al."	Multiple targets	smoothness control strategy
Link HillIntermining grapping, hampetingInterpret mino motor motor motorColuccini et al.and releasing a cupcomputed from eight joint angles of the trunk and armColuccini et al.Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a boxJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristReid et al.Four functional tasksJoint angles of the order, shoulder, elbow and wristRoinqvist & RösbladReaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al.Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Movement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & SteenbergenMultiple targetsVelocity displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 2011Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessButler et al.Reaching and grasping and transporting a cup to the mouth Fitoussi et al.Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al.Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al.Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al.Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al.Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al.Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al.Two functional task	Butler & Rose <sup>63</sup>	Reaching, grasping, transporting	Paediatric upper limb motion index
Coluccini et al. 57Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a boxJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist Velocity/acceleration of the wrist Joint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and wristReid et al. 64Four functional tasksJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristRönnqvist & Rösblad 65Reaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al. 66Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowNarcher et al. 67Reaching and grasping a ballMovement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen 68Multiple targetsVelocity, displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 2011 69Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessButler et al. 71Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. 72Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al. 73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbowElectro-goniometer Ramos et al. 74Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow wristHurvitz et al 59Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity		and releasing a cup	computed from eight joint angles of the
Coluccini et al. 57Reaching, grasping, transporting and releasing a block into a boxJoint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist Velocity/acceleration of the wristReid et al. 64Four functional tasksJoint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and wristRönnqvist & Rösblad 65Reaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al. 66Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowRicken et al. 67Reaching and grasping a ballMovement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen 68Multiple targetsVelocity, displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 2011 69Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and straightnessSchneiberg et al. 70Reaching, grasping and transporting a cup to the mouth WorkJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. 72Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al. 73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al. 73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbowElectro-goniometer Ramos et al. 74Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow wristBeaching and grasping a ballJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristHurvitz et al. 74Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristBeaching a cup to the mouth wristJoint angles of t			trunk and arm
and releasing a block into a boxelbow and wristReid et al.64Four functional tasksJoint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and wristRönnqvist & Rösblad65Reaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al.66Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowRicken et al.67Reaching and grasping a ballMovement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen68Multiple targetsVelocity displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 201169Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessSchneiberg et al.70Reaching and grasping and transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al.71Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al.73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristButler et al.74Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristHurvitz et al.74Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbowHurvitz et al.59Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity	Coluccini et al.57	Reaching, grasping, transporting	Joint angles of the head, trunk, shoulder,
Velocity/acceleration of the wristReid et al. <sup>64</sup> Four functional tasksJoint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and wristRönnqvist & Rösblad <sup>65</sup> Reaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al. <sup>66</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowRicken et al. <sup>67</sup> Reaching and grasping a ballMovement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen <sup>68</sup> Multiple targetsVelocity displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 2011 <sup>69</sup> Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessSchneiberg et al. <sup>70</sup> Reaching and grasping a wooden blockJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and smoothnessButler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth Transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbowMackey et al. <sup>73</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbowElectro-goniometer Ramos et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targetsJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocityHurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity		and releasing a block into a box	elbow and wrist
Reid et al. <sup>64</sup> Four functional tasksJoint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and wristRönnqvist & Rösblad <sup>65</sup> Reaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al. <sup>66</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowRicken et al. <sup>67</sup> Reaching and grasping a ballMovement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen <sup>68</sup> Multiple targetsVelocity, displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 2011 <sup>69</sup> Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessSchneiberg et al. <sup>70</sup> Reaching and grasping a wooden blockJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and straightnessButler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth Transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowMackey et al. <sup>73</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowElectro-goniometer Ramos et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targetsJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocityHurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity		e	Velocity/acceleration of the wrist
Rönnqvist & Rösblad <sup>65</sup> Reaching & grasping an objectwristMackey et al. <sup>66</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowMackey et al. <sup>67</sup> Reaching and grasping a ballMovement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen <sup>68</sup> Multiple targetsVelocity, displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 2011 <sup>69</sup> Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Velocity, displacement, smoothnessSchneiberg et al. <sup>70</sup> Reaching and grasping a wooden blockJoint angles of elbow and shoulder, straightness and smoothnessButler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowFitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al. <sup>73</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbowElectro-goniometerMultiple targetsJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocityHurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity	Reid et al. <sup>64</sup>	Four functional tasks	Joint angles of thorax, shoulder, elbow and
Rönnqvist & Rösblad65Reaching & grasping an objectMovement duration, straightness, peak velocity and smoothnessMackey et al.66Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowRicken et al.67Reaching and grasping a ballMovement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen68Multiple targetsVelocity, displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 201169Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessSchneiberg et al.70Reaching and grasping a wooden blockJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and straightnessButler et al.71Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al.72Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowMackey et al.73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristElectro-goniometer Ramos et al.74Multiple targetsJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow velocityHurvitz et al.59Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity			wrist
Mackey et al. 66 Ricken et al. 67Two functional tasks Reaching and grasping a ballJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Movement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen 68 Jaspers et al. 2011 69Multiple targets Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Velocity, displacement, smoothnessSchneiberg et al. 70 Butler et al. 71Reaching and grasping a wooden blockMovement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessButler et al. 71 Fitoussi et al. 72Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth Transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al. 73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowElectro-goniometer Ramos et al. 74Multiple targetsJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocityHurvitz et al. 59Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity	Rönnqvist & Rösblad65	Reaching & grasping an object	Movement duration, straightness, peak
Mackey et al. 66 Ricken et al. 67Two functional tasks Reaching and grasping a ballJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Movement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen 68 Jaspers et al. 2011 69Multiple targetsVelocity, displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 2011 69Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessSchneiberg et al. 70Reaching and grasping a wooden blockJoint angles of elbow and shoulder, straightnessButler et al. 71Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. 72Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbowMackey et al. 73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbowElectro-goniometer Ramos et al. 74Multiple targetsJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocityHurvitz et al. 59Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity	-		velocity and smoothness
Ricken et al.67Reaching and grasping a ballMovement duration, peak velocity, joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowVan Thiel & Steenbergen68Multiple targetsVelocity, displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 201169Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessSchneiberg et al.70Reaching and grasping a wooden blockJoint angles of elbow and shoulder, straightnessButler et al.71Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al.72Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, and elbowMackey et al.73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowElectro-goniometer Ramos et al.74Multiple targetsJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocityHurvitz et al.59Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity	Mackey et al.66	Two functional tasks	Joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow
Van Thiel & Steenbergen <sup>68</sup> Jaspers et al. 2011 <sup>69</sup> Multiple targets Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow Velocity, displacement, smoothness Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessSchneiberg et al. <sup>70</sup> Reaching and grasping a wooden blockJoint angles of elbow and shoulder, straightness and smoothnessButler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth Transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al. <sup>73</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowElectro-goniometer Ramos et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targetsJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocityHurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak	Ricken et al.67	Reaching and grasping a ball	Movement duration, peak velocity, joint
Van Thiel & Steenbergen <sup>68</sup> Multiple targetsVelocity, displacement, smoothnessJaspers et al. 2011 <sup>69</sup> Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessSchneiberg et al. <sup>70</sup> Reaching and grasping a wooden blockJoint angles of elbow and shoulder, straightness and smoothnessButler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth Transporting a cup to the mouthJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al. <sup>73</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowElectro-goniometer Ramos et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targetsJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocityHurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow velocity and peak			angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow
Jaspers et al. 2011Three reaching tasks (forwards, upwards and sideways)Movement duration, joint angles, peak velocity and straightnessSchneiberg et al. <sup>70</sup> Reaching and grasping a wooden blockJoint angles of elbow and shoulder, straightness and smoothnessButler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristElectro-goniometer Ramos et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targetsJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocityHurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Reaching forwardJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak	Van Thiel & Steenbergen <sup>68</sup>	Multiple targets	Velocity, displacement, smoothness
Schneiberg et al.70upwards and sideways)velocity and straightnessSchneiberg et al.70Reaching and grasping a wooden blockJoint angles of elbow and shoulder, straightness and smoothnessButler et al.71Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al.72Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al.73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowElectro-goniometer Ramos et al.74Multiple targetsJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocityHurvitz et al.59Reaching forwardJoint angle, of elbow, velocity, and peak	Jaspers et al. 2011 <sup>69</sup>	Three reaching tasks (forwards,	Movement duration, joint angles, peak
Schneiberg et al. <sup>70</sup> Reaching and grasping a wooden block       Joint angles of elbow and shoulder, straightness and smoothness         Butler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth Transporting		upwards and sideways)	velocity and straightness
blockstraightness and smoothnessButler et al.71Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristFitoussi et al.72Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wristMackey et al.73Two functional tasksJoint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbowElectro-goniometer Ramos et al.74Multiple targetsJoint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocityHurvitz et al.59Reaching forwardJoint angle, of elbow, velocity, and peak	Schneiberg et al. <sup>70</sup>	Reaching and grasping a wooden	Joint angles of elbow and shoulder,
Butler et al. <sup>71</sup> Reaching, grasping and Transporting a cup to the mouth       Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist         Fitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasks       Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist         Mackey et al. <sup>73</sup> Two functional tasks       Joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow         Electro-goniometer Ramos et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targets       Joint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity         Hurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Reaching forward       Joint angle of elbow velocity and peak		block	straightness and smoothness
Transporting a cup to the mouth       wrist         Fitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasks       Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist         Mackey et al. <sup>73</sup> Two functional tasks       Joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow         Electro-goniometer       Ramos et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targets       Joint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity         Hurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Beaching forward       Joint angle of elbow velocity and peak	Butler et al. <sup>71</sup>	Reaching, grasping and	Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and
Fitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup> Two functional tasks       Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and wrist         Mackey et al. <sup>73</sup> Two functional tasks       Joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow         Electro-goniometer       Ramos et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targets       Joint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity         Hurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Beaching forward       Joint angle of elbow velocity and peak		Transporting a cup to the mouth	wrist
Mackey et al. <sup>73</sup> Two functional tasks     wrist Joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow       Electro-goniometer Ramos et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targets     Joint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity       Hurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Beaching forward     Joint angle of elbow, velocity and peak	Fitoussi et al. <sup>72</sup>	Two functional tasks	Joint angles of trunk, shoulder, elbow and
Mackey et al. <sup>73</sup> Two functional tasks     Joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow       Electro-goniometer     Joint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity       Hurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Beaching forward     Joint angle of elbow, velocity and peak			wrist
Electro-goniometer Ramos et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targets Joint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity Hurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Reaching forward Joint angle of elbow velocity and peak	Mackey et al. <sup>73</sup>	Two functional tasks	Joint angles of trunk, shoulder and elbow
Ramos et al. <sup>74</sup> Multiple targets Joint angle of elbow, velocity and peak velocity Hurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Reaching forward Joint angle of elbow velocity and peak	Electro-goniometer		
Hurvitz et al. <sup>59</sup> Reaching forward Ioint angle of elbow, velocity and peak	Ramos et al <sup>74</sup>	Multiple targets	Joint angle of elbow velocity and neak
Hurvitz et al <sup>59</sup> Reaching forward Ioint angle of elbow, velocity and peak	Rumos et al.	multiple targets	velocity
THE AUGUAR AND	Hurvitz et al <sup>59</sup>	Reaching forward	Joint angle of elbow velocity and neak
velocity	1101,112 of al.	recoming for ward	velocity

Table 4: Listing of the main studies that assessed upper limb kinematics in stroke adults. All studies are classified in function of the material used for this assessment. For each study, the requested tasks and computed kinematic indices are provided.

	Stroke adults		
Authors	Requested tasks	Kinematic indices	
Robotics			
Rohrer et al.75	Multiple targets	Five smoothness measures	
Daly et al. <sup>34</sup>	One target	Accuracy and smoothness	
Finley et al. <sup>60</sup>	Multiple targets	Straightness, mean velocity, peak	
		velocity, smoothness and movement	
		duration	
Kahn et al. <sup>19</sup>	One target	Peak velocity and amplitude	
Reinkensmeyer et al.20	One target	Peak velocity and amplitude	
Ellis et al. <sup>76</sup>	Circular movements (clockwise and counter-clockwise)	Work area	
Feng & Winters77	Drawing square and circle	Accuracy, straightness, mean velocity,	
		variation of velocity, reaction time,	
		smoothness	
Bosecker et al.78	Multiple targets	Straightness, accuracy, movement	
		duration, peak velocity, smoothness	
Onteolootrigs			
Wu et al <sup>79</sup>	Reaching and pressing a desk hell	Reaction time movement duration total	
wu et al.	Reaching and pressing a desk ben	displacement neak velocity smoothness	
Wagner et al 54	Reaching two targets at various	Movement duration neak velocity reach	
i ugilor et ull	velocity	extent inter-joint coordination	
	verservy	smoothness, accuracy	
Fridman et al. <sup>80</sup>	Reaching, grasping and transporting	Peak velocity, displayed distance and	
	an object	movement duration	
Caimmi et al.55	Reaching and hand-to-mouth	Movement duration, smoothness, mean	
	movements	velocity and joint angles of elbow and	
		shoulder	
Bensmail et al.81	Multiple targets	Peak velocity, straightness, movement	
		duration, smoothness	
Murphy et al.82	Reaching, grasping, lifting a glass	Peak velocity, movement duration,	
	from the table and take a drink	movement strategy, smoothness	
Electrogoniometers			
Kahn et al. <sup>19</sup>	Multiple targets	Amplitude, straightness and smoothness,	
		coordination, joint angles of trunk,	
		shoulder and elbow	
Reinkensmeyer et al. <sup>20</sup>	Multiple targets	Accuracy	
Rundquist et al.83	Elevation of upper extremity in	Angles of glenohumeral and	
	frontal, sagittal and preferred planes	scapulothoracic joints	
	of motion		
Combs et al.84	Multiple targets	Joint angles of trunk and elbow,	
		movement duration, mean velocity, peak	
		velocity and smoothness	
Van Kordelaar et al. <sup>85</sup>	Reaching, Grasping and transporting a	Movement duration, joint angles of	
	block	trunk, elbow and hand	

#### 3. Upper limb rehabilitation

Upper limb disabilities have been rehabilitated in stroke adults and CP children using a large panel of interventions<sup>86,87</sup> that were either efficient or not efficient<sup>88,89</sup>. Systematic reviews<sup>87,88</sup> and meta-analyses<sup>89–92</sup> have highlighted the recommended interventions in both populations. For each population, the evidence-based recommendations of upper limb interventions and robot-assisted therapy (RAT) are summarized below, according to the ICF. For stroke adults, a recent Cochrane meta-analysis showed with a moderate level of evidence that transcranial direct current stimulation, constraint-induced movement therapy (CIMT), mental practice, sensory interventions (e.g., proprioceptive stimulations) and virtual reality could improve upper limb impairments in stroke patients<sup>88</sup>. Additionally, mirror therapy improved upper limb impairments in stroke patients and their abilities to perform ADL<sup>88</sup>. Finally, additional studies evaluated the usefulness of neurodevelopmental exercises (e.g., Bobath), repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation, strength training and electrical stimulations<sup>88</sup>. For the robotic approach, many high quality randomized controlled trials (RCTs) were performed in stroke patients<sup>17,18,25,34,93-98</sup>. Two recent meta-analyses<sup>91,92</sup> and one systematic review<sup>88</sup> showed that upper limb RAT improved upper limb impairments and ADL abilities <sup>88,91,92</sup> in stroke patients but did not improve upper limb strength<sup>92</sup>. For CP children, one systematic review<sup>87</sup> and two meta-analyses<sup>89,90</sup> provided evidencebased upper limb intervention recommendations. These reviews provided strong evidence showing that (i) Botulinum toxin associated with conventional therapy (CT), (ii) intensive rehabilitation such as CIMT and (iii) goal-directed/functional exercises improved upper limb impairments and abilities to perform ADL in children<sup>87,89,90</sup>. Additionally, based on a moderate level of evidence, home programs (i.e., goal-oriented tasks performed in the home environment) and fitness training appear to improve activity and participation domains<sup>87</sup>. Finally, cranial osteopathy and neurodevelopmental exercises (e.g., Bobath concept) do not appearto be efficient in CP children<sup>87</sup>. For the robotic approach, no RCT has been performed yet but such studies should be performed to investigate RAT interests in CP children<sup>4,87</sup>. However, several preliminary studies have described the feasibility of upper limb RAT in CP children<sup>22,35,61,99,100</sup>.

Previous studies have shown that RAT protocols have the potential to follow current recommendations in neuro-rehabilitation in CP children<sup>22,35,61,99,100</sup> and stroke adults<sup>17,18,25,34,93-98</sup>. These recommendations encourage the execution of repetitive and motivating movements<sup>4,10,101</sup>, which should be assisted as needed and associated with feedbacks<sup>16,102</sup>. The primary interest in using robots is to allow patients to perform many movements in a limited period of time<sup>17,96</sup>, which does not seem feasible with human therapists<sup>103</sup>. For example, previous studies have shown that CP children and stroke patients could perform 640 and 1060 movements, respectively, during 60-minute RAT sessions<sup>17,35</sup>. Additionally, the human/machine interface of a robot enables the patient to perform attractive exercises. For example, RAT has already been used for simple target tasks<sup>17,34,61</sup>, video games<sup>27</sup>, competitive or cooperative activities<sup>104</sup> and tasks that mimic ADL (e.g., reaching for a cup)<sup>22</sup> (cf. examples in Figure 5). Moreover, patients receive visual, auditory and sensory feedbacks while using robots<sup>18,34,35,97,99</sup>, as recommended by Molier et al.<sup>102</sup>.



Figure 5: Illustrations of visual interfaces developed in (1a-e) Haptic Master<sup>®22</sup>, (2a-b) MIT-Manus<sup>34,61</sup> and (3) Armin<sup>27</sup>. The exercises correspond to (1a, c, d and 2a, b) reaching targets, (1b) performing ADL, (1e) playing a car racing game or (3) moving a virtual handle (red in the picture) to catch a ball (yellow and black in the picture) that rolls down.

Finally, the robotic haptic interaction can provide objective assistance to the patients as needed<sup>16,38,105</sup>. This assistance is an advantage of robotics, in comparison to other treatment modalities<sup>14</sup> such as CIMT<sup>79</sup> or Hand-Arm Bimanual Intensive Therapy<sup>106</sup>. Indeed, the assistance of upper limb movements in patients with severe impairment is essential<sup>16</sup>, especially in the acute stage of stroke rehabilitation<sup>10</sup>. Moreover, the adaptation of assistance level in function of patients' performances is relevant to progressively increase the difficulty of exercises in CP children and stroke adults<sup>4,105</sup>. Various methods have been developed to assist patients in function of their performances. Krebs et al.<sup>105</sup> implemented performance-based adaptive algorithms on the MIT-Manus robot (see Figure 1). These algorithms adapt the assistance provided to patients in function of velocity, time and electromyography variables. These algorithms assess the patients' ability

to initiate movements and move towards the target. Moreover, the upper limb kinematics (straightness and accuracy) is also assessed during the patients' movements. All these measures enable the MIT-Manus robot to objectively increase or decrease the level of assistance in function of patients' performances<sup>105</sup>. Later on, Ronsse et al.<sup>107</sup> have developed an oscillator-based assistance. This approach is based on the synchronization between patients' movements and an adaptive oscillator. This synchronization continuously adapts the assistance provided to patients in function of their movements' characteristics (amplitude, frequency and offset). This approach has been initially developed for lower limb rehabilitation because it works only with rhythmic movements. However, the Ronsse's team is currently adapting these algorithms for upper limb purposes<sup>108</sup>. Beside assistance methods, haptic interaction could also be used to constraint patients by involving disturbing forces during their movements. For instance, Abdollahi et al.<sup>109</sup> asked patients to reach targets by using a robot, while the device applied an error augmenting force that pushed their upper limb away. We believe that this last assistance method should only be recommended in patients with mild to moderate impairments.

In addition to the potential of robotic devices to follow current neurorecommendations, the technical properties of robotic devices could also complete the abilities of human therapists in neuro-rehabilitation. Pignolo<sup>14</sup> supported this hypothesis by listing both advantages, which are summarized below. On one hand, the mechatronic components of a robot (e.g., sensors, actuators, controllers) provide better reliability, reactivity, quantifiable measures, objectivity, memory storage and endurance than a human therapist during patient rehabilitation<sup>14</sup>. On the other hand, human therapists are distinguished from robots by their cognition, insight, and communication, as well as their precision in complex tasks such as ADL<sup>14</sup>. The association of a robot, which involves substantial movements, with a human therapist could enable one to re-allocate his or her time and energy to
transferring the benefits of these repetitive movements (for example, improved motor control<sup>92</sup>) to ADL. Robotic devices should be used in complement and not in competition with human therapists<sup>14</sup>. Although this last suggestion seems obvious, most previous studies have investigated the interests of RAT at the only treatments, and not in combination with CT<sup>17,25,35,61,93,94,96,99,100</sup>.

#### 4. Purposes of the PhD thesis

The general introduction of this PhD thesis provided the backgrounds of upper limb assessment and rehabilitation in CP children and stroke adults.

Regarding the patients' assessment, we highlighted a lack of consensus for assessing upper limb kinematics in these patients. Moreover, no study has provided a standardized, norm-referenced, reproducible, valid, responsive and concise protocol in CP children and stroke adults, by using a robotic device<sup>12,45</sup>. Such a standardization is essential to reliably assess upper limb kinematics in clinical routine<sup>12,39</sup>. The first part of the thesis, which comprises four chapters, investigates how the REAplan robot could optimize the assessment of upper limb kinematics in both populations. The two first chapters present the age effects and reference standards of upper limb kinematics in healthy young children (chapter 1) and in healthy subjects throughout life (chapter 2) using the REAplan robot. The two last chapters present the standardization of a protocol to assess upper limb kinematics in adult stroke patients using the REAplan robot. This standardization was performed through preliminary (chapter 3) and validation (chapter 4) studies. The details about patient installation, tasks instructions, interpretations of kinematic indices and analyses of these kinematic indices are provided in Annexes 1 and 2, respectively, to make the reading of this part easier.

Regarding the patients' rehabilitation, we highlighted that no RCT has been performed yet to investigate RAT efficacy in CP children. Such investigation is essential to enhance evidences in rehabilitation<sup>110</sup>. The second part of the thesis investigates how the REAplan robot could efficiently rehabilitate the upper limb in CP children. This part presents a single-blind RCT that compares CT to a combination of RAT and CT. The assessment protocol of this trial included the kinematics protocol detailed in the first part of this thesis and considered the three ICF domains according to the current international recommendations<sup>12,41</sup>. In addition to this second part, a multi-center, single-blind RCT also began in May 2014 to investigate the efficacy of RAT in acute stroke patients. However, recruiting these patients took longer than recruiting CP children. Thus, the results of this study are not presented in this PhD thesis (*see* Discussion and perspectives).

## Part 1 A robotic device to assess upper limb movements

### Chapter 1

### Age effects on upper limb kinematics assessed by the REAplan robot in healthy school-aged children

Maxime Gilliaux, Floriane Dierckx, Lola Vanden Berghe, Thierry M. Lejeune, Julien Sapin, Bruno Dehez, Gaëtan Stoquart, Christine Detrembleur

Annals of Biomedical Engineering 2014, [Epub Head]: 1-9

#### 1. Abstract

The use of kinematics is recommended to quantitatively evaluate upper limb movements. The aims of this study were to determine the age effects on upper limb kinematics and establish norms in healthy children. Ninety-three healthy children, aged 3 to 12 years, participated in this study. Twenty-eight kinematic indices were computed from 4 tasks. Each task was performed with the REAplan, a distal effector robotic device that allows upper limb displacements in the horizontal plane. Twenty-four of the 28 indices showed an improvement during childhood. Indeed, older children showed better upper limb movements. This study was the first to use a robotic device to show the age effects on upper limb kinematics and establish norms in healthy children.

Keywords: Robotics; Pediatrics; Kinematics; Outcome Assessment; Biomechanics; Reference Standards; Growth and Development

#### 2. Introduction

Psychomotor development in children evolves with progressive improvements. Children display uncontrolled upper limb movements in the first months after birth, after which they develop reaching and grasping movements during the first year of life. Then, these motor abilities are transferred to activities of daily living (such as eating and dressing) in subsequent years<sup>111</sup>. However, motor development may be altered in children with cerebral palsy (CP). In particular, children with CP present impairments such as spasticity and muscle weakness that affect their ability to develop normal motor functions for performing activities of daily living<sup>4</sup>.

The upper limb motor ability in children is typically described through observations, interviews, and standardized and non-standardized assessments<sup>112,113</sup>. The majority of these measures are subjective and use ordinal scales<sup>13</sup>. Several authors have recommended the use of kinematics to objectively and quantitatively assess upper limb movements in CP children to avoid the drawbacks of ordinal scales<sup>45,56</sup>. In addition, few studies have compared upper limb kinematics between healthy and CP children<sup>57,63–65,74</sup>. However, their small healthy children's sample (sample range: [5-11])<sup>57,64,65,74</sup> and their age criterion (age range in years: [5-18])<sup>63</sup> were not appropriate to create age groups and then, assess age effects in healthy children. Previous authors have also assessed the age effect of upper limb kinematics in healthy children; however, these studies did not include children younger than five years of age<sup>114,115</sup>. Until the age of five, these children significantly develop motor skills by improving quality of movements (e.g., subjective improvement of smoothness in upper limb movements) and manual abilities (e.g. to improve the hand coordination by stacking cubes and, later, threading beads)<sup>111</sup>. The motor development of these younger children could be better objectified with kinematics.

42

Upper limb kinematics in healthy children is mainly computed using optoelectric systems<sup>57,63–65,114,115</sup> or electrogoniometers<sup>45,74</sup>. However, no study performed to date has used a robotic device to quantitatively assess the age effect and establish norms of upper limb kinematics in healthy children. Robotic devices, such as the REAplan, have the advantage of quantitatively assessing upper limb movements and rehabilitating patients, which is not feasible with other assessment devices<sup>39</sup>. The REAplan is a planar end-effector robotic device that allows for mobilizations in a horizontal plane resulting from movements of the upper limbs<sup>38</sup>. We<sup>116,117</sup> provided a standardized protocol to compute several kinematic indices of movement from several tasks performed with this robot.

Few studies have established the construct validity of a kinematic protocol in healthy children<sup>63,118</sup>. Construct validity corresponds to the correlations between different assessment tools<sup>12</sup>, and this measure can be used to assess relationships between kinematics and visual-motor control and dexterity in healthy children, which have not previously been studied.

In accordance with the above considerations, the aims of this study were to (1) assess the age effects and establish reference standards of upper limb kinematics and (2) study the construct validity of this tool in healthy children.

#### 3. Materials and Methods

#### Subjects

Ninety-three healthy children recruited from a nursery and a primary school participated in this study (location: chapelle-aux-champs school, Brussels). The inclusion criteria consisted of an age between 3 and 12 years and adequate cognition skills for following instructions. These skills were verified by checking, during the training phase of each test, the correct application of instructions. The

exclusion criterion was the presence of any disorder that could alter the movements of the tested upper extremity. The children were recruited in order to have a homogeneous number of subjects in each age group. The characteristics of the included children and the sample size of each age group are reported in Table 1. All of the subjects and their parents received an informative letter explaining the nature, the aim and the duration of the experiment. All of the parents provided informed consent. The ethics board of our Faculty of Medicine approved this study.

Table 1: Characteristics of the included children and sample size of each age group.

				Healt	hy Ch (n=93)					
Age (yrs), mean (SD)				7	.8 (2.7					
Gender (male/female), n				41/52						
Weight (kg), mean (SD)				28.6 (11.2)						
Height (m), me	1.3 (0.2)									
BMI $(kg/m^2)$ , mean (SD)				16.2 (2.7)						
Dominant arm (right/left), n				83/10						
Age (yrs)	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
Sample (n)	9	9	9	10	12	7	13	9	9	6

Abbreviations: BMI = Body Mass Index, SD = Standard Deviation

#### Hand dominance

The child was asked to pick up and throw a ball while the examiner observed which hand was used. This test was used to determine hand dominance.

#### **Kinematic assessment**

#### Apparatus

The robot used in the present study was the research prototype REAplan (Figure 1). This device is composed of a distal effector that is held in the subject's hand, which allows displacements in the horizontal plane resulting from various movements of the shoulder and elbow.

The REAplan is fitted with force and position sensors. The force sensors are intended to measure the interaction force between the child and the robot, which allows the determination of a reference force using a force controller. The position sensors measure the kinematics of the child's hand to determine the reference force on a positional basis and on the basis of the specific exercises performed with the robot. For this study, the only reference force used was a slightly viscous friction force to avoid the strange sensation of moving the hand on a frictionless surface. For the purposes of the study, the kinematic information provided by the position sensors was recorded during the exercise, which enabled us to analyze the data offline (acquisition frequency 125 Hz). The planar robot is also equipped with a screen positioned in front of the subject. This screen displayed the tasks (Figure 2) and provided to the children a real time feedback of their movements.



Figure 1: View of the REAplan. 1: planar end-effector robot; 2: visual interface for the subject; 3: physiotherapist's interface.



Figure 2: For each task (A, B, C, D), illustrations of the requested task presented on the visual interface (*first column*) and the tasks performed by children aged 4 years (second column), 8 years (*third column*) and 12 years (*fourth column*) are shown.

#### Placement of subjects

All of the subjects were placed in an ergonomic and standardized sitting position (Figure 3). The start position of the end-effector was centered and placed 13 cm in

#### Age effects on upper limb kinematics in children

front of the subject. The angle between each subject's hip and trunk was maintained at 120° to limit lumbar constraints. The children's feet were kept flat on a footrest for stability, and the trunk was secured with webbing to minimize movement compensations at this level.



Figure 3: Illustration of the ergonomic and standardized sitting position of a child aged five years.

#### Tasks

We<sup>116</sup> provided a standardized protocol to quantitatively assess active movements of the upper limb in stroke patients. This protocol consists of the performance of 4 different tasks with the REAplan. These tasks, which are illustrated in Figure 2 and are described below, were performed with the dominant arm and at spontaneous velocities.

For the Free Amplitude task, the subject had to reach straight out in front of them as far as possible and brought the arm back to the starting. For the Target task, the subject made movements in the most precise and direct manner toward a specific target placed a distance of 10 cm from the starting point in front of the subject. This target was placed closer than that in previous studies evaluating kinematics in adults to avoid amplitude limits in smaller children.<sup>75,116</sup> After performing this task, the robot brought the subject's arm back to the starting position. For the Square and

Circle tasks, the subject had to draw 2 geometrical shapes: a square with 6-cm sides and a circle with a 4-cm radius. Each shape was centered in front of the subject. These shapes were drawn clockwise with the right upper limb or counterclockwise with the left limb. This last instruction enabled children to perform inward movements whatever the upper limb used. To summarize this protocol, the subjects performed rhythmic (i.e., Free Amplitude and Circle tasks) and discrete (i.e., Target and Square tasks) movements. The experiment started with a tenminute training phase to limit learning bias. For the data-acquisition phase, the order of the tasks was randomly assigned. Each task was performed 10 consecutive times, and the rest period between each task was 1 minute.

#### Kinematic analysis

For each task, the elapsed time of the end-effector position was recorded by the robot. These variables were analyzed for each task using a specific customized program in a LabWindows/CVI (8.5) environment.

For the Free Amplitude task, the computed indices included the amplitude, velocity, straightness (ratio between the amplitude and path length covered by the subject; ratios closer to 1 indicate more rectilinear paths) and smoothness (ratio between the mean and peak velocity; ratios closer to 0 indicate less smooth movements)<sup>75</sup>. For the Target task, the amplitude index was replaced by a target inaccuracy index (distance between the target position and the end position achieved by the child; higher scores indicate more inaccurate movements). For the Square and Circle tasks, we computed the shape inaccuracy (distances mean between reference shape and shape drawn by the child; higher scores indicate more inaccurate movements)<sup>116</sup>, velocity and smoothness indices. Each index in this protocol was computed from the 10 cycles of movement and was averaged. The coefficient of variation (CV), calculated from the subjects' 10 cycles of movement, was computed for each index.

#### Bruininks-Oseretsky test of motor proficiency (BOTMP)

Fine and gross motor skills were assessed with the Bruininks-Oseretsky test of motor proficiency (BOTMP), which is a standardized, validated, and reliable tool used in clinical and school practice settings for subjects between the ages of 4 and 21 years<sup>113,119</sup>. For this study, because we focused on the upper limbs, only 2 of the 8 subtests of the BOTMP were assessed: the Visual-Motor Control subtest and the Upper-Limb Velocity and Dexterity subtest. For the Visual-Motor Control subtest, a score ranging from 0 to 24 was obtained, with higher scores indicating better visual motor control. For the Upper-Limb Velocity and Dexterity subtest, a score ranging from 0 to 72 was obtained, with higher scores indicating better upper limb dexterity.

#### Session organization

For each investigation, two physiotherapists simultaneously assessed two children. The experiment started with the hand dominance test. After that, one child firstly performed the BOTMP and then, the kinematic assessment; the other child firstly performed the kinematic assessment and then, the BOTMP. For each pair of children, this order was randomized by lottery.

#### Statistical analysis

#### Age effect and reference standards for upper limb kinematics in children

For each kinematic index, a dynamic exponential curve (2 parameters) was fitted with the results of the 93 children using SigmaPlot 11.0 software (WPCubed GmbH, Munich, Germany). The equation for this curve provided the corresponding kinematic results for a specific age.

A correlation coefficient (r) related to each dynamic exponential curve was used to quantify the age effect. For each kinematic index, an age effect was considered if the  $|\mathbf{r}|$  was > 0.30, corresponding to a moderate to excellent correlation<sup>12</sup>.

#### Construct validity

Correlations between each kinematic index and the score of each BOTMP subtest were performed with a Spearman correlation test using SigmaStat 3.5 software (WPCubed GmbH, Munich, Germany). A correlation was considered excellent, moderate or poor if the  $|\mathbf{r}|$  was >0.60, 0.30-0.60 or <0.30, respectively<sup>12</sup>.

#### 4. Results

All of the results are presented in Table 2 and illustrated in Figures 2, 4, 5 and 6.

#### Age effect and reference standards for upper limb kinematics in children

For each kinematic index, an equation corresponding to the reference standards of the upper limb kinematics in children is provided in Table 2. For each kinematic index, the age effect is illustrated in Figures 4 and 5 and is described below.

For the Free Amplitude task, all of the indices showed an age effect (|r| range: [0.34; 0.85]). Indeed, the youngest children's movements were not as large, rectilinear, smooth, or fast compared to those of the older children. The youngest children also presented greater variability in amplitude, linearity, smoothness and velocity for the 10 cycles of movement (Table 2) (Figure 4).

For the Target task, 6 of 8 indices showed an age effect (|r| range: [0.30; 0.56]). Indeed, the youngest children's movements were less rectilinear and smooth than those of the older children. Moreover, the youngest children presented greater variability in inaccuracy, linearity, smoothness and velocity for the 10 cycles of movement. The target inaccuracy and velocity indices did not show any age effects (r = -0.23 and 0.05) (Table 2) (Figure 4).

For the Circle and Square tasks, 5 of 6 indices showed an age effect (|r| range: [0.30; 0.68]). Indeed, the youngest children's movements were less accurate and smooth than those of the older children. Moreover, the youngest children presented greater variability in inaccuracy, smoothness and velocity for the 10 cycles of movement. The velocity index (of both tasks) did not show any age effect (r = 0.05 and 0.10) (Table 2) (Figure 5).

#### **Construct validity**

Construct validity was calculated to examine the correlations between each kinematic index and the Visual-Motor Control and Upper Limb Velocity and Dexterity subtests of the BOTMP. For both subtests, the results of the 93 children are illustrated in Figure 6.

Sixteen of twenty-eight indices showed moderate to excellent correlations for both subtests ( $|\mathbf{r}|$  range: [0.41; 0.62]) (Table 2). The CV<sub>velocity</sub> (Free Amplitude task) and shape inaccuracy (Square task) indices showed moderate correlations with the Visual-Motor Control subtest ( $\mathbf{r} = -0.30$  and -0.35, respectively); however, there were no correlations with the Velocity and Dexterity subtest ( $\mathbf{r} = -0.28$  and -0.25, respectively) (Table 2). The other indices showed insignificant correlations (p>0.05) or poor correlations (p<0.05;  $|\mathbf{r}| < 0.3$ ) with both subtests (Table 2).

#### Part 1 – Chapter 1

Table 2: The coefficients (a and b) and the standard deviation (SD) of the equation corresponding to the child's kinematic result as a function of age for each kinematic index; the results of the age effect for each kinematic index; and the results of the Spearman's correlation test for each kinematic index and each BOTMP subtest.

	а					
		b	SD	Age Effect	Visual-	Velocity
					Motor	and
					Control	Dexterity
					(/24)	(/72)
Free amplitude						
<u>Amplitude (cm)</u>	30.0	0.36	1.6	0.85*	0.50	0.58
$CV_{amplitude}$ (%)	14.8	0.18	2.1	-0.65*	-0.56	-0.55
<u>Straightness</u>	1.0	1.18	0.01	0.57*	0.25	0.26
$CV_{straightness}(\%)$	6.5	0.25	1.1	-0.52*	-0.26	-0.25
<u>Velocity (cm/s)</u>	15.1	0.26	4.6	0.34*	0.29	0.27
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	26.5	0.07	5.8	-0.42*	-0.30	-0.28
<u>Smoothness</u>	0.64	0.28	0.07	0.69*	0.56	0.60
$CV_{smoothness}(\%)$	25.6	0.09	4.5	-0.55*	-0.48	-0.42
Target						
Target inaccuracy (cm)	1.1	0.03	0.3	-0.23	-0.12	-0.08
CV <sub>target inaccuracy</sub> (%)	79.0	0.09	16.3	-0.52*	-0.49	-0.56
<u>Straightness</u>	1.0	1.18	0.01	0.34*	0.24	0.26
$CV_{straightness}(\%)$	4.8	0.18	2.0	-0.30*	-0.22	-0.19
Velocity (cm/s)	5.6	0.77	1.7	0.05	0.00	0.01
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	49.8	0.10	9.6	-0.56*	-0.59	-0.62
<u>Smoothness</u>	0.51	0.50	0.04	0.48*	0.53	0.49
$CV_{smoothness}(\%)$	38.3	0.15	8.7	-0.51*	-0.52	-0.50
Square						
Shape inaccuracy (cm)	1.4	0.01	0.13	-0.30*	-0.35	-0.25
$CV_{shape\ inaccuracy}(\%)$	27.0	0.01	4.9	-0.55*	-0.53	-0.45
<u>Velocity (cm/s)</u>	5.7	0.69	2.1	0.05	0.05	0.09
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	37.1	0.12	5.0	-0.68*	-0.57	-0.55
<u>Smoothness</u>	0.56	0.31	0.07	0.58*	0.41	0.54
$CV_{smoothness}(\%)$	23.6	0.07	3.7	-0.56*	-0.43	-0.44
Circle						
Shape inaccuracy (cm)	2.7	0.16	0.53	-0.54*	-0.56	-0.54
CV <sub>shape inaccuracy</sub> (%)	51.5	0.07	9.1	-0.51*	-0.42	-0.45
Velocity (cm/s)	7.9	0.51	4.0	0.10	-0.05	-0.02
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	29.2	0.07	5.4	-0.52*	-0.46	-0.47
<u>Smoothness</u>	0.65	0.39	0.11	0.40*	0.21	0.24
CV <sub>smoothness</sub> (%)	20.85	0.07	3.9	-0.49*	-0.42	-0.45

The underlined indices are related to the equation:  $F=a.(1-e^{(-b.yrs)})$ . For the other indices:  $F=a.e^{(-b.yrs)}$ .

\* correspond to indices with age effects (|r| > 0.3)

Indices with a significant correlation (p < 0.05) are shown in bold

Age effects on upper limb kinematics in children



Figure 4: For each index of the Free Amplitude and Target tasks, illustrations of the reference standards of healthy children (corresponding to the black line ± SD [Grey area]) are shown as a function of age.





Figure 5: For each index of the Circle and Square tasks, illustrations of the reference standards of healthy children (corresponding to the black line  $\pm$  SD [Grey area]) are shown as a function of age.

54



Figure 6: For each subtest of the BOTMP and as a function of age, the results of the 93 healthy children are shown (1 dot corresponds to 1 child's result).

#### 5. Discussion

The aim of this study was to assess age effects and establish reference standards of upper limb kinematics in healthy children aged 3 to 12 years. These data enabled us to analyze the relationships between kinematics and visual-motor control and

#### Part 1 – Chapter 1

upper limb velocity and dexterity, as assessed with the Bruininks-Oseretsky test of motor proficiency.

Age effect and reference standards of kinematic indices obtained with a robot For all of the tasks of the kinematic protocol, nearly all of the indices demonstrated an age effect in healthy children. However, some indices (e.g., the amplitude, straightness, and smoothness indices for the Free Amplitude and Target tasks [Figure 4] and the smoothness index for the Circle and Square tasks [Figure 5]) appeared to show an improvement of upper limb kinematics until the age of 8 years, after which time the indices showed a steady state. These results are in agreement with those of Olivier et al.<sup>114</sup>, who showed changes of the upper limb kinematics in children between 5 and 8 years of age and no change in children between 8 and 11 years of age. Other indices (e.g., CV<sub>velocity</sub> and CV<sub>smoothness</sub> for all tasks [Figure 4 and 5]) seemed to show an improvement until the age of 12 years but they did not demonstrate a steady state. These results are in agreement with those of Petuskey et al.<sup>115</sup>, who showed a significant improvement in upper limb displacement in subjects aged 5 to 18 years. Finally, for 3 of 4 tasks, the upper limb velocity of movement was identical for children aged 3 to 12 years. These results may be explained by one of our instructions, which instructed the children to perform movements at spontaneous velocities.

One can argue that the greater variability observed in younger children could be related to a training effect. We believe that the ten minute-training were adequate for all participants, even the younger ones, for two reasons. Firstly, the training effect was assessed through ten consecutive cycles of movement in the nine children aged three years old. For each index, each cycle of movement was analyzed separately, and the data submitted to a one-way repeated measures analysis of variance. No training effect was found for the different tasks (p-value > 0.05). Secondly, for the same tasks and ten minute-training, it was showed (i) no

training effect in adult stroke patients<sup>116</sup> and (ii) reproducible results in children with cerebral palsy (age range, in years: [5-18])<sup>120</sup> and adult stroke patients<sup>116</sup>. This study improves the current understanding of upper limb kinematics in children in 4 ways. First, development in children is often described through descriptive observations (e.g., older children show better movements)<sup>111</sup>. This study showed that descriptive observations could be quantified with kinematics. Second, this study followed the current recommendations by presenting, using a robot, reference standards of kinematic indices<sup>39</sup>. Third, previous studies assessed age effects and established reference standards by computing traditional kinematic indices, such as the range of motion and velocity<sup>114,115</sup>. In contrast, this study was the first to propose a protocol with detailed kinematic indices (i.e., inaccuracy, smoothness, straightness and reproducibility) to analyze the quality of children's upper limb movements. Fourth, contrary to previous studies<sup>63,114,115</sup>, this study assessed upper limb kinematics in healthy children younger than 5 years of age, for whom motor skills are less developed than in older children<sup>111</sup>.

## Relationship between upper limb kinematics and upper limb visual-motor control, velocity and dexterity

In addition to the kinematic analyses computed with the REAplan, the children also performed 2 parts of the BOTMP. This assessment allowed us to analyze the correlations between each subtest and each kinematic index. The results obtained led to the establishment of construct validity for a kinematic protocol in children, as recommended by Sivan et al.<sup>12</sup>. The kinematic analysis, assessed with the REAplan, was then used to measure the Visual-Motor Control and the Upper-Limb Velocity and Dexterity in children aged 3 to 12 years. However, most correlations were moderate (|r| < 0.6) because our protocol also assessed other aspects of the movements, such as the submovements<sup>75</sup>, which could not be measured using classical psychomotor scales. These results are in accordance with those of Gilliaux et al.<sup>116</sup>, who showed correlations in stroke patients between kinematic

#### Part 1 – Chapter 1

indices, assessed with the REAplan, and upper limb motor control and gross manual dexterity, assessed using the Upper Limb Sub-Score of the Fugl-Meyer Assessment<sup>49</sup> and the Box and Block test<sup>121</sup>.

Correlations between the kinematic and psychomotor tests could have implications for therapists. Thus, it is important to identify disorders of the upper limb visualmotor and dexterity abilities to understand functional problems that children demonstrate at home, at school and during play. Between 5-6% of school-aged children show a developmental coordination disorder<sup>122</sup>, which is a neurodevelopmental condition that affects motor coordination and renders everyday tasks such as dressing, eating and playing more difficult<sup>123</sup>. Kinematics may represent a new objective, quantitative tool to detect and assess these conditions. Additionally, kinematics allows for the comparisons of supposed healthy children to clear standards, which could enable psychomotor therapists to detect delays in motor development and follow the evolution of development over time.

#### Limitations and perspectives

Our study sample was limited to children with a maximum age of 12 years, and upper-limb kinematics may continue to change after 12 years of age<sup>115</sup>. Thus, further studies are necessary to evaluate the evolution of kinematic indices beyond 12 years of age and to define the age limit of maturity for those indices. It could also be interesting to examine whether there is an optimal age for kinematics and whether there is deterioration with age.

Kinematic indices have been computed for patients in different studies<sup>12,56,116,117,120</sup>. Researchers or clinicians could use this norm-referenced protocol to (1) objectify impairments in CP children and (2) provide a sensitive way to assess changes in response to intervention, such as robotic-assisted therapy<sup>100,120</sup>, or following injections of upper limb botulinum toxin<sup>72,73</sup>.

The REAplan conception allows end-effector movements in 2 spatial dimensions (2D). Despite these horizontal plane movements, the shoulder and elbow

movements involve displacements in 3D. Further studies could apply this protocol to an exoskeleton robotic device<sup>124</sup> or an optical tracking system<sup>63</sup>, which assess upper limb movements in 3D.

#### 6. Conclusions

This study was the first to use a robotic device to assess the effect of age and establish reference standards for upper limb kinematics in healthy children aged 3 to 12 years old. This study also showed correlations between kinematics and visual motor control and upper-limb velocity and dexterity. This research has contributed to enhance the assessment of upper limb kinematics in children. These results could be used to routinely evaluate the performance of a child at a specific age and assess the child's progress over time. Moreover, the use of a robotic device enables accurate, objective and sensitive assessments and is especially appropriate for body function measurements in children.

#### Acknowledgements

This work was supported by the Saint-Luc Foundation. The authors thank Martin Vanderwegen and Isabelle Van Duüren, supervisor of the chapelle-aux-champs school, for their collaboration and all of the children for their participation in this study

### Chapter 2

# Age effects on upper limb kinematics assessed by the REAplan robot in healthy subjects aged 3 to 93 years

Maxime Gilliaux, Thierry Lejeune, Julien Sapin, Bruno Dehez, Gaëtan Stoquart, Christine Detrembleur

Submitted to Annals of Biomedical Engineering

#### 1. Abstract

Kinematics is recommended for the quantitative assessment of upper limb movements. The aims of this study were to determine the age effects on upper limb kinematics and establish reference standards in healthy subjects. Three hundred and seventy healthy subjects, aged 3 to 93 years, participated in the study. They performed two unidirectional and two geometrical tasks ten consecutive times with the REAplan, a distal effector robotic device that allows upper limb displacements in the horizontal plane. Twenty-eight kinematic indices were computed for the four tasks. For the four tasks, nineteen of the computed kinematic indices showed an age effect. Seventeen indices (the inaccuracy, velocity and smoothness indices and the reproducibility of the inaccuracy, velocity and smoothness) improved in young subjects aged 3 to 30 years, showed stabilization in adults aged 30 to 60 years and declined in elderly subjects aged 60 to 93 years. Additionally, for both geometrical tasks, the velocity index exhibited a decrease throughout life. This study is the first to assess age effects on upper limb kinematics and establish reference standards in subjects aged 3 to 93 years.

Keywords: Robotics; Pediatrics; Adult; Aged; Kinematics; Outcome Assessment; Healthy Volunteers; Biomechanics; Reference Standards; Growth and Development; Ageing

#### 2. Introduction

Motor abilities in healthy subjects evolve during their lives. Children display uncontrolled upper limb movements in the first months after birth, after which they develop reaching and grasping movements in the first year of life. These abilities are transferred to activities of daily living (ADLs) (such as eating and dressing) in subsequent years<sup>111</sup>. Subsequently, young adults maintain or improve these abilities by performing physical activities<sup>125</sup>. Finally, a decrease in physical performance and functional abilities is considered to appear progressively in the elderly<sup>126–128</sup>. However, this evolution throughout life has not yet been proven based on objective and quantitative measures.

Indeed, the upper limb motor ability of subjects, regardless of their age, is typically described through observations, interviews, and standardized and non-standardized assessments<sup>112,113,128</sup>. The majority of these measures are subjective and employ ordinal scales<sup>112,113,128</sup>. Several authors have recommended the use of kinematics to objectively and quantitatively assess upper limb movements in subjects to avoid the drawbacks of ordinal scales<sup>12,39,45,116,117,129</sup>.

The evolution of subjects' upper limb kinematics across various ages has been investigated in healthy subjects. Previous studies have demonstrated the effects of age on upper limb kinematics in children aged from 3 to 18 years<sup>115,129</sup>. Olivier et al.<sup>114</sup> showed progress in upper limb kinematics over time by comparing children (age range in years: [6-11]) and young adults (mean age in years: 38). Finally, some studies have objectified the ageing of upper limb kinematics by comparing young adults (age range in years: [20-23]) and the elderly (age range in years: [70-80])<sup>130,131</sup>. However, the sample sizes and age criteria employed in these studies were limited and did not allow the authors to (i) quantify the evolution of upper limb kinematics throughout life or (ii) determine an age limit of maturity for upper

limb kinematics. The development of children, the age limit for maturity among subjects and ageing might be objectified with upper limb kinematics, which has never been studied.

The present study investigated the evolution of upper limb kinematics throughout life. Even though the motor development of subjects during their lives has been well described<sup>111,125–127</sup>, this study aimed to quantify this evolution and to establish reference standards for upper limb kinematics in healthy subjects aged 3 to 93 years.

The present study is linked with a previous study<sup>129</sup> assessing the age effects on upper limb kinematics in ninety-three healthy children aged three to twelve years using the REAplan. The REAplan is an end-effector robotic device that can mobilize a subject's upper limb by carrying the hand or the forearm along paths included in a horizontal plane<sup>38</sup>. The results showed that twenty-four of the twenty-eight computed kinematic indices improved during childhood (older children exhibited better upper limb movements).

#### 3. Materials and Methods

#### Subjects

Three hundred and seventy healthy subjects participated in this study. These subjects were recruited from a nursery, a primary school (*chapelle-aux-champs* school, Brussels), a high school (*Lycée Martin V*, Louvain-la-Neuve), a university (Université catholique de Louvain, Brussels and Louvain-la-Neuve) and a nursing home (*Le Point du Jour, Bierges*). The inclusion criteria consisted of an age greater than 3 years and adequate cognition skills for following instructions. These skills were verified by checking the correct application of instructions in all subjects and a score greater than 24/30 on the Mini Mental State Examination in elderly

individuals older than 75 years. The exclusion criterion was the presence of any disorder that could alter the movements of the tested upper limb. The participants were recruited to obtain a homogeneous sample in each age group. The characteristics of the included subjects and the sample size of each age group are reported in Table 1. All of the participants and the children's parents received an informative letter explaining the nature, aim and duration of the experiment, and all of these individuals provided informed consent. The ethics board of our Faculty of Medicine approved this study.

#### Hand dominance

The following test was used to determine hand dominance in children less than 13 years: each child was asked to pick up and throw a ball while the examiner observed which hand was used. For the older subjects, the dominant hand corresponded to the hand mainly used in ADL, such as writing

	Healthy subjects (n=370)										
Age range (yrs)	3-10	11-20	21-30	31-40	41-50	51-60	61-70	71-80	81-93		
Sample (n)	78	70	55	46	29	21	19	18	34		
Age (yrs), mean (SD)	7.0 (2.2)	14.5 (2.5)	25.0 (2.9)	35.8 (3.0)	45.1 (2.9)	55.5 (2.7)	65.2 (2.3)	75.3 (3.0)	86.9 (4.0)		
Gender (male/female), n	32/46	29/41	34/21	28/18	12/17	7/14	8/11	9/9	10/24		
Weight $(kg)$ , mean (SD)	25.3 (8.1)	54.0 (11.9)	68.6 (12.0)	71.8 (15.3)	71.3 (18.4)	68.5 (12.1)	68.3 (12.0)	61.9 (8.5)	60.6 (13.4)		
Height (m), mean (SD)	1.24 (0.2)	1.66 (0.11)	1.75 (0.09)	1.74 (0.10)	1.71 (0.11)	1.72 (0.07)	1.69 (0.09)	1.66 (0.07)	1.63 (0.11)		
BMI $(kg/m^2)$ , mean (SD)	15.8 (2.3)	19.4 (2.5)	22.3 (2.9)	23.4 (3.8)	24.7 (6.3)	23.3 (3.0)	23.7 (2.3)	22.4 (2.5)	22.7 (2.3)		
Dominant arm (right/left),n	73/5	63/7	49/6	38/8	28/1	21/0	17/2	18/0	31/3		

Table 1: Characteristics of the subjects and sample size of each age group.

Abbreviations: BMI = body mass index, SD = standard deviation

#### **Kinematic assessment**

All participants were subjected to the protocol described in the previous chapter<sup>129</sup>. Twenty-eight kinematic indices were computed from two unidirectional tasks (i.e., reaching a target and performing a back-and-forth movement) and two geometrical tasks (i.e., drawing a circle and a square). These tasks, which are illustrated in Figure 1, were performed ten consecutive times with the dominant arm at spontaneous velocities using REAplan. The REAplan is a distal effector robotic device that allows for upper limb displacements in the horizontal plane (Figure 2). The upper limb movements were performed without assistance from the robot<sup>129</sup>. For each task, the elapsed time of the end-effector position was recorded by the robot (acquisition frequency 125 Hz). Each kinematic index (i.e., amplitude, inaccuracy, straightness, velocity and smoothness [assessed using the speed metric index<sup>75</sup>]) evaluated in this protocol was computed from these ten cycles of movement and was then averaged. A coefficient of variation (CV), calculated from the subjects' ten cycles of movement, was computed for each index.



Figure 1: For each task (A, B, C, D), illustrations of the requested task presented on the visual interface (first column) and the ten cycles of movement performed by a subject aged 40 years (second column) are shown.

#### Part 1 – Chapter 2



Figure 2: View of the REAplan. 1: planar end-effector robot; 2: visual interface for the subject; 3: physiotherapist's interface.

#### Statistical analysis

#### Age effects for upper limb kinematics

For each kinematic index, a polynomial quadratic curve was fitted based on the results for the three hundred and seventy subjects using SigmaPlot 11.0 software (WPCubed GmbH, Munich, Germany). A correlation coefficient (r) related to each polynomial quadratic curve was used to quantify the age effects. For each kinematic index, an age effect was considered to occur if the r coefficient was  $\geq$  0.30, corresponding to a moderate (r range [0.30-0.60]) to excellent (r > 0.60) correlation<sup>12,129</sup>.

#### Reference standards for upper limb kinematics

Reference standards were established as a function of the age effect results. For each index that was significantly influenced by age ( $r \ge 0.30$ ), the reference standard corresponded to the equation for the polynomial quadratic curve (i.e., F=  $a.yrs^2 + b.yrs + c$ ) providing the corresponding kinematic results for a specific age. In addition, a second equation of a polynomial quadratic curve (i.e., F=  $a.yrs^2 + b.yrs + c$ ) was computed to provide the variation of these kinematic results (i.e., standard deviation [SD]) for a specific age. For each index that was not influenced by age (r < 0.30), the reference standard corresponded to the average and SD of the results for the three hundred and seventy subjects.

#### Principal component analysis

The correlations between the kinematic indices, tasks and subjects' age were investigated. A principal component analysis (PCA) was performed using StatView 5.0 software (SAS Institute, Cary, NC, USA) with the following model:

$$Y = PX$$
,

where X is the original subjects' kinematic results and age of subjects. X corresponds to the *m* x *n* matrix, where m = 29 (kinematic indices and age) and n = 370 (subjects number). Y corresponds to the new results, resulting from of the orthogonal linear transformation P (using Varimax transformation). Thus, Y corresponds to a new *m* x *n* matrix, where m = 4 (principal components) and n = 29 (kinematic indices and age). The eigenvalues magnitude and variance proportions of each principal component are computed. The Bartlett's Chi Square of this PCA was also calculated. Finally, for each principal component, we highlighted the correlated variables with a factor loading  $\geq 0.60$ , corresponding to an excellent correlation<sup>12</sup>.

#### 4. Results

All of the results are presented in Tables 2 and 3 and illustrated in Figures 3, 4 and 5. For the Free Amplitude task, the greater subjects did not reach as far as they could because their movements were halted by the robot's mechanical stop. Hence, the amplitude and  $CV_{amplitude}$  indices were removed from the analyses.

#### Age effects and reference standards for upper limb kinematics

For each kinematic index, the age effects and reference standards are illustrated in Figures 4 and 5 and are described below.

For the Free Amplitude task, four of the six indices showed an age effect (r range [0.40-0.54]). Indeed, the velocity and smoothness indices exhibited an increase from 3 to 30 years, a steady-state between 30 and 60 years and a decrease from 60 to 93 years. Moreover, the velocity and smoothness results were more reproducible during the ten cycles of movements in young adults (age range in years = [30-60]) than in children (< 30 years) and older adults (> 60 years). The two other indices did not show any age effect (r = 0.25 and 0.28) (Table 2; Figure 4).

For the Target task, three of the eight indices showed an age effect (r range: [0.30-0.57]). Indeed, the target inaccuracy index exhibited a steady state from 3 to 40 years and a decrease from 40 to 93 years. The velocity index showed an increase from 3 to 30 years, a steady-state between 30 and 60 years and a decrease from 60 to 93 years. Moreover, the velocity results were more reproducible during the ten cycles of movements in older adults (> 60 years) than in younger subjects (< 60 years). The five other indices did not exhibit any age effect (r range: [0.07-0.22]) (Table 2; Figure 4).

For both geometrical tasks, all of the indices showed an age effect (r range: [0.30-0.70]). Indeed, the shape inaccuracy index exhibited a decrease from 3 to 30 years, a steady-state between 30 and 60 years and a decrease from 60 to 93 years. Furthermore, the velocity index decreased throughout life, and the smoothness

index showed an increase from 3 to 30 years, a steady-state between 30 and 50 years and a decrease from 50 to 93 years. Finally, the inaccuracy, velocity and smoothness results were more reproducible during the ten cycles of movements in adults (age range in years: [30-60]) than in young subjects (< 30 years) and older adults (> 60 years) (Table 2; Figure 5).

The coefficients of the equations ( $F= a.yrs^2 + b.yrs + c$ ) are provided for each kinematic index that was influenced by age (Table 2). For each kinematic index that was not influenced by age, the reference standards corresponded to the mean of results and SD for the three hundred and seventy subjects (Table 2).



Figure 3: Example of the evolution of upper limb kinematics throughout life. For the Circle task, an illustration of the requested Circle task (upper graph) presented on the visual interface and the Circle task performed (lower graphs) by a child (first column), an adult (second column) and an elderly subject (third column) are shown.
Table 2: Results regarding age effects for each kinematic index; for each kinematic index showing an age effect, the coefficients (a, b and c) of the equation corresponding to the subjects' kinematic results (Mean) and the 2 standard deviation (2SD) as a function of age ( $F= a.yrs^2 + b.yrs + c$ ) are presented; for each kinematic index without an age effect, the mean and the 2SD corresponding to the subjects' kinematic results are presented regardless of their age.

	Age effect	Mean	Kinematic result in a function of age		2SD	2SD in a function of age		age	
	0		а	b	c		а	b	c
Free Amplitude									
Straightness	0.25	1.00				0.02			
CV <sub>straightness</sub> (%)	0.28	0.7				1.8			
Velocity (cm/s)	0.50*		-0.005	0.369	12.1		-0.004	0.300	8.1
CV <sub>velocity</sub> (%)	0.41*		0.004	-0.303	16.1		0.001	-0.026	9.6
Smoothness	0.40*		-4.4 E-05	0.003	0.54		3.4 E-05	-0.002	0.13
CV <sub>smoothness</sub> (%)	0.54*		0.004	-0.387	14.9		0.001	-0.109	8.6
Target									
Target inaccuracy (cm)	0.30*		-5.4 E-05	2.0 E-04	1.0		-2.7 E-05	0.001	0.7
CV <sub>target inaccuracy</sub> (%)	0.07	46.6				42.6			
Straightness	0.11	0.98				0.1			
CV <sub>straightness</sub> (%)	0.09	2.3				11.4			
Velocity (cm/s)	0.57*		-0.005	0.408	6.5		-0.003	0.180	5.4
CV <sub>velocity</sub> (%)	0.46*		0.002	-0.340	27.0		0.002	-0.278	19.5
Smoothness	0.08	0.48				0.12			
CV <sub>smoothness</sub> (%)	0.22	16.2				23.2			
Circle									
Shape inaccuracy (cm)	0.34*		1.0 E-04	-0.012	0.88		2.0 E-04	-0.022	0.7
CV <sub>shape inaccuracy</sub> (%)	0.52*		0.005	-0.578	32.4		0.002	-0.224	18.4
Velocity (cm/s)	0.50*		2.0 E-04	-0.078	8.3		0.001	-0.142	8.3
CV <sub>velocity</sub> (%)	0.49*		0.005	-0.416	17.8		0.003	-0.173	10.5
Smoothness	0.62*		-8.4 E-05	0.005	0.59		1.1 E-05	-0.001	0.20
CV <sub>smoothness</sub> (%)	0.44*		0.003	-0.234	13.5		0.001	-0.097	7.9
Square									
Shape inaccuracy (cm)	0.30*		8.3 E-05	-0.008	0.67		2.0 E-04	-0.018	0.5
CV <sub>shape inaccuracy</sub> (%)	0.51*		0.004	-0.462	33.4		0.002	-0.239	18.6
Velocity (cm/s)	0.58*		-3.0 E-04	-0.024	6.3		2.2 E-05	-0.038	4.5
CV <sub>velocity</sub> (%)	0.40*		0.003	-0.282	14.8		0.003	-0.205	10.1
Smoothness	0.70*		-7.8 E-05	0.005	0.49		8.5 E-06	-2.0 E-04	0.11
CV <sub>smoothness</sub> (%)	0.44*		0.003	-0.212	13.7		9.0 E-04	-0.039	7.0

\* indicates indices with age effects (p<0.001;  $r \ge 0.3$ )



for healthy subjects (corresponding to the black line  $\pm 2$  SD [Grey area]; 1 point corresponds to 1 subject's result) are shown as a function of age.





Figure 5: For each index assessed in the Circle and Square tasks, illustrations of the reference standards for healthy subjects (corresponding to the black line  $\pm 2$  SD [Grey area]; 1 point corresponds to 1 subject's result) are shown as a function of age.

#### Principal component analysis

As indicated above, the amplitude and  $CV_{amplitude}$  data were removed from the analyzed matrix [X] of the PCA. The Bartlett's Chi Square was equal to 4639.6 (p-value < 0.001). The new matrix [Y] resulting from the PCA is presented in Table 3. The factor loading of each kinematic index, the variance proportions and the eigenvalues magnitude are provided for the four principal components (Table 3).

The two first principal components showed that subjects' age and kinematic indices computed from the Circle, Square and Target tasks were correlated as follows (Table 3):

- The smoothness and  $CV_{smoothness}$  indices (both geometrical tasks), the velocity index (Target task) loaded on the first principal component (|r| range: [0.65-0.80]).
- The velocity index (both geometrical tasks),  $CV_{shape inaccuracy}$  (Circle task), and age loaded on the second principal component (|r| range: [0.66-0.79]).

The two last principal components showed that the kinematic indices computed from the Free Amplitude and Target tasks were correlated as followed (Table 3):

- The straightness,  $CV_{straightness}$ , smoothness and  $CV_{smoothness}$  indices (Target task) loaded on the third principal component (|r| range: [0.73-0.84]).
- The straightness,  $CV_{straightness}$  and  $CV_{smoothness}$  indices (Free Amplitude task) loaded on the fourth principal component (|r| range: [0.68-0.80]).

	PC 1	PC 2	PC 3	PC 4
	(factor loading)	(factor loading)	(factor loading)	(factor loading)
Age (yrs)	-0.37	-0.66	0.04	-0.16
Free Amplitude				
Straightness	0.11	-0.16	0.00	-0.80
CV <sub>straightness</sub> (%)	-0.18	0.18	-0.04	0.78
Velocity (cm/s)	0.47	0.33	0.22	-0.32
CV <sub>velocity</sub> (%)	-0.52	-0.07	-0.03	0.41
Smoothness	0.39	0.11	-0.12	-0.42
$CV_{smoothness}$ (%)	-0.39	0.04	-0.01	0.68
Target				
Target inaccuracy (cm)	0.53	0.02	0.09	0.32
CV <sub>target inaccuracy</sub> (%)	-0.13	0.12	0.35	-0.36
Straightness	-0.10	-0.03	-0.84	0.04
CV <sub>straightness</sub> (%)	0.07	0.05	0.83	-0.05
Velocity (cm/s)	0.66	0.06	0.27	-0.14
CV <sub>velocity</sub> (%)	0.13	0.48	0.40	0.22
Smoothness	-0.01	-0.01	-0.73	0.01
$CV_{smoothness}(\%)$	0.09	0.03	0.83	0.06
Circle				
Shape inaccuracy (cm)	-0.19	0.58	0.10	-0.06
CV <sub>shape inaccuracy</sub> (%)	-0.16	0.75	0.03	0.10
Velocity (cm/s)	0.35	0.79	-0.02	-0.09
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	-0.59	0.26	0.04	0.21
Smoothness	0.69	0.55	0.00	-0.17
$CV_{smoothness}$ (%)	-0.68	-0.08	0.09	0.15
Square				
Shape inaccuracy (cm)	-0.17	0.48	0.09	0.02
$CV_{shape\ inaccuracy}$ (%)	0.07	0.58	-0.02	0.07
Velocity (cm/s)	0.49	0.75	0.01	-0.03
CV <sub>velocity</sub> (%)	-0.53	0.30	0.00	0.18
Smoothness	0.80	0.31	0.05	-0.12
CV <sub>smoothness</sub> (%)	-0.65	0.04	-0.11	0.06
Variance proportions, %	23	14	11	6
Eigenvalue magnitude	6.2	3.9	2.9	1.7

Table 3: Factor loadings of the principal component analysis for the three hundred and seventy subjects for age and twenty-six kinematic indices.

Abbreviations: PC: principal component; CV: coefficient of variation.

For each principal component, the correlated indices (factor loading  $\geq 0.60$ ) are shown in bold.

# 5. Discussion

The aims of this study were to assess the age effects and establish reference standards for upper limb kinematics in three hundred and seventy healthy subjects aged between 3 and 93 years. The correlations between the subjects' kinematic results and their age were also investigated based on PCA.

#### Age effects and reference standards for upper limb kinematics

For all of the tasks assessed in this study, two third of the computed kinematic indices showed an age effect. Upper limb kinematics improved in young subjects aged from 3 to 30 years, were stable in adults aged between 30 and 60 years and declined in elderly subjects aged from 60 to 93 years. These results were consistent with previous studies that have shown maturation of upper limb movements in children aged from 3 to 18 years<sup>115,129</sup> and significant ageing in the elderly<sup>130,131</sup>. Indeed, older children's movements (> 8 years) were larger<sup>115,129</sup>, smoother, and more linear, accurate and reproducible<sup>129</sup> than younger children's movements (< 8 years). Moreover, the movements of elderly individuals (age mean  $\pm$  SD in years:  $[75.3 \pm 4.0]$ ) were slower and less smooth than the movements of young adults (age mean  $\pm$  SD in years:  $[22.1 \pm 0.1]$ )<sup>130</sup>. Surprisingly, the velocity index for both geometrical tasks decreased throughout life. The velocity of the upper limb movements may have been influenced by the "spontaneous velocities" instruction. This instruction was essential to allow the subjects to perform natural movements. However, the maximum velocity abilities of the upper limbs were not assessed<sup>20</sup>. Thus, further experiments could specifically assess the evolution of the maximum velocity abilities of the upper limb in healthy subjects throughout life.

The current study completes our biomechanical understanding of upper limb ability throughout life. This study is in accordance with the findings of Mathiowetz et al.<sup>132,133</sup>, who quantified the evolution of manual dexterity in 1,099 healthy subjects

aged between 6 and 94 years using the box and block test. These authors showed that manual dexterity improved from 6 to 24 years of age and progressively declined from 25 to 94 years of age. However, although human development throughout life has been well characterized<sup>111,125–127</sup>, the current work and that of Mathiowetz et al.<sup>132,133</sup> are the only studies to quantify this evolution using upper limb kinematics<sup>39</sup> and manual dexterity<sup>132,133</sup>.

Finally, researchers and clinicians could use this norm-referenced protocol to assess upper limb kinematics in patients. Previous studies have quantified the kinematic alterations of the upper limbs in children with cerebral palsy<sup>58,120</sup>, young adults with multiple sclerosis<sup>134,135</sup> and older adults with stroke<sup>12,39,116</sup> or Parkinson disorders<sup>136,137</sup>. Hence, this norm-referenced protocol could characterize various disorders regardless of the patient age. Then, our protocol could be computed to monitor the evolution of upper limb kinematics in patients during rehabilitation, for example, when employing robot-assisted therapy<sup>34,60,61,120</sup>, constraint-induced movement therapy<sup>79</sup> and botulinum toxin<sup>72,73,80</sup>. Finally, a robot is an assessment tool but also a rehabilitation tool. Kinematic analyses computed during robot-assisted therapy could enable the device to adapt the level of assistance provided to the patients in real time<sup>120</sup>.

#### Principal component analysis

The correlations between kinematic indices computed from four tasks and the subjects' age were investigated through PCA to limit redundancy within this protocol. In this section, the tasks and indices that should be included in each assessment of upper limb kinematics performed in healthy subjects or patients are discussed.

Both unidirectional tasks should be included in each kinematic assessment of the upper limbs, as recommended by Gilliaux et al.<sup>116</sup>. Indeed, both unidirectional tasks

assessed separate movement characteristics because these tasks were uncorrelated between them and with geometrical tasks (Table 3). Moreover, both tasks assess rhythmic (i.e., Free Amplitude) and discrete (i.e., Target) movements, which involve different neuronal mechanisms<sup>138</sup>. In addition to the two unidirectional tasks, one of the geometrical tasks should be included in each assessment for two reasons. First, the two geometrical tasks were correlated with each other but were not correlated with the two unidirectional tasks (Table 3). Second, assessing only one geometrical task could allow a less time-consuming assessment to be performed and limit the exhaustion of patients with severe impairments. Finally, some kinematic indices were correlated with each other (see Table 3) and should not be included in the same assessment. In summary, a comprehensive assessment of upper limb kinematics should include both unidirectional tasks and one geometrical task. For each task, only one index highlighted in Table 3 should be computed. These recommendations could enable clinicians and researchers to (i)avoid results redundancy and (ii) facilitate the monitoring of healthy subjects' evolution over time and patients' progress during therapy.

# 6. Conclusions

This study was the first to assess the effect of age and establish reference standards for upper limb kinematics in healthy subjects aged 3 to 93 years. Researchers and clinicians could use this norm-reference protocol to (i) quantitatively and objectively assess upper limb movements in subjects, regardless of their age and pathology, and (ii) monitor healthy subjects' evolution over time and patients' progress during therapy. A robotic device is a rehabilitation tool but also an assessment tool. Robotic assessment of upper limb kinematics could improve accuracy, objectivity and sensitivity in routine assessments performed in clinical and research settings.

# Acknowledgements

This work was supported by the Saint-Luc Foundation. The authors thank Martin Vanderwegen, Tea Piccininno, Mathilde Morvan, Sophie Hubert, Wivine Hubert, Lola Vanden Berghe, Floriane Dierckx, Isabelle Van Duüren (supervisor of the Chapelle-aux-champs school), The nursing home "Le Point du Jour", the high school "Lycée Martin V" for their collaboration and all of the subjects for their participation in this study.

# Chapter 3

# A robotic device as a sensitive quantitative tool to assess upper limb impairments in stroke patients: a preliminary prospective cohort study.

Maxime Gilliaux, Thierry Lejeune, Christine Detrembleur, Julien Sapin, Bruno Dehez, and Gaëtan Stoquart. Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine 2012, 44: 210-217

# 1. Abstract

Objective: To compare kinematic indices in age-matched healthy subjects and stroke patients, by evaluating various tasks performed with a robotic device, and provide an objective and standardized protocol to assess upper limb impairments in stroke patients.

Design: A prospective cohort study. Subjects: Age-matched healthy subjects (n=10) and stroke patients (n=10). Methods: Various kinematic indices were analyzed from three randomly assigned tasks performed by the affected arm in stroke patients and the dominant arm in healthy subjects. These tasks, composed of large amplitude, targeted and geometrical movements, were standardized and performed with the REAplan robotic device. Results: For large-amplitude movements, the stroke patients' path lengths were less constant in amplitude, less rectilinear and less smooth than healthy subjects (p<0.001). For the geometrical movements, the stroke patients had greater difficulty drawing the requested shapes compared with the healthy subjects (p<0.01).

Conclusion: Our study proposes an objective and standardized protocol to assess stroke patients' upper limbs with any robotic device. We suggest that further randomized controlled trials could use this quantitative tool to assess the efficacy of treatments as robot-assisted therapy.

Keywords: robotics, outcome assessment, biomechanics, stroke, upper extremity.

# 2. Introduction

Fifteen million people throughout the world suffer from cerebral vascular accidents each year<sup>9</sup> and one third of these individuals display permanent neurological impairments<sup>9</sup>. An intensive and prolonged multidisciplinary rehabilitation has been shown to reduce the neurological impairments and improve patients' activities and participation<sup>139,140</sup>.

To evaluate the active movements of stroke patients' upper limbs before and after rehabilitation as robotic-assisted therapy (RAT)<sup>14,92,141–143</sup>, some authors have recommended the use of kinematic measures to quantitatively and objectively assess upper limbs<sup>12,142</sup> while avoiding the disadvantages of ordinal and qualitative scales<sup>12</sup>.

Kinematic indices could be obtained with a distal effector robotic system used in RAT<sup>12,19,20,34,60,75,144</sup>. Some of these indices have been studied in stroke patients<sup>12,19,20,34,60,75,144</sup>, primarily in trials evaluating RAT efficacy<sup>12,19,20,34,60</sup>. Although various indices have been described, such as target inaccuracy<sup>34</sup>, amplitude of movement<sup>19,20</sup>, straightness<sup>19,60,144</sup>, velocity of movement<sup>19,20,60</sup>, peak velocity of movement<sup>60</sup> and smoothness<sup>34,60,75,144</sup>, no consensus about the choice of these kinematic indices has been clearly described in the literature.

Kinematic indices have been computed from various tasks, such as pointing at one<sup>34</sup> or multiple targets<sup>60,75,144</sup>, moving as far as possible in various directions<sup>19,20</sup>, and carrying out geometrical movements<sup>144</sup>. Although several studies used the fastest velocity of displacement possible<sup>19,20</sup>, other studies did not take the velocity of displacement into account<sup>34,60,144</sup>. In addition, some tasks have been performed without any constraints, where as others have been performed by applying assistance or constraints to the subjects<sup>76,77</sup>. Furthermore, kinematic assessments

have been performed in two  $(2D^{34,60,75,76,144})$  or three spatial dimensions  $(3D^{19,20,77})$ . No study has clearly demonstrated which movements or instructions are the most relevant.

The sensitivity of kinematic indices and specific tasks to detect impairments has only been studied by comparing patients who received RAT with patients who did not receive RAT<sup>19,34</sup> Interestingly, no study has compared kinematic indices between age-matched healthy subjects and stroke patients using a distal effector without any assistance or constraint.

According to all the previous considerations, the present study aimed to use various tasks performed with REAplan to compare kinematic indices in age-matched healthy subjects and stroke patients. REAplan corresponds to a distal effector robotic device that allows displacements of the upper limb in the horizontal plane. This comparison could provide a synthetic, specific, objective and standardized protocol that includes the most relevant tasks and indices to assess upper limb impairment in stroke patients.

# 3. Materials and Methods

#### Subjects

Twenty subjects participated in our study. Our cohort consisted of healthy subjects (control group; n=10) and stroke patients (stroke group; n=10), and the characteristics of patients and healthy subjects are described in Table 1. Patient inclusion criteria were an antecedent of ischemic and hemorrhagic stroke (no restriction of localization), a minimal strength of muscles with a Medical Research Council<sup>145</sup> score above 2/5 in proximal muscles (shoulder abduction, elbow flexion and elbow extension) to ensure that they were able to move the robot's distal effector and the comprehension of instructions. The exclusion criterion was the

presence of any other significant orthopedic or neurological antecedent that could alter active or passive movements of the upper limbs. In healthy subjects, the only exclusion criterion was the presence of a significant orthopedic or neurological antecedent that could alter active or passive movements of the upper limbs. Both groups were matched for age and body mass index. Descriptions of patients' neurological impairments (Stroke Impairment Assessment Set<sup>146</sup>) and activity limitations (ABILHAND<sup>147</sup>) are also presented in Table 1. Every subject volunteered and freely participated in the study, which was approved by the local Ethics Board of the Faculty of Medicine.

Table 1. Characteristics of control (healthy subjects) and stroke groups.

	Control (n=10)	Stroke (n=10)
Gender (male/female)	6/4	7/3
Age (years)	68.6 (8.7)	71.6 (10.4)
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	26.8 (5.0)	24.2 (2.2)
Dominant arm (right/left)	9/1	10/0
Affected arm (right/left)	N/A	4/6
Post-stroke time (months)	N/A	2.7 (1.8)
SIAS (/76)	N/A	63 [57-67]
ABILHAND (logits)	N/A	0.46 (1.58)

Mean (SD); Median [Q1-Q3]. Abbreviations: BMI = Body Mass Index; SIAS = Stroke Impairment Assessment Set; N/A= Not Applicable. For the age and BMI, there is no significant difference between groups (p>0.05).

#### Apparatus

The robot used in the present study was the research prototype REAplan<sup>38</sup>, which is illustrated in Figure 1. The REAplan is composed of a distal effector that is held by the patient's hand, which allows displacements in the horizontal plane resulting from various movements of the shoulder and elbow. If the patient had a hand weakness, the hand was attached from an orthosis to the distal effector. In the

present study, the subjects only performed movements with REAplan in the active mode. The active mode means that the subjects performed movements without any help from the robot. In addition, the mass and viscosity of the robotic device were at minimal levels to enable subjects to perform unconstrained movements. Moreover, the robot was provided with incremental position sensors (Maxon Motor®) to record distal effector trajectory in X and Y planes as a function of time (acquisition frequency: 40 Hz). Then, assessments were only made in 2D conditions because of the REAplan conception.



Figure 1: View of the "REAplan" robot.1, 2 and 3 correspond to the distal effector, visual interface of the subject and the physiotherapist's interface, respectively.

## **Placement of subjects**

All the subjects were placed in an ergonomic and standardized sitting position. The angle between each subject's hip and trunk was maintained at 120° to limit lumbar constraints. The subjects' feet were on a footrest to stabilize them, and the trunk was secured to minimize movement compensations at this level. In addition the distal effector was strictly centred in front of the subject.

## Tasks

All 20 subjects performed three kinds of tasks with REAplan at spontaneous velocities. The tasks, which are illustrated in Figure 2, were presented to subjects via the subject's visual interface (Figure 1). Movements were performed by the affected arm in stroke patients and the dominant arm in healthy subjects.

For the first two tasks, the subjects had to perform large-amplitude movements and targeted movements. For the large-amplitude movements, the subjects went back and forth as far as they could in an indicated direction. For the targeted movements, the subjects made movements in the most precise and direct manner toward a specific target placed at a distance of 14 cm, similar to the method used by Daly et al.<sup>34</sup>. Both tasks were performed in three directions: homolateral (on the side of the moving arm), contralateral (on the opposite side) and straight (in front of the subject). These directions enabled us to evaluate different movements of the shoulder and elbow and determine whether a specific direction was more relevant than another.

For the third task, the subjects had to draw two kinds of geometrical shapes: a square that was 25 cm long on each side, and a circle that had a 12.5-cm radius.

The experiment started with a training phase, which took approximately 20 min. The training phase, which was not recorded, was used to limit learning bias. In the acquisition phase, the order of execution was randomly assigned, and each task was performed 5 consecutive times (corresponding to 5 consecutive cycles of movement). The rest between each task lasted 5 minutes. The subjects' results were recorded in the acquisition phase.



20

0

0

20

40

X coordinate (cm)

60

60

Figure 2: Illustration of the instructions presented on the visual interface (upper graphs) and the tasks performed by a healthy subject (middle graphs) and a patient (lower graphs). For large amplitude and geometrical movements, 5 goings and comings are presented (middle and lower graphs) for each movement (i.e., direction or form). For targeted movements, 1 going is presented (middle and lower graph) for each direction. For large amplitude and targeted movements, solid and dashed black lines correspond to homolateral and contralateral directions of the moving arm. The grey line corresponds to the straight direction. For the geometrical movements, black and grey points were the start point of the square and the circle, respectively. The square was 25 cm long on each side and the circle had a

20

40

X coordinate (cm)

20

0

0

60

20

0

0

radius of 12.5 cm.

20

40

X coordinate (cm)

#### **Kinematic analyses**

For each task, the X and Y coordinates of the distal effector were acquired as a function of time. These variables were analyzed for each task by a specific customized program that was created in LabWindows/CVI (8.5) environment.

For the large-amplitude movements, we analyzed the amplitude, the Standard Deviation (SD) of the mean amplitude  $(SD_{ampl})$ , straightness, velocity, the SD of the mean velocity  $(SD_{velocity})$ , peak velocity and smoothness indices. For the targeted movements, we analyzed the target inaccuracy and the straightness indices. Each of these indices was analyzed during 5 consecutive cycles and averaged. These indices are described below.

The amplitude (in cm) corresponds to the shortest distance between the starting point and the farthest point reached (Figure 3). The SD<sub>ampl</sub> (in cm) was used as an index of the amplitude variation during the 5 cycles of movement (the lower the index, the more constant the amplitude). The straightness corresponds to the amplitude divided by the path length covered by the subject. Ratios closer to 1 indicate more rectilinear paths, whereas ratios closer to 0 indicate longer paths to realize the movement (Figure 3). The velocity (in cm/s) corresponds to the ratio between the path length and the elapsed time. The SD<sub>velocity</sub> (in cm/s) was used as an index of the velocity variation during the 5 cycles of movement (the lower the index, the more constant the velocity). The peak velocity (in cm/s) corresponds to the maximum velocity. The smoothness corresponds to the ratio between the velocity and the peak velocity (ratios closer to 0 indicate less smooth movements)<sup>75</sup>. The target inaccuracy (in cm) corresponds to the distance between the target position the subject had to reach and the end position achieved by the subject (Figure 3). For this measure, higher scores indicate more inaccurate movements.

For the geometrical movements, the goal was to quantify the ability of the subjects to draw a square or a circle. The X and Y coordinates acquired during 5 consecutive cycles were normalized to 100% as a function of time, and these values were called Performances (Figure 4). These X and Y Performances were compared with X and Y reference shapes (called References) using a correlation test (Figure 4). These References correspond to the normalized X and Y coordinates of a perfect square (25 cm long on each side) and a perfect circle (12.5-cm radius). Correlation coefficients closer to 1 indicate that the subject was capable of drawing the requested shape.



Figure 3: Illustration of the calculation of kinematic indices in large amplitude and targeted movements. The grey solid line corresponds to the going movement (left and right graphs), and the black solid line corresponds to the coming movement (left graph). For the two tasks, the amplitude corresponds to the distance between the start point and the end point. For the movement of large amplitude, the straightness corresponds to the ratio between the double of the amplitude (because of the going and coming) and then, the path length covered by the subject (grey and black solid lines).For the targeted movement, the straightness corresponds to the ratio between the amplitude and the path length covered by the subject (grey solid line). The target inaccuracy corresponds to the distance between the end point and target point.

## Statistical analyses

For the first two tasks (i.e., large amplitude and targeted movements), a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) [groups (healthy vs. stroke) and directions (homolateral, contralateral and straight)] was performed for each kinematic index using SigmaStat 3.5 software (WPCubed GmbH, Germany). A Bonferroni adjusted post hoc (Holm Sidak) test was used to analyze differences between groups.

For the third task (i.e., geometrical movements), we performed a Pearson correlation test between Performances and References for each shape (square and circle) and coordinate (X and Y). We also performed a two-way ANOVA [groups (healthy vs. stroke) and shapes (square and circle)] for each coordinate (X and Y) using SigmaStat 3.5 software (WPCubed GmbH, Germany). A Bonferroni adjusted post hoc (Holm Sidak) test was used to analyze differences between groups. Homoscedasticity (normal distribution and equality of variance) was verified for all comparisons, and the accepted significance level was 0.05.



Figure 4: Illustration of the kinematic analysis of geometrical movements. The upper graphs illustrate the normalized square performed by one subject (black line) and the square of the reference (grey line). The left-upper graph illustrates the presentation of these squares on the visual interface. The right-upper graph illustrates evolutions of X (continuous line) and Y (discontinuous line) coordinates as a function of time (%). The lower graphs illustrate the Pearson correlation test between Performances (i.e., subject's square) and References (i.e., square of reference) for X (left-lower graph) and Y (right-lower graph) coordinates. R corresponds to the coefficient correlation, and p illustrates the significant relationship between Performance and Reference

# 4. Results

One patient, who had the lowest Stroke Impairment Assessment Set (SIAS) score (i.e., 49/76), was excluded from the analysis because he was unable to perform all of the tasks. Typical traces of the three tasks performed by one healthy subject and one patient are illustrated in Figure 2. The mean (SD) values for each group (control vs. stroke) and for each separate movement (i.e., directions or shapes) are presented in Table 2. Figure 5 shows the results for each group for all merged movements.

### Interaction between groups and movements

For each kinematic index in the three tasks, the two-way ANOVA did not reveal any interaction (p>0.05) between the groups and the movements (i.e., directions or shapes).

#### **Comparison between groups**

For the large-amplitude movements, the amplitude was not significantly different between groups (p>0.05); however, stroke patients had more difficulty reaching constant amplitude at each cycle of movement (p<0.001). Indeed, the SD<sub>ampl</sub> value was approximately 2 times greater in the stroke group. Furthermore, the path length was less rectilinear in the stroke group (p<0.001) (i.e., the straightness ratio was 13% lower in the stroke group). The velocity was not significantly different between groups (p>0.05), and the SD<sub>velocity</sub> showed that the stroke patients were able to maintain a constant velocity similar to the healthy subjects (p>0.05). Interestingly, movements of stroke patients were less smooth than those of healthy subjects (p<0.001). Indeed, the smoothness ratio was 12% lower in the stroke group.

For the targeted movements, the target inaccuracy was not significantly different between groups (p>0.05). The path length, however, was less rectilinear in the

stroke group (p<0.001). Indeed, the straightness ratio was 27% lower in the stroke group.

For the geometrical movements, stroke patients had significantly more trouble drawing the requested shape than the healthy subjects (p<0.01). Indeed, the X and Y correlation indices were 24% and 19% lower, respectively, in the stroke group.

Large amplitude	Homolateral		Contralateral		Straight	
	Control (n=10)	Stroke	Control (n=10)	Stroke	Control (n=10)	Stroke
		(n=9)		(n=9)		(n=9)
Amplitude (cm)	35.6 (6.2)	35.1 (6.2)	32.6 (4.9)	34.0 (8.3)	33.0 (6.8)	30.8 (8.9)
SD <sub>ampl</sub> (cm)	2.6 (1.4)	4.0 (2.1)	2.5 (0.84)	3.9 (1.03)	1.7 (0.8)	3.6 (2.1)
Straightness	0.97 (0.02)	0.86 (0.09)	0.97 (0.02)	0.84 (0.13)	0.98 (0.02)	0.89 (0.12)
	26 4 (14 1)	22.2 (12.2)	22 ( (10 ()	20.0 (11.5)	20.0 (0.0)	164(66)
Velocity (cm/s)	26.4 (14.1)	22.3 (12.3)	22.6 (10.6)	20.0 (11.5)	20.0 (8.8)	16.4 (6.6)
SD <sub>velocity</sub> (cm/s)	14.6 (9.6)	16.0 (7.3)	12.6 (6.3)	14.9 (7.6)	14.6 (6.8)	14.5 (4.9)
Peak velocity (cm/s)	49.2 (25.8)	56.4 (18.5)	42.6 (19.2)	51.5 (19.6)	42.6 (17.6)	45.0 (13.2)
Smoothness	0.53 (0.06)	0.39 (0.13)	0.53 (0.04)	0.38 (0.11)	0.47 (0.04)	0.36 (0.08)
Target	Homolateral		Contralateral		Straight	
	Control (n=10)	Stroke	Control (n=10)	Stroke	Control (n=10)	Stroke
		(n=9)		(n=9)		(n=9)
Target inaccuracy (cm)	1.4 (1.1)	2.4 (1.5)	2.7 (0.8)	2.4 (1.4)	0.6 (0.3)	1.4 (1.9)
Straightness	0.92 (0.12)	0.61 (0.11)	0.92 (0.07)	0.57 (0.14)	0.95 (0.07)	0.77 (0.20)
Geometrical forms	Square		Circle			
	Control (n=10)	Stroke	Control (n=10)	Stroke		
		(n=9)		(n=9)		
X correlation	0.94 (0.05)	0.72 (0.39)	0.95 (0.07)	0.69 (0.31)		
Y correlation	0.95 (0.05)	0.77 (0.31)	0.96 (0.03)	0.75 (0.18)		

Table 2. For the three tasks, results of the kinematic indices in control and stroke groups.



A robotic device as a sensitive quantitative tool

Figure 5: The results of the Bonferroni adjusted post hoc (Holm Sidak) tests comparing control and stroke groups in studied indices. \* indicates that there was a significant difference (p < 0.01) between the two groups.

# 5. Discussion

This study presented a lot of kinematic indices, which were obtained with a distal effector robotic device in stroke patients and healthy matched subjects. By choosing the most relevant indices, we attempted to establish an objective, standardized protocol to assess upper limb impairments in stroke patients.

#### Elaboration of the standardized protocol

For the large-amplitude movements, our results showed that the amplitude, velocity,  $SD_{velocity}$  and peak velocity could be rejected because they were similar in patients and healthy subjects. The amplitude rejection was surprising because Khan et al.<sup>19</sup> and Reikensmeyer et al.<sup>20</sup> observed that this index was improved after rehabilitation. Thus, we hypothesized that this index was altered before treatment. The rejection could have two explanations. First, the stroke patients in the present study had moderate to minor impairments, which is shown by high SIAS values in Table 1 (this was not the case in the previous studies). Secondly, movements were carried out at spontaneous velocities in the present study and at maximum velocity in the Khan et al.<sup>19</sup> and Reikensmeyer et al.<sup>20</sup> studies. This last protocol (i.e., maximum velocity) could limit the reaching amplitude by increasing spasticity<sup>148</sup>.

For the large-amplitude movements, our results showed that  $SD_{ampl}$ , straightness and smoothness should be retained because they were different in patients and healthy subjects. Interestingly,  $SD_{ampl}$  is an original index that has never been used before, whereas the straightness index was calculated with the same method as Khan et al.<sup>19</sup>, but has never been used with a distal effector robotic system. Although the smoothness can be calculated in various manners<sup>34,60,75,144</sup>, our method was in agreement with Finley et al.<sup>60</sup> and Rohrer et al.<sup>75</sup> who described smoothness as a relevant index in assessing stroke patients. For the targeted movements, our results showed that the index of target inaccuracy could be rejected and that the straightness should be retained (for the reasons detailed above). This result was not in agreement with Daly et al.<sup>34</sup>, who used target inaccuracy in patient assessments. The difference could be due to the fact that the stroke patients in the Daly et al. study had severe impairments<sup>34</sup>. The present results suggested that stroke patients with moderate to minor impairments could reach targets similarly to healthy subjects, but they took longer to point out the target.

For these two first tasks, contrary to Finley et al.<sup>60</sup>, but similar to Daly et al.<sup>34</sup>, only one direction (i.e., homolateral) of movement was retained. This choice could be for three reasons. First, the present results did not reveal any interaction between groups and directions, which means that all directions have the same relevance. Secondly, preserving only one direction could limit the exhaustion bias and assessment time. Lastly, we suggest retaining the homolateral rather than the contralateral direction because the homolateral direction combines flexion and abduction of the shoulder and extension of the elbow, which allows movements away from primitive motor synergies<sup>149</sup>.

For the geometrical movements, our results showed that the X and Y correlation indices should be retained. Although geometrical movements have been analyzed in various manners<sup>76,77,144,150</sup>, the present study was the first study to use a simple index to evaluate the capacity to draw a perfect circle or a perfect square in a free, unconstrained mode.

We propose that the two geometrical shapes should be retained. Although the twoway ANOVA did not reveal any interaction between groups and shapes, we hypothesized that both shapes could assess various aspects of coordination. The square involves sharp changes in direction, which require quick changes in the control of agonist and antagonist muscles, whereas the circle involves high regularity in movements, which requires a continued adaptation in the control of agonist and antagonist muscles. Further studies must be carried out to determine if treatments could improve these specific movements.

The standardized protocol should include specific indices  $(SD_{ampl})$ , straightness, smoothness, X and Y correlations) obtained from four movements (i.e., homolateral large amplitude and targeted movements and square and circle movements).

A correlation study between our kinematic and clinical scores did not reveal any significant relationship (p>0.05). However, the sample of patients is small and the "Stroke Impairment Assessment Set" scale is not a specific motor impairment scale that could enable us to perform these correlation studies. Then, as already performed by Bosecker et al.<sup>78</sup> with MIT-Manus, further correlation studies between our protocol and other clinical scales (e.g. Fugl-Meyer) should be carried out in larger samples of patients, to determine if the protocol reflects the amount of upper arm motor impairment. Moreover, further studies will assess the complete validity of this protocol, and the variability of results in dominant and non-dominant hand. Finally, the effect of specific treatments will be assessed with this protocol.

#### Advantages of this study

The REAplan robotic device could easily be used for all stroke patients in routine assessments. Indeed, patients could easily be placed in an ergonomic and standardized sitting position, and the protocol appears to be able to detect abnormalities in stroke patients compared with age-matched healthy subjects. In addition, therapists and researchers could easily and quickly use the specific customized program.

Although the REAplan is more limited in degrees of freedom than other systems<sup>15,27,29,151–153</sup>, it permits a quantitative assessment of stroke patients that could easily be used in further randomized controlled trials (RCTs) or in daily clinical assessments.

The present study was the first study to compare kinematic indices (in a free, unconstrained mode) of tasks performed with an effector distal robot by stroke patients and age-matched healthy subjects.

# Limitations

There were several limitations in the present study. First, our results have to be interpreted carefully since they could be affected by the small sample and the moderate to light impairments of patients. Then, future studies are necessary to confirm our results. However, most differences shown by our indices were highly significant (p<0.001; statistical power = 1). Secondly, kinematic indices could have a floor effect. Indeed, one patient was excluded from the study analysis because he was too weak to perform all of the tasks. In agreement with Sivan et al.<sup>12</sup>, we believe that kinematic indices could be a complement to the Fugl-Meyer test, which has a ceiling effect<sup>154</sup>. However, further studies are necessary to adapt this protocol with an assistance model in order to apply kinematics to more severely impaired patients. Lastly, further studies are necessary to evaluate the reliability and responsiveness of our protocol. Indeed, Wagner et al.<sup>54</sup> have proved the intraexaminer reliability and the responsiveness of some kinematic indices that have been evaluated in simple forward reaching tasks with an optical tracking system. No study, however, has examined the reliability and responsiveness of the kinematic indices for the measurement of upper limb functions with robotic device<sup>12</sup>.

99

# 6. Conclusions

This preliminary study proposes a new standardized, objective and protocol to assess upper limb impairments in stroke patients, which will enable us to realize a larger study that will analyze intra- and inter examiner reliability and responsiveness of this protocol. In future RCTs, researchers will be able to use our tool to objectify upper limb impairments before and after stroke patients' treatments as RAT.

# Acknowledgements

This work was supported by the Saint-Luc Foundation. The authors would like to thank all the subjects for their participation in this study.

# Chapter 4

# Using the robotic device REAplan as a valid, reliable, and sensitive tool to quantify upper limb impairments in stroke patients

Maxime Gilliaux, Thierry M. Lejeune, Christine Detrembleur, Julien Sapin, Bruno Dehez, Clara Selves and Gaëtan Stoquart. Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine 2014, 46: 117-125

# 1. Abstract

Objective -To validate a protocol assessing upper limb kinematics with a planar robot among stroke patients. Design - Prospective cohort study. Subjects - Age-matched healthy subjects (n=25) and stroke patients (n=25). Methods - Various kinematic indices (n=44) were obtained from four tasks performed by subjects with REAplan, a planar end-effector robotic device. The metrological properties of this protocol were studied. Results - In stroke patients, 43 kinematic indices showed moderate to excellent reliability (Intraclass Correlation Coefficients [ICC] range [0.40-0.95]; and Minimal Detectable Changes range [9.9%-131%]). In healthy subjects, 25 kinematic indices showed moderate to excellent reliability (ICC range [0.40-0.91]) and 3 indices showed a laterality effect (p<0.05). Many of these indices (27 of 44) were altered in stroke patients in comparison to healthy subjects (p<0.05). The Box & Block test (manual dexterity) and Upper Limb Sub-score of Fugl-Meyer Assessment (motor control) showed moderate to good correlations with, respectively, 13 and 4 indices (r>0.40). Finally, a Principal Component Analysis allowed the elaboration of a short version of the protocol, reducing the number of indices to five (i.e., Amplitude, CV<sub>straightness</sub>, Speed Metric, CV<sub>jerk metric</sub> and CV<sub>speed metric</sub>). Conclusion - This study provides a standardized, valid, reliable and sensitive protocol to quantify upper limb impairments in stroke patients by using a planar robot.

Keywords: Robotics, outcome assessment, biomechanics, stroke, upper extremity, Reproducibility of Results, Reference Standards.

# 2. Introduction

Fifteen million people worldwide experience cerebral vascular accidents each year and one-third of them display permanent neurological impairments<sup>9</sup>. Recent recommendations have described the necessity of intensive and prolonged rehabilitation<sup>139</sup> and regular assessments<sup>39</sup> in stroke patients. Robotic devices have the potential to achieve these recommendations because they are able to both intensively rehabilitate<sup>92</sup> and assess<sup>12,39</sup> the damaged upper or lower limb.

Several systematic reviews<sup>12,39</sup> have recommended the use of kinematic measures to assess active movements of the upper limb in stroke patients. These measures can be computed by robotic devices while stroke patients carry out standardized movements with their affected upper limb. Following various treatments, some clinical trials have shown kinematic improvements, using tasks such as reaching to one target<sup>34,55</sup>, multiple targets<sup>60,81</sup>, moving as far as possible toward specific directions<sup>19,20</sup> or performing hand to mouth movements<sup>55</sup>. Among all the kinematic indices computed by these authors, the amplitude<sup>19,20</sup>, velocity<sup>19,20,55,60,81</sup>, smoothness<sup>34,55,60,81</sup>, straightness<sup>19,60</sup> and inaccuracy<sup>34</sup> of movements showed improvements after treatment in stroke patients.

The metrological properties of kinematic indices can be analyzed by several methods, such as construct validity, minimal detectable change (MDC) and reliability. Construct validity examines correlations between different assessment tools<sup>12</sup>. Indeed, several kinematic indices seem to be correlated with upper limb motor control (for review<sup>39</sup>). However, previous studies have not established any correlation between kinematic indices and gross manual dexterity. This relationship could be suggested because the motor control of the proximal upper limb, as assessed with kinematics, is important to initiate and control the

# A robotic device as a valid, reliable, and sensitive assessment tool

movement to reach the object, when exercising manual dexterity. For example, in the Box and Block test (BB), the subject has to reach the cube before grasping it<sup>121</sup>. The MDC determines if a variable modification corresponds to a true functional change or to a measurement error<sup>155</sup>, while reliability assesses the ability of a tool to provide the same results on repeated measures<sup>40</sup>. Finley et al.<sup>156</sup> have demonstrated excellent reliability for repeated kinematic assessments with a planar robotic device (MIT-Manus) in healthy adults. Wagner et al.<sup>54</sup> have shown moderate to excellent reliability of various kinematic indices in stroke patients and have computed their MDCs. These indices were obtained from simple forward-reaching tasks using an optical tracking system. No study has examined the reliability and MDC of a protocol assessing kinematics in stroke patients with a robotic device.

Previously, we<sup>117</sup> proposed a preliminary protocol including kinematic indices obtained in various tasks, underlining the lack of a gold standard to quantify upper limb movements in stroke patients. REAplan, a planar end-effector robotic device allowing the mobilization of the upper limb in a horizontal plane<sup>38</sup>, was used to compute these indices. Objectives of the study are as follow: verifying the intrarater reliability of kinematic indices in stroke patients and healthy subjects; calculating the MDC in stroke patients; assessing the laterality effect in healthy subjects; identifying which kinematic indices are altered in stroke patients; and studying the construct validity of the protocol.

The secondary objective of this study was to provide a short version of this protocol, allowing researchers and clinicians to easily assess stroke patients' upper limb kinematics in clinical and research settings, as recommended by Balasubramanian et al.<sup>39</sup>.

# 3. Materials and Methods

#### **Subjects**

Fifty subjects participated in our study: 25 healthy subjects (the control group) and 25 stroke patients (the stroke group). These patient's characteristics are described in Table 1. Patient's inclusion criteria were a history of ischemic or hemorrhagic stroke (with no restriction of localization), the ability to understand verbal instructions and the capacity to actively move the planar end-effector robot without assistance; beyond this capacity, sensitive deficits, muscle strength and spasticity of the affected upper limb were not considered. Patient's exclusion criterion was the presence of secondary cognitive disorders (i.e., hemineglect, apraxia or comprehension aphasia) that could alter the task comprehension. In both groups, the exclusion criteria were any other significant orthopedic (e.g. upper limb fracture, muscle tears, or shoulder and elbow pain) or neurological disease that could alter active mobility of the upper limbs. For the control group, the subjects were selected in function of the included patients to match both groups for age and Body Mass Index (Table 1). Stroke patients were recruited in the rehabilitation department of our Faculty hospital. The study was approved by Ethics Board of our Faculty of Medicine. Each subject freely participated in the study and signed an informed consent.

#### **Clinical assessments**

In stroke patients, neurological impairments of the affected upper limb were assessed by the Upper Limb Sub-score of the Fugl-Meyer Assessment (USFMA)<sup>49,157</sup> and the BB<sup>121</sup>. The first scale assesses motor control and muscle tone, and the second test assesses the gross manual dexterity of the patient's upper limb. The results of these assessments are presented in Table 1.

Table 1: Characteristics of healthy subjects and stroke patients

Characteristics	Stroke (n=25)	Healthy (n=25)	
Gender, male/female, n	18/7	15/10	
Age, years, mean (SD)	64.8 (15.9)	63.1 (16.0)	
BMI, kg/m <sup>2</sup> , mean (SD)	25.6 (2.8)	23.7 (4.3)	
Dominant arm, right/left, n	24/1	23/2	
Affected arm, right/left, n	5/20	N/A	
Post-stroke time, months, mean (SD)	31.5 (55.0)	N/A	
USFMA (0-66), median [IQR]	51 [37-62]	N/A	
BB, mean (SD)	19.7 (14.6)	N/A	

BMI: body mass index; USFMA: Upper Limb Sub-score of the Fugl-

Meyer Assessment; BB: Box and Block test; N/A: not applicable; IQR: interquartile range.

For the age and BMI, there is no significant difference between groups (p-value=0.70 and 0.07, respectively).

# **Kinematic assessments**

#### Apparatus

The robot used in the present study was the research prototype of a rehabilitation robot named REAplan, which is illustrated in Figure  $1^{38}$ . REAplan is a planar end-effector robot capable of mobilizing the patient's upper limb in a horizontal plane via a handle that the patient can grasp or to which it may be attached via a brace or an orthosis if the hand is too weak.

Like most rehabilitation robots, REAplan is equipped with force and position sensors. The former are intended to measure the interaction force between the patient and the robot to determine a reference force through a force controller. The position sensors measure the kinematics of the patient's hand to determine the reference force on positional basis and on the basis of the specific exercise to be performed with the robot. For this study, the only reference force used was a slightly viscous friction force to avoid the strange sensation of moving the hand on a frictionless surface. For

the purposes of the study, the kinematic information provided by the position sensors was recorded during the exercise, allowing us to produce our analyses off-line (acquisition frequency: 100 Hz). This planar robot is also equipped with a screen positioned in front of the patient that was intended to give him or her visual feedback on the exercise.



Figure 1: View of REAplan. 1: planar end-effector robot; 2: visual interface for the subject; 3: physiotherapist's interface

## Position of subjects

All subjects were installed in an ergonomic and standardized sitting position. The start position was placed at 13 cm in front of the subject. The angle between each subject's hip and trunk was maintained at 120° to limit lumbar constraints. The subjects' feet were on a footrest to stabilize them, and their trunk was secured to minimize compensatory movements.

# A robotic device as a valid, reliable, and sensitive assessment tool

### Tasks

All subjects were requested to perform four different tasks with REAplan at spontaneous velocities. The tasks, illustrated in Figure 2, were presented to subjects via the visual interface (Figure 1). Movements were performed by the affected arm in stroke patients (n=25) and the dominant arm in healthy subjects (n=25). A subgroup of these healthy subjects (n=15) performed also the tasks with the non-dominant arm to study the effect of laterality on the protocol.

For the Free Amplitude task, the subject had to reach straight out in front of them as far as they could and brought the arm back to the starting position. For the Target task, the subject made movements in the most precise and direct manner toward a specific target placed at a distance of 14 cm in front of the subject<sup>34</sup>. After performing this task, the planar robot brought the subject's arm back to the starting position. For the Square and Circle tasks, the subject had to draw two geometrical shapes: a square of 6 cm side and a circle of 4 cm radius. These shapes were performed clockwise with the right upper limb, and counter-clockwise with the left one. To summarize this protocol, the subjects performed rhythmic (i.e. Free Amplitude and Circle tasks) and discrete (i.e., Target and Square tasks) movements.

The experiment started with a ten-minute training phase to limit learning bias. For the data-acquisition phase, the order of tasks was randomly assigned. Each task was performed ten consecutive times. The rest period between each task was one minute.




Free Amplitude

Figure 2: Illustration of the requested tasks presented on the visual interface (left graphs), the tasks performed by a healthy subject (middle graphs) and a stroke patient (right graphs).

#### Kinematic analyses

For each task, the elapsed time of the end-effector position was recorded by the planar robot. These variables were analyzed for each task by a specific customized program in a LabWindows/CVI (8.5) environment. Each index mentioned below was computed for each of the ten cycles of movement and then averaged.

For the Free Amplitude task, we computed the amplitude, velocity, straightness, peak velocity and two smoothness indices (the speed and jerk metrics<sup>75</sup>). For the Target task, the amplitude index was replaced by the target inaccuracy index. For the Square and Circle tasks, we computed the velocity, peak velocity, speed metric, jerk metric and shape inaccuracy indices. The Coefficient of Variation (CV), calculated from the subjects' ten cycles of movement, was computed for each index. Some of these indices are described below.

Straightness corresponds to the amplitude divided by the path length covered by the subject<sup>19</sup> (ratios closer to 1 indicate more rectilinear paths, whereas ratios closer to 0 indicate longer paths to realize the movement). The speed metric<sup>75</sup> corresponds to the ratio of the mean velocity and the peak velocity (ratios closer to 0 indicate less smooth movements). The jerk metric<sup>75</sup> corresponds to the ratio of the absolute mean jerk (corresponding to the variations of acceleration) and the peak velocity (ratios closer to 0 indicate smoother movements). Target inaccuracy<sup>34</sup> corresponds to the distance between the target position that the subject had to reach and the end position achieved by the subject (higher scores indicate more inaccurate movements). Shape inaccuracy quantifies the subject's ability to draw a square or a circle posted on the visual interface. This index corresponds to:

$$\frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \sqrt{(Rx_i - Px_i)^2 + (Ry_i - Py_i)^2}}{n}$$

where n corresponds to the number of positions acquired during the exercise and related to the analyzed shape, Pxi and Pyi correspond to the X and Y coordinates of its positional data point and Rxi and Ryi correspond to the X and Y coordinates of the orthogonal projection of its point on the reference shape (cf. illustration in the Figure 3). Thus, the shape inaccuracy index corresponds to the average of the distances between the measured performance points and their corresponding reference points (higher scores indicate more inaccurate movements).



Figure 3. Illustrations of (A) the circle of reference (black circle) and a circle performed by a stroke patient (black triangle symbols) and of (B) the calculation of the shape inaccuracy index. Each reference point (grey circle symbol, [Rxi, Ryi]) corresponds to the minimal orthogonal projection of the performance point (Pxi, Pyi) on the shape of reference. The distances between all the related reference and performance points were measured and averaged to obtain the shape inaccuracy result.

#### Statistical analysis

For each section, the normal distribution and equality of variance were verified for all comparisons, and the significance level was 0.05. Statistical tests were performed using SigmaStat 3.5 software (WPCubed GmbH, Munich, Germany),

except for reliability (SPSS 16.0 software [SPSS Inc., Chicago, USA]) and Principal Component Analysis (PCA) (StatView 5.0 software [Sas institute, North Carolina, USA]).

#### Learning effects

The learning effect was assessed through ten consecutive cycles of movement in 15 stroke patients. Each cycle of movement was analyzed separately, and the data were then submitted to a one-way repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA).

#### Intra-rater reliability in stroke patients and healthy subjects

Intra-rater reliability represents the ability to provide the same results on repeated measures in the same subjects using the planar robotic device<sup>40</sup>. Some stroke patients (n=15) and healthy subjects (n=15) performed all tasks twice, one to seven days apart.

For each group, we assessed intra-rater reliability with the Intraclass Correlation Coefficient (ICC). The ICC is related to the variability of results across repeated measures within the subjects (i.e. between-subjects variability) and to the measurement error (i.e., within-subject variability)<sup>158</sup>. ICC consistency parameters were calculated in a two-way mixed model. Reliability was rated as excellent, moderate and poor with ICC scores >0.75, 0.40-0.75 and <0.40, respectively<sup>40</sup>.

#### Minimal Detectable Change in stroke patients

The MDC corresponds to the minimal change that exceeds the measurement error in the score. A small MDC corresponds to a better ability to detect a real change in patients<sup>155</sup>. The MDC parameter (MDC<sub>95</sub>) was calculated from the data obtained during the intra-rater reliability section for stroke patients and at a 95% confidence interval, as follows<sup>54</sup>:

$$MDC_{95} = SEM \ge 1.96 \ge \sqrt{2}$$

where 1.96 is the 2-sided z table value for the 95% confidence interval and is used to account for the variance between 2 measurements. The lower the MDC<sub>95</sub>, the lower the probability of observing a change related to a measurement error. The Standard Error of Measurement (SEM) is related to the measurement error across repeated measures and was calculated as<sup>54</sup>:

$$SEM = SD_x x \sqrt{(1 - R_x)},$$

where  $SD_x$  is the standard deviation for all observations from test sessions 1 and 2, and  $R_x$  corresponds to the calculated ICC.

The  $MDC_{95}$  unit is the same as that of the original measurement. To facilitate comparisons between kinematic indices, the MDC% was calculated as<sup>54</sup>:

$$MDC\% = \frac{MDC}{mean} \ge 100,$$

where the mean is the average of all the observations in stroke patients between the two sessions. The lower the MDC%, the lower the probability will be of observing a change related to a measurement error.

#### Laterality effect in healthy subjects

Fifteen healthy subjects performed the tasks described above with the dominant and non-dominant hands. The dominant one corresponded to the main hand used in activity of daily living such as writing. For each kinematic index, a paired t-test was performed to assess which kinematic indices were influenced by laterality.

#### Comparisons between stroke and healthy subjects

Age-matched stroke patients (n=25) and healthy subjects (n=25) performed the tasks described above with their impaired and dominant upper limb, respectively. For each kinematic index, a one-way ANOVA was performed to determine the kinematic indices that were altered in stroke patients.

#### Construct validity

Correlations between each kinematic index and clinical assessments were analyzed by (i) a Pearson correlation test for the BB and (ii) a Spearman correlation test for the USFMA in 25 patients. A correlation was good, moderate or poor if the correlation coefficient (r) was >0.60, 0.30-0.60 and <0.30, respectively<sup>40</sup>.

#### Principal Component Analysis

PCA determines several orthogonal axes (Varimax), called principal components, composed of a set of correlated kinematic indices. The number of principal components was the smallest one representing at least 75% of the variance. Correlations between the 44 indices assessed in 25 stroke patients were established in two steps.

First, for each individual task, the kinematic indices were included in a PCA to provide the index most correlated to each principal component. Second, from all the indices selected in the first step, a PCA was performed to provide, for all merged tasks, those that were the most correlated to each principal component. These last selected indices were put together to provide a short version of the protocol.

### 4. Results

Among the 25 patients, two patients cannot perform the geometrical tasks because of limited motor control (i.e., USFMA = 7 and 8/66). All results are presented in Tables 2, 3 and 4 and are illustrated in Figure 2.

No learning effect was found for the different tasks (data not shown). Indeed, for each index, the results of the ten consecutive cycles of movement were similar (p-value>0.05). A laterality effect was shown in only three indices of the Free Amplitude task. Indeed, the amplitude and the straightness indices were respectively 1.6 cm and 0.02 lower for the non-dominant upper limb in healthy subjects, and that the jerk metric index was  $4.8/s^2$  higher for this limb (p-value<0.04).

In stroke patients, all indices of the Free Amplitude and Target tasks had a moderate to excellent reliability (ICC range [0.50 - 0.95], Table 2), except the CV<sub>peak velocity</sub> index of the Target task, which presented poor reliability (ICC=0.04). All indices of the two geometrical shapes had a moderate to excellent reliability (ICC range [0.40 - 0.93]). In healthy subjects and for all merged tasks, 25/44 kinematic indices had moderate to excellent reliability (ICC range [0.40 - 0.93]).

The MDC% was calculated for each index (Table 2). The indices the most likely to detect a change in patients were:

- the amplitude, velocity, straightness, peak velocity, jerk metric and speed metric indices of the Free Amplitude task (MDC% range [9.9% 33.7%]);
- the straightness and speed metric indices of the Target task (MDC% were 14.6% and 22.4%, respectively);
- the velocity, peak velocity, jerk metric and speed metric indices of the Square task (MDC% range [20.4% 32.8%]);

- the peak velocity and speed metric indices of the Circle task (MDC% were 37.7% and 29.5%, respectively).

For the four merged tasks, 27 of 44 indices were significantly altered in stroke patients (p-value<0.05) (Table 3). This result was partly related to the fact that the ten cycles of movements were less identical in stroke patients than in healthy subjects. Indeed, the significantly altered CV indices were higher (difference range [2.4% - 12.8%]) in the stroke group. Second, the stroke patients' movements were less smooth for all tasks. Indeed, the jerk metric (excepting for the Square task) was higher (difference range [ $5.7/s^2 - 14.5/s^2$ ]) and the speed metric was lower (difference range [0.06 - 0.10]) in the stroke group. Third, movements of unidirectional tasks were less rectilinear in patients: ratios were 0.09 (Target task) and 0.10 (Free Amplitude task) lower in the stroke group. Finally, movements were less accurate by 1.6 cm for the Target task and by 0.4 (Circle task) and 0.6 (Square task) cm for the geometrical tasks in the stroke group. The movements of the Target and Square tasks had a higher peak velocity of 5.5 cm/s and 5.9 cm/s in the stroke group, respectively.

The construct validity studied the correlation between each kinematic index and clinical scales. The indices that showed moderate to good correlations with the manual dexterity assessed with BB were (Table 3):

- $CV_{velocity}$  and straightness indices of the Free Amplitude task (r = -0.41 and 0.42, respectively);
- the velocity,  $CV_{velocity}$ , straightness, target inaccuracy, peak velocity,  $CV_{peak}$ velocity and  $CV_{speed metric}$  indices of the Target task (r range [-0.60 - 0.41;]);
- the shape inaccuracy index of the Square task (r = -0.41);
- the CV<sub>velocity</sub>, CV<sub>peak velocity</sub> and the CV<sub>jerk metric</sub> indices of the Circle task (r range [-0.46 to -0.61]).

The indices that showed moderate to good correlation with motor control assessed with the USFMA were (Table 3) the  $CV_{velocity}$  and peak velocity indices of the Target task (r = -0.51 and -0.47, respectively); the  $CV_{velocity}$  and the  $CV_{jerk metric}$  indices of the Circle task (r = -0.49 and -0.61, respectively).

A PCA was carried out to determine a short version of the protocol (Table 4). The first step of the PCA enabled us to select four representative kinematic indices of the Free Amplitude task and three indices for each of the other tasks. It enabled us to determine the five most representative indices, obtained from all tasks, allowing 79% of the variance. There were the amplitude and the  $CV_{straightness}$  of the Free Amplitude task, the peak velocity of the Target task, the  $CV_{jerk metric}$  of the Square task and the  $CV_{speed metric}$  of the Circle task.

	Stroke patients (n=15)				
	Mean (SD)		ICC	MDC <sub>95</sub>	MDC%
	Session 1	Session 2			
Free amplitude					
Amplitude (cm)	29.8 (2.9)	29.5 (3.4)	0.84	3.4	11.6
$CV_{amplitude}(\%)$	3.6 (2.5)	3.6 (2.3)	0.82	2.8	77.4
Velocity (cm/s)	10.9 (5.5)	9.7 (5.7)	0.95	3.4	33.2
CV <sub>velocity</sub> (%)	17.4 (6.0)	16.2 (7.1)	0.80	8.0	47.8
Straightness	0.90 (0.11)	0.88 (0.09)	0.90	0.09	9.9
$CV_{straightness}(\%)$	5.7 (6.2)	6.5 (5.3)	0.78	7.4	121.6
Peak velocity (cm/s)	30.8 (11.3)	28.7 (11.3)	0.95	6.8	22.7
CV <sub>peak velocity</sub> (%)	22.0 (16.0)	25.5 (25.0)	0.88	19.8	83.5
Jerk metric (1/s <sup>2</sup> )	30.3 (7.0)	32.4 (10.7)	0.88	8.6	27.4
CV <sub>ierk metric</sub> (%)	20.5 (7.7)	19.2 (5.8)	0.57	12.2	61.7
Speed metric	0.35 (0.09)	0.33 (0.09)	0.77	0.12	33.7
CV <sub>sneed metric</sub> (%)	18.2 (6.3)	19.0 (8.6)	0.72	10.9	58.3
Target	. ,	× /			
Target inaccuracy (cm)	1.7 (0.8)	1.5 (0.9)	0.80	1.0	63.0
CV <sub>target inaccuracy</sub> (%)	37.6 (12.8)	37.3 (12.2)	0.50	24.0	64.2
Velocity (cm/s)	6.9 (4.0)	6.5 (4.2)	0.88	3.8	57.6
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	25.2 (11.8)	23.2 (8.4)	0.53	19.3	79.5
Straightness	0.89(0.09)	0.91 (0.08)	0.69	0.13	14.6
CV-territorer (%)	7.9 (6.3)	7.1 (5.8)	0.82	7.0	93.5
Peak velocity (cm/s)	16.9 (8.0)	154 (84)	0.87	8.1	50.3
$CV \rightarrow \pi^{-1}(\%)$	260(81)	26.6 (9.9)	0.04	24.2	91.9
Ierk metric (1/s <sup>2</sup> )	559(173)	59 2 (30 0)	0.85	25.9	44.9
$CV_{1}$ , $(\%)$	22.0 (6.9)	242(122)	0.33	14.1	60.9
Spand matric	0.41(0.08)	0.42(0.06)	0.75	0.09	22.4
$CV \rightarrow (\%)$	10.41(0.00)	151(43)	0.61	9.6	54.7
Sauaro	17.0 (5.0)	15.1 (4.5)	0.01	2.0	54.7
Square Valocity (cm/s)	0.5(3.7)	87(15)	0.03	3.0	32.8
CV = (%)	9.5(3.7)	(4.5)	0.93	15.5	70.4
C V velocity (70) Peak velocity (cm/s)	21.3(9.7) 30.7(7.3)	17.7(7.5) 20.5(0.5)	0.39	61	79.4 20.4
CV = (0/2)	10.7(1.3)	29.3 (9.3) 10 5 (6 9)	0.95	12.6	20.4 61.6
V peak velocity (70)	17.3 (3.4)	19.5 (0.0)	0.44	12.0	22 5
$CV = (0^{-1})$	33.2(0.4)	32.3(0.0)	0./4	10.7	32.3 40.6
UV jerk metric (70)	20.1(7.0)	21.0(4.7)	0.00	10.5	49.0
CV (01)	0.51(0.08) 186(75)	0.50(0.00)	0.80	0.09	29.0
V speed metric (70)	10.0(7.3)	20.2(7.4)	0.51	14.2	13.2
Snape inaccuracy (cm)	1.7(0.5)	1.3(0.3)	0.45	0.8	52.0
C v shape inaccuracy (%)	17.8 (9.3)	13.0 (0.9)	0.40	10.5	99.2
	140 (70)	140(92)	0.00	7.2	40 C
velocity(cm/s)	14.8 (7.0)	14.2 (8.3)	0.89	1.2	49.6
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	19.5 (10.4)	16.3 (8.2)	0.87	9.4	52.3
reak velocity (cm/s)	55.4 (15.6)	33.7 (12.9)	0.87	13.0	51.1
CV <sub>peak velocity</sub> (%)	17.4 (8.4)	17.3 (7.4)	0.81	9.4	54.0
Jerk metric (1/s <sup>2</sup> )	35.2 (10.0)	34.1 (13.4)	0.80	14.4	41.7
$CV_{jerk metric}(\%)$	19.9 (7.7)	21.4 (8.0)	0.49	15.4	74.6
Speed metric	0.41 (0.08)	0.41 (0.10)	0.76	0.12	29.5
CV <sub>speed metric</sub> (%)	15.2 (5.2)	15.7 (9.8)	0.57	13.9	90.0
Shape inaccuracy (cm)	1.0(0.3)	0.9(0.5)	0.77	0.5	57.8

A robotic device as a valid, reliable, and sensitive assessment tool

The indices that showed a moderate to excellent reliability are in bold (ICC ≥ 0.4).

# Part 1 – Chapter 4

	Stroke	Healthy	Correlat	tion coefficient (r)
	(n=25)	(n=25)	BB	USFMA
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	BB	OBI WIN
Free amplitude				
Amplitude (cm)	26.2 (7.3)	29.2 (3.0)	0.30	0.22
$CV_{amplitude}(\%)$	4.5 (3.1)***	2.1 (1.6)	-0.35	-0.34
Velocity (cm/s)	10.2 (6.4)	10.5 (3.9)	-0.30	-0.16
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	18.3 (8.2)**	12.1 (5.7)	-0.41	-0.32
Straightness	0.89 (0.1)***	0.98 (0.02)	0.42	0.28
$CV_{straightness}(\%)$	5.5 (5.3)***	1.6 (1.4)	-0.27	-0.31
Peak velocity (cm/s)	27.6 (12.7)	23.6 (6.8)	-0.34	-0.20
$CV_{peak \ velocity}(\%)$	22.9 (17.7)	15.7 (10.3)	0.06	0.08
Jerk metric (1/s <sup>2</sup> )	33.0 (9.0)***	26.0 (3.9)	-0.38	-0.31
CV jerk metric (%)	21.1 (6.9)	17.5 (6.9)	-0.24	-0.21
Speed metric	0.36 (0.09)***	0.44 (0.06)	0.04	0.02
CV <sub>speed metric</sub> (%)	18.2 (6.1)***	11.4 (5.2)	-0.27	-0.23
Target				
Target inaccuracy (cm)	2.6 (2.8)**	1.0 (0.4)	-0.51	-0.20
$CV_{target\ inaccuracy}(\%)$	39.4 (16.5)	47.3 (15.6)	-0.07	0.06
Velocity (cm/s)	6.5 (3.8)	5.1 (1.7)	-0.44	-0.38
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	30.2 (15.3)	27.0 (18.4)	-0.57	-0.51
Straightness	0.88 (0.11)**	0.98 (0.3)	0.41	0.33
$CV_{straightness}(\%)$	9.8 (12.2)**	1.7 (1.4)	-0.37	-0.32
Peak velocity (cm/s)	15.9 (7.7)**	10.4 (2.5)	-0.52	-0.47
$CV_{peak \ velocity}(\%)$	29.8 (10.3)	30.0 (16.5)	-0.60	-0.37
Jerk metric (1/s <sup>2</sup> )	52.9 (17.3)**	38.4 (12.8)	-0.24	-0.30
$CV_{jerk metric}$ (%)	26.8 (12.5)	35.5 (16.3)	-0.03	-0.06
Speed metric	0.41 (0.07)***	0.49 (0.07)	0.13	0.21
$CV_{speed\ metric}(\%)$	22.7 (10.0)**	15.5 (5.6)	-0.53	-0.31
Square				
Velocity (cm/s)	8.7 (3.9)	8.5 (2.6)	-0.06	-0.01
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	21.1 (9.1)***	8.3 (2.3)	-0.36	-0.13
Peak velocity (cm/s)	29.2 (8.1)**	23.3 (5.3)	-0.31	-0.14
$CV_{peak \ velocity}(\%)$	19.6 (6.2)	14.1 (14.0)	-0.11	-0.01
Jerk metric (1/s²)	31.4 (7.0)	31.9 (7.5)	0.03	-0.13
$CV_{jerk\ metric}$ (%)	20.5 (7.9)	17.4 (5.3)	0.23	0.12
Speed metric	0.30 (0.08)***	0.36 (0.05)	0.25	0.12
CV <sub>speed metric</sub> (%)	18.6 (6.7)***	12.3 (4.8)	-0.28	-0.12
Shape inaccuracy (cm)	1.8 (1.0)**	1.2 (0.1)	-0.41	-0.14
$CV_{shape\ inaccuracy}(\%)$	18.5 (10.3)**	11.7 (5.9)	-0.30	-0.13
Circle				
Velocity (cm/s)	13.7 (7.5)	13.8 (5.4)	0.05	-0.28
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	19.7 (9.7)***	9.9 (4.4)	-0.61	-0.49
Peak velocity (cm/s)	34.1 (13.8)	27.6 (8.3)	-0.04	-0.31
$CV_{peak\ velocity}(\%)$	16.5 (7.3)***	10.0 (3.5)	-0.46	-0.31
Jerk metric (1/s <sup>2</sup> )	34.3 (10.4)*	28.6 (7.9)	-0.23	-0.41
$CV_{jerk\ metric}$ (%)	19.1 (7.6	16.7 (5.6)	-0.60	-0.61
Speed metric	0.39 (0.10)***	0.49 (0.06)	0.32	-0.11
$CV_{speed\ metric}\ (\%)$	14.8 (5.5)***	9.3 (3.7)	-0.32	-0.32
Shape inaccuracy (cm)	1.0 (0.6)**	0.6 (0.3)	-0.13	-0.15
CV shape in a survey (%)	29.1 (13.8)**	19.7 (6.7)	-0.19	-0.06

Table 3: Results of the one-way ANOVA test comparing 25 stroke patients and 25 healthy subjects, the Pearson correlation test (BB) and the Spearman correlation test (USFMA) in 25 stroke patients for each task and index.

\* correspond to the indices significantly altered in stroke patients (\*p<0.05; \*\*p<0.01; \*\*\*p<0.001).

The indices with a significant correlation (p<0.05) are in bold.

#### A robotic device as a valid, reliable, and sensitive assessment tool

	PC 1	PC 2	PC 3	PC 4	PC 5
	(r)	(r)	(r)	(r)	(r)
Free amplitude					
Amplitude (cm)	0.06	0.18	0.34	<u>0.79</u>	0.07
CV <sub>straightness</sub> (%)	0.00	<u>-0.86</u>	0.01	-0.23	0.05
Peak velocity (cm/s)	0.81	0.33	0.02	0.32	-0.11
CV <sub>speed metric</sub> (%)	-0.20	-0.56	0.46	-0.14	-0.08
Target					
Peak velocity (cm/s)	<u>0.93</u>	0.07	0.13	0.06	-0.18
$CV_{jerk metric}$ (%)	-0.60	-0.09	-0.15	0.38	0.21
Speed metric	0.83	-0.15	-0.17	-0.05	0.17
Square					
Velocity (cm/s)	0.36	0.61	-0.08	0.44	-0.36
$CV_{ierk metric}$ (%)	-0.08	0.00	0.09	0.14	0.92
CV <sub>shape inaccuracy</sub> (%)	0.24	0.64	0.36	-0.36	0.36
Circle					
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	-0.06	-0.21	0.37	-0.71	-0.13
Jerk metric (1/s <sup>2</sup> )	0.86	0.28	-0.04	0.08	0.05
$CV_{speed metric}$ (%)	0.06	-0.02	<u>0.86</u>	0.04	0.12
Variance proportions (%)	33	17	12	9	8

Table 4: Results of the second step of the PCA in 25 stroke patients for the 13 kinematic indices selected in the first step of the PCA.

#### PC= Principal Component

For each principal component, the correlated indices are in bold and the selected, and the most correlated index is underlined.

# 5. Discussion

#### Main objective: metrological properties of a standardized protocol

To pursue the development of a preliminary protocol<sup>117</sup>, designed to quantitatively assess the upper limb kinematics in stroke patients by using the REAplan robotic device. This objective was reached by analyzing a number of metrological properties for the protocol.

Our results showed that some indices seem particularly useful in discriminating between patients and healthy subjects. The straightness (unidirectional tasks) and the smoothness (all tasks) of movements were altered in patients, confirming

#### Part 1 – Chapter 4

results of several authors<sup>19,60,75,117,144</sup>. The Coefficient of Variation was also abnormal in patients, and seems useful in assessing the ability to maintain a similar pattern of movement in repetitive tasks. Even if some patients (n=19) performed movements with their affected but non-dominant upper limb, it did not influence the comparison between groups. Indeed, our results showed that almost all the kinematic indices (41/44) were not influenced by laterality.

In stroke patients, the demonstration of a high reliability of kinematic indices obtained from various tasks is in agreement with Wagner et al.<sup>54</sup>. Indeed, these authors have also shown moderate to excellent reliability of kinematic indices obtained from a simple forward-reaching task measured with an optical tracking system. Only one index, the Coefficient of Variation of peak velocity index (Free Amplitude task), should be excluded from the present protocol because of its poor reliability. However, many indices (19/44) showed poor reliability in healthy subjects. De Vet et al.<sup>158</sup> thought that ICC analyses in healthy subjects could be negatively influenced by the small variability between healthy subjects. A paired t-test was carried out and revealed no significant difference between the two sessions for each kinematic index (p-value>0.05). This analysis suggests that all the indices may be reliable in healthy subjects.

The MDC was used to determine the minimal change that exceeds the measurement error in each index score<sup>54,155</sup>. A real improvement of upper limb kinematic indices in stroke patients could only be suggested when this improvement exceeds the MDC values given in our results (Table 2).

The construct validity of our protocol was determined by showing some correlations between kinematic indices and clinical scales. A recent review has reported correlations with the Upper Limb Sub-score of the Fugl-Meyer Assessment but has not reported any correlation with the Box and Block test<sup>39</sup>. The present study confirms that some kinematic indices could have correlations with

#### A robotic device as a valid, reliable, and sensitive assessment tool

the motor control of the upper limb, as assessed by the Upper Limb Sub-score of the Fugl-Meyer Assessment<sup>39</sup>. However, our study demonstrates that an even larger number of kinematic indices have correlations with gross manual dexterity assessed by the Box and Block test. The proximal motor control of the upper limb, involved in USFMA and BB, could explain these correlations. However, the better correlation observed with the BB test could be related to the parametric statistics used, which was not the case for the USFMA. Correlations could have been better if the proximal and distal items of the USFMA had been split up. However, the whole score of USFMA was chosen because no study has validated a subscale of the Fugl-Meyer scale for the proximal upper limb only<sup>12</sup>.

The poor correlation of some indices (e.g., smoothness in all tasks) could be because our protocol is able to reflect some specific movement characteristics that are otherwise difficult to quantify and that are not traditionally assessed by clinical scales. The kinematics, Box and Block test and Upper Limb Sub-score of the Fugl-Meyer Assessment assess the body functions and structures domain of the International Classification of Functioning Disability and Health (ICF)<sup>12</sup>. Further studies should determine the correlations between kinematics and the other ICF domains such as activity (e.g., Abilhand<sup>147</sup>) and social participation (e.g. SATIS-Stroke<sup>159</sup>).

The kinematic results were compared between the dominant and non-dominant hand in healthy subjects. Surprisingly, the majority of the variables were not affected by hand dominance. A difference between the dominant and non-dominant sides was found in only 3 of 44 indices. This difference was slight and lower than the MDC assessed in stroke patients (see Table 2). This symmetry could be related to the major contribution of the shoulder and elbow when using REAplan. Greater involvement of the wrist and the hand could lead to a larger laterality effect. Indeed, Ozcan et al.<sup>160</sup> suggested that the digital dexterity (as assessed by the

#### Part 1 – Chapter 4

VALPAR Component Work Sample-4) was better for the dominant hand than for the non-dominant one.

#### Second objective: a standardized short protocol

The second objective of this study was to provide a short version of this protocol. Our study investigated a large variety of tasks and indices that involved elements of unidirectional (i.e. Free Amplitude and Target tasks) or multidirectional/graphical (i.e. Circle and Square tasks) movements. Moreover, these tasks could be rhythmic (i.e. Free Amplitude and Circle tasks) or discrete Target and Square tasks), which involves different (i.e., neuronal mechanisms<sup>138,161,162</sup>

The short version of the protocol requires all tasks and five indices. However, for the Target task, the peak velocity index should be replaced by the speed metric one for the two following reasons. First, these two indices are highly correlated to the first principal component (Table 4). Second, the speed metric index shows higher alteration in stroke patients and higher change after a treatment than the peak velocity one<sup>60,75,117</sup>. The final short protocol and its metrological properties are presented in the Table 5. This short version could facilitate the use and acceptance of robotic assessment in routine clinical practice, as recommended by Balasubramanian et al.<sup>39</sup>. Indeed, clinicians could use this short protocol could also help the clinicians to define and adapt the patients' rehabilitation program. Further studies should be conducted to determine the sensitivity to change of this short version by assessing upper limb improvements in stroke patients during recovery.

#### A robotic device as a valid, reliable, and sensitive assessment tool

Table 5: metrological properties of the short kinematic protocol

	ICC	MDC%
Free amplitude		
Amplitude (cm)	0.84	11.6
CV <sub>straightness</sub> (%)*	0.78	121.6
Target		
Speed metric*	0.77	22.4
Square		
$CV_{jerk metric}$ (%)	0.60	49.6
Circle		
CV <sub>speed metric</sub> (%)*	0.57	90.0

The indices that showed a moderate to excellent reliability are in bold (ICC>0.4). \* correspond to the indices significantly altered in stroke patients (p<0.001).

No index is significantly altered in the non-dominant upper limb (p>0.05). No index is correlated with BB and USFMA.

#### **Limitations and Perspectives**

There were several limitations to the present study.

First, the REAplan conception allows end-effector movements in 2 spatial dimensions only (2D), what could limit its benefits in kinematic assessment and in rehabilitation. Although these planar distal movements, the shoulder and elbow movements involve 3D displacements. Further studies could apply this protocol to an exoskeleton robotic device<sup>38,124</sup> or an optical tracking system<sup>58</sup>, which assess upper limb movements in 3D.

Second, three tasks (i.e., circle, square and target tasks) were made in a short workspace, so that it could limit their relevance. This choice is justified by the following reasons. Previous studies showed that reaching targets placed at a distance of 14 cm in front of the subject are enough to objectify altered movements in stroke patients<sup>75</sup>. The shapes were smaller than in a previous study<sup>117</sup> where the most severely affected patients have had difficulties to draw the shapes because of their large size.

#### 6. Conclusions

This study provides a standardized, valid, reliable, sensitive and concise kinematic protocol to objectively and quantitatively assess upper limb impairments in stroke patients by using a planar robotic device such as REAplan. A short protocol was provided reducing the number of indices to five (i.e., Amplitude,  $CV_{straightness}$ , speed metric,  $CV_{jerk metric}$  and  $CV_{speed metric}$ ). Future studies should extend the use of this assessment tool to other populations of patients, such as those with cerebral palsy, orthopedic trauma, Parkinson's disease, and others. This protocol is independent to the REAplan and could be implemented to other devices. A robot is not only a rehabilitation tool but also an assessment tool. It offers more specific and accurate kinematic indices than we could obtain with pencil movements performed on a sheet of paper. This device allows easy and quick evaluation of upper limb kinematics that could be useful in daily clinical practice and in clinical research.

#### Acknowledgements

This work was supported by the Saint-Luc Foundation. The authors would like to thank Martin Vanderwegen, Florence Leborne and Emeline Bruyr for their collaboration and all the subjects for their participation in this study.

# Part 2 A robotic device to rehabilitate upper limb movements

# Upper limb robot-assisted therapy in cerebral palsy: A single-blind randomized controlled trial

Maxime Gilliaux, Anne Renders, Delphine Dispa, Dominique Holvoet, Julien Sapin, Bruno Dehez, Christine Detrembleur, Thierry M. Lejeune and Gaëtan Stoquart. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair 2015, 29(2):183-192* 

#### 1. Abstract

Background – Several pilot studies have evoked the interest of Robot-Assisted Therapy (RAT) in children with Cerebral Palsy. Objective – To assess the effectiveness of RAT in children with cerebral palsy (CP) through a single-blind randomized controlled trial.

Patients and Methods – Sixteen children with CP were randomized into 2 groups. Eight children performed 5 conventional therapy sessions per week over 8 weeks (Control group). Eight children completed 3 conventional therapy sessions and 2 robot-assisted sessions per week over 8 weeks (Robotic group). For both groups, each therapy session lasted 45 minutes. Throughout each RAT session, the patient attempted to reach several targets consecutively with the REAplan. The REAplan is a distal effector robot that allows for displacements of the upper limb in the horizontal plane. A blinded assessment was performed before and after the intervention with respect to the ICF framework: body structure and function (upper limb kinematics, Box and Block test, QUEST, strength and spasticity), activities (Abilhand-Kids, PEDI) and participation (MHAVIE).

Results – During each RAT session, patients performed 744 movements on average with the REAplan. Among the variables assessed, the smoothness of movement (p<0.01) and manual dexterity assessed by the Box and Block test (p=0.04) improved significantly more in the Robotic group than in the Control group.

Conclusions – This single-blind randomized controlled trial provides the first evidence that RAT is effective in children with CP. Future studies should investigate the long-term effects of this therapy.

Key words: Rehabilitation; Robotics; Cerebral Palsy; Kinematics; Motor learning; Pediatrics; International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health.

# 2. Introduction

Cerebral Palsy (CP) is a neuro-developmental disease related to non-progressive cerebral abnormalities that occur before birth or early in life, and it affects 2 to 3 children out of every 1000<sup>163</sup>. The CP children have hemi-, quadri- or di-plegia, which could be associated with abnormal sensibility, motor control, strength and tonus (i.e., spasticity) of the upper limb<sup>6,7</sup>. These impairments may restrict a CP child's functional capacity and participation in activities of daily living (ADL)<sup>4,90</sup>.

Recent recommendations state that intensive rehabilitation is necessary for improving motor function in children with CP<sup>4,90</sup>. These recommendations, based on motor learning theories, suggest that repetitive and assist-as-needed movements that are associated with sensory feedback and an attractive environment are likely to promote reorganization of the neuronal networks (i.e., neuroplasticity) and motor development after brain injuries<sup>4,164,165</sup>.

Robot-Assisted Therapy (RAT) of the upper limb has the potential to satisfy these recommendations in CP children<sup>22,35,99,166</sup>. RAT is conducted using robotic devices that enable the patients to perform specific upper limb movements<sup>14</sup>. The main interest in using robots is to allow the patients to achieve a large amount of movement in a limited time. For instance, children with CP were able to perform 640 movements during 60-minute RAT sessions<sup>35</sup>. Additionally, the attractive human/machine interface has the capacity to motivate the child to perform his or her therapy<sup>14</sup>. This visual interface can be adapted to be kid-friendly through playful games such as car races<sup>22,35,99</sup> or to perform exercises that mimic ADL, such as reaching for a cup<sup>22</sup>. Moreover, robotic devices allow the patient to receive visual, auditory or sensory feedbacks<sup>35,99</sup>. Finally, the haptic interaction of the robot gives performance-based assistance to the patients<sup>38,105</sup>. This assistance can

enhance the neuronal plasticity by enabling the patients to initiate and accomplish movements as actively as possible<sup>105</sup>.

RAT efficacy has been studied in stroke patients<sup>92</sup>. A recent meta-analysis concluded that RAT could improve upper limb structure and function and the ADL of these patients. Some pilot studies have described the feasibility and interest in using this therapy in CP children<sup>22,35,99,100,167</sup>. However, there are no currently published randomized controlled trials, and a recent review has noted that such studies are needed to confirm the usefulness of RAT in CP children<sup>4</sup>.

Pilot studies have investigated RAT efficacy in place of, but not combined with, conventional therapy  $(CT)^{22,35,99,100,167}$ . In everyday life, the combination of RAT, involving substantial movement, and CT could enable the therapist to re-allocate his or her time and energy to transferring the benefits of these repetitive movements (for instance, motor control improvement in stroke patients<sup>92</sup>) to ADL and patient social integration.

According to these considerations, the purpose of this study was to assess the effectiveness of RAT combined with CT compared to conventional therapy alone in children with CP. This comparison was performed in a single-blind, randomized controlled trial. The assessment protocol was in accordance with the 3 International Classification of Functioning (ICF) domains.

## 3. Materials and Methods

The Ethics Board of our Faculty of Medicine approved this study. All parents freely accepted the participation of their children in the study and provided written informed consent.

# Part 2

#### **Patients Selection**

Sixteen patients were recruited from a school for children with physical disabilities (Institut Royal de l'Accueil du Handicap Moteur, Brussels, Belgium). This sample size was dependent on the recruitment possibilities in the school. MG and AR enrolled the children. The patients' characteristics are described in Table 1. The inclusion criteria were a history of CP; a maximum age of 18 years; the ability to understand simple instructions; and moderate to severe impairments of the upper limbs, corresponding to a Manual Ability Classification System (MACS) score greater than 1. The exclusion criteria were epileptic patients and upper limb therapeutic intervention within the previous 6 months, such as a Botulinum toxin injection or neuro-orthopedic surgery. The patients were equally randomized into 2 groups (1:1): a Robotic group and a Control group. A stratified randomization assigned participants to their groups after the first evaluation using a computergenerated random number. The same persons (MG and AR) generated each allocation sequence. The stratification classified the subjects according to their upper limb manual capacity, as assessed by the MACS score (moderate disability, MACS range [2-3]; and severe disability, MACS range [4-5]). The trial was registered at ClinicalTrials.gov, number NCT01700153.

#### REAplan

The robot used in this study was a robot research prototype named REAplan, which is illustrated in Figure 1a<sup>38</sup>. REAplan is an end-effector robot than can move the patient's upper limb in a horizontal plane via a handle that the patient can grasp or to which he or she may be attached by an orthosis if his or her hand is too weak. REAplan is fitted with force and position sensors (acquisition frequency: 100 Hz), allowing for control of the lateral ( $\overline{F}_{lat}$ ) and longitudinal ( $\overline{F}_{long}$ ) interaction forces between the patient and the robot. Below, the description of these two interaction forces ( $\overline{F}_{lat}$  and  $\overline{F}_{long}$ ) and how these forces are automatically adapted in function of the patient's performance.

The patient has to perform the movement along a reference trajectory. This reference trajectory corresponds to the ideal path that the patient must follow to perform the exercise.  $\overline{F}_{lat}$  corresponds to a lateral interaction force, perpendicular to the reference trajectory, that helps the patient stay on the path. The higher this interaction force, the more the robot is helping the patient stay on the reference trajectory.  $\overline{F}_{long}$  corresponds to a longitudinal interaction force, parallel to the reference trajectory, that helps the patient move along the trajectory at a reference velocity. The higher this force, the more the robot helps the patient move along the reference trajectory at this reference velocity. For this study, the reference velocity was standardized at 5 cm/s. After reaching the end of a given trajectory (i.e., the target),  $\overline{F}_{long}$  and  $\overline{F}_{lat}$  are automatically adapted in function of the patient's performance. If the patient reaches the target with a velocity that is below the reference velocity,  $\overline{F}_{long}$  increases to help the patient with respect to the reference velocity, and vice versa. If the patient does not maintain the reference path when he moves toward the target,  $\overline{F}_{lat}$  increases to help the patient follow the path, and vice versa.

The size of the workspace was adapted to the child's morphology, within a square that was 0.8 m long on each side. Indeed, this workspace was as large as possible to stimulate the children, with regards to their arm lengths, to perform the largest movements with the robot. A screen and a speaker were installed in the robot to give visual and auditory feedback for performance.

#### Interventions

Both groups (Robotic and Control) received 5 sessions of therapy per week over the course of 8 weeks (40 sessions in all). Each session lasted 45 minutes. For the Control group, all of the sessions were CT. The Robotic group received 2 RAT sessions and 3 CT sessions per week.

#### Part 2

The children underwent their CT sessions with their regular physiotherapists and occupational therapists. The physiotherapists practiced neurodevelopmental therapy, and occupational therapists specifically focused on the ADL. The therapists maintained their standard protocols and adapted the rehabilitation to match each child's needs.

All RAT sessions were supervised by the same physiotherapist (MG), who is experienced with the use of robot. RAT sessions consisted of many duplicate exercises. Each exercise consisted of 160 consecutive movements toward a specific target, as suggested by Fasoli et al.<sup>35</sup>, with the REAplan robotic device (for illustration, see Figure 1b). A force field helped the children to reach the targets (see the REAplan section). The reaching of each target consecutively resulted in audio feedback, the deletion of the target and the appearance of a new target on the screen. This new target was randomly placed on the visual screen at a distance of 10 cm from the last one. These targets were enlarged for children with visual impairments. For half of the exercises, the target was motionless as long as the patient did not reach it. For the other half, the target was dynamic, moving a distance of 1 cm vertically or horizontally every 0.5 seconds.

The amount of movement, adapted to each patient, was as high as possible to stimulate improvements but was also adapted to the child's tiredness. Each child could have an optional rest between exercises and during each exercise (of approximately 1 minute). Finally, the RAT sessions were in the form of video games. An avatar (the cursor that the child had to move) and a cartoon animal (the target that the child had to reach) were integrated into a appropriate landscape (Figure 1b). The cartoon animal and its corresponding landscape were changed each week. Finally, at the end of each exercise, a personalized feedback was posted on the visual interface to congratulate the child and give him his time score for achieving the 160 targets.



Figure 1: (A) View of REAplan. 1: planar end-effector robot; 2: visual interface for the patient; 3: physiotherapist's interface; 4: adaptive button for the table height. (B) Zoomed-in view of the visual interface during a session of robotic-assisted therapy. 5: Cursor to move; 6: Target to reach.

#### **ICF** assessment

All of the children were assessed before and after the intervention through a protocol that took into account the 3 domains of the ICF.

The primary outcome was upper limb kinematics. The first part of this PhD thesis<sup>116,117</sup> provided a standardized protocol to quantitatively assess active movements of the upper limb in stroke patients, including several kinematic indices. The short version of this protocol (5 indices) was used for this study. This protocol consisted of performing 4 different tasks (Free Amplitude, Target, Square and Circle), as described below.

For the Free Amplitude task, the subject had to reach straight out in front of them as far as they could and brought the arm back to the starting position. For the Target task, the subject made movements in the most precise and direct manner

#### Part 2

toward a specific target placed at a distance of 10 cm in front of the subject. After performing this task, the robot brought the subject's arm back to the starting position. For the Square and Circle tasks, the subject had to draw two geometrical shapes: a square of 6 cm side and a circle of 4 cm radius. These shapes were performed clockwise with the right upper limb, and counter-clockwise with the left one. These tasks were performed with REAplan, without any assistance (i.e., no interaction forces) and at spontaneous velocities.

For the Free Amplitude task, the computed indices were the amplitude and the coefficient of variation (CV) of the straightness. For the Target task, the speed metric index was calculated. For the Square and Circle tasks, the  $CV_{jerk metric}$  and  $CV_{speed metric}$  indices, respectively, were computed. Each index of this short protocol was computed for each of the 10 cycles of movement and was then averaged.

The kinematic assessment started after a 10-minute training phase to limit learning bias. For the acquisition phase, the order of tasks was randomly assigned. Each task was performed 10 consecutive times, during which the end-effector position was recorded (acquisition frequency: 100 Hz). The rest period between tasks was 1 minute. This kinematic assessment was performed 3 times within the 2 weeks preceding the intervention to evaluate a possible learning effect of the protocol and then once after the intervention. The same blinded physiotherapist (DD) performed each kinematic assessment.

For the secondary outcomes of the body structure and function domain of the ICF, the assessment included the Box and Block test (BB)<sup>132</sup>; the 4 subscales (dissociated movements, grasps, weight bearing and protective extension) of the Quality of Upper Extremity Skills Test (QUEST)<sup>48,168</sup>; the Modified Ashworth Scale (6 muscular groups were tested: shoulder adductors, elbow flexors and extensors, pronators, wrist and finger flexors)<sup>169</sup>; and the strength of 2 muscular groups (elbow flexors and extensors), assessed with a hand-held dynamometer (Microfet2TM, Orsay, France)<sup>170</sup>. For the calculation of muscle torque, the result

obtained with the dynamometer was multiplied by the distance measured between the lateral epicondyle and radial styloide<sup>171</sup>. All of these assessment tools were reliable and valid for the studied population<sup>13</sup> and were used by the same blinded occupational therapist (DH).

The secondary outcomes of the activity and participation domains of the ICF correspond to 3 questionnaires. For the activity domain, the French versions of the Abilhand-Kids<sup>172</sup> and Pediatric Evaluation of Disability Inventory (PEDI)<sup>50</sup> questionnaires were filled out by each child's therapist. For the participation domain, the French version of Life Habits was completed by each child's parent<sup>173</sup>.

#### **Statistics**

Statistical tests were performed using SigmaStat 3.5 software (WPCubed GmbH, Munich, Germany). For tests with parametric measures, the normal distribution and equality of variance were verified for all comparisons. For each test, the significance level was 0.05.

For each parametric and non-parametric measure, a 1-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) or a Mann-Whitney test was performed to verify the parity of the baseline results between groups. To verify the learning effect of the primary outcome, a 1-way repeated ANOVA was performed for each kinematic index on the 3 measures computed before the intervention.

For each parametric variable, a 2-way repeated ANOVA was performed to analyze the interaction between the time (before vs. after interventions) and groups (Control vs. Robotic groups). For each significant interaction, a Bonferroniadjusted post hoc (Holm Sidak) test was used to analyze the differences in the change between groups. For each non-parametric variable, a Mann-Whitney test and a Wilcoxon test were performed to analyze the treatment effects between groups and within each group, respectively. Part 2

# 4. Results

The recruitment and baseline assessments were performed in September 2012, and the interventions were started in October 2012. The final interventions were completed in December 2012. The final assessments were performed between one and seven days following the final rehabilitation session. The flowchart of this study is illustrated in Figure 2.

All 16 patients completed the study. During each RAT session, the patients performed 744 (224) (mean [SD]) movements on average with the REAplan. For the Robotic group, the children performed 15 (0) sessions of RAT and 23 (0.9) sessions of CT. For the Control group, the children received 38.4 (1.7) sessions of CT. No adverse events were reported. All results are presented in Tables 1, 2 and 3 and are illustrated in Figure 3.



Figure 2: Flow diagram of the participants through each stage of the study (i.e., Enrollment, Allocation and Analysis) (adapted from CONSORT [Moher et al., 2010]).

#### Similarity between groups at baseline and learning effect

Before the interventions, the results of the kinematic indices were similar between groups, except for the  $CV_{straightness}$  of the Free Amplitude task (p=0.03) (Table 1). There was no learning effect for the primary outcome (Table 1). Indeed, for all merged tasks, the kinematic indices were similar within the 3 measures computed before the intervention (p>0.09). For this reason, the average of these 3 kinematic measures was considered to be the baseline results.

#### **Effect of therapy**

For the body structure and function domain, an interaction between the time and groups revealed that the smoothness in discrete and unidirectional upper limb movements only improved in children who received RAT (p<0.01) (Table 2). Indeed, for the Target task, the speed metric index increased from 0.42 (0.05) to 0.49 (0.03) in the Robotic group, but this index score did not change in the Control group (0.46 [0.05] to 0.46 [0.06]). For the 3 other tasks (Free Amplitude, Square and Circle), the kinematics indices did not change after intervention (p>0.05).

An interaction between time and groups showed that the manual dexterity of the upper limb improved significantly more in children who received RAT than children who only received CT (p=0.04) (Table 2). Indeed, the BB score improved from 13.0 (7.3) to 16.6 (9.9) blocks/min in the Robotic group, while this score increased only slightly from 13.4 (9.6) to 13.8 (9.7) in the Control group.

The capacity to perform analytical movements of the upper limb similarly improved in both groups (p<0.05) (Table 3). Indeed, the scores of the dissociated movements subscale of the QUEST significantly increased for the Robotic (median increased from 37.0 to 63.3/100) and Control (median increased from 44.4 to 68.8) groups (p<0.04). However, these improvements were not different between the groups (p=0.87) (Table 3).

There was no significant effect of treatment for the other scales and for the 3 questionnaires assessing the activity and participation domains (p>0.06) (Tables 2 and 3).

Part 2



Figure 3: For the Target task in each group (Robotic and Control), illustration of the typical traces computed for 1 child before (*left graphs*) and after (*right graphs*) treatment. The upper graphs show the displacement plots of 10 consecutive trials. The lower graphs show the velocity curve of 1 in-progress trial.

Part 2

Table 1: Characteristics of the subjects included in the Robotic and Control groups and results of the baseline measurement comparison between the groups and the learning effects of the upper limb kinematics in all children.

	Robotic Group Mean (SD)	Control Group Mean (SD)	P-value	Test 1 Mean (SD)	Test 2 Mean (SD)	Test 3 Mean (SD)	P-value
	(n=8)	(n=8)		(n=16)	(n=16)	(n=16)	
Characteristics							
Age, years, mean (SD)	10.8 (4.6)	11.0 (3.5)					
MACS (1-5), median [Q1-Q3]	3 [2-3.3]	2.5 [2-4]					
Quadri/Di/Hemi-plegic, n	4/4/0	3/4/1					
Dominance, R/L, n	3/5	4/4					
Kinematic indices							
Amplitude (cm)	14.9 (7.2)	20.1 (5.0)	0.12	17.5 (7.0)	17.8 (6.6)	17.1 (7.0)	0.62
CV <sub>straightness</sub> (%)	6.9 (3.0)	3.7 (2.3)	0.03*	5.6 (3.7)	4.9 (3.5)	5.4 (5.0)	0.83
Speed metric	0.42 (0.05)	0.46 (0.05)	0.10	0.45 (0.05)	0.43 (0.07)	0.45 (0.06)	0.25
CV <sub>ierk metric</sub> (%)	18.8 (2.8)	20.1 (2.7)	0.36	19.5 (5.1)	20.1 (7.1)	16.4 (5.0)	0.09
CV <sub>speed metric</sub> (%)	17.9 (4.1)	20.9 (7.9)	0.39	18.7 (4.5)	19.1 (4.8)	20.5 (5.4)	0.66
BB (blocks.min <sup>-1</sup> )	13.0 (7.3)	13.4 (9.6)	0.93				
$QUEST (/100)^{\dagger}$							
Dissociated myts	37 [21.1-43.8]	44.4 [25-54.7]	0.54				
Grasp	51.9 [18.5-72.5]	51.9[25.9-75.0]	0.80				
Weight bearing	45.5 [23.0-77.6]	74.0[29.1-97.5]	0.66				
Protective extension	0.0 [0.0-50.0]	41.7 [8.3-87.5]	0.45				
Muscle torques (N.m)							
Elbow flexion	9.9 (5.3)	11.7 (5.2)	0.52				
Elbow extension	9.3 (4.0)	11.5 (5.8)	0.40				
MAS $(/4)^{\dagger}$							
Shoulder adduction	1.0 [0.0-1.3]	0.0 [0.0-0.0]	0.28				
Elbow flexion	2.0 [0.8-2.0]	0.5 [0.0-2.0]	0.57				
Elbow extension	0.0 [0.0-0.3]	2.0 [0.0-2.0]	0.13				
Elbow pronation	1.5 [0.0-2.0]	0.5 [0.0-2.0]	0.78				
Wrist flexion	1.0 [0.8-2.0]	0.0 [0.0-2.0]	0.20				
Finger flexion	0.0 [0.0-1.3]	0.0 [0.0-0.5]	0.51				
Abilhand-Kids (Logits)	-1 (3.6)	-1.2 (3.4)	0.92				
PEDI (/63) <sup>†</sup>	21 [20-39.5]	27 [18.5-46]	0.90				
Life-Health (/248) <sup>†</sup>	106.5 [67.5-136.8]	148 [137-153.5]	0.15				

Q1=First quartile; Q3=Third quartile; R=Right; L=Left; MACS=Manual Ability Classification System; BB=Box and Block test; MAS=Modified Ashword Scal

<sup>†</sup> indicates results with Median [1<sup>st</sup> quartile-3rd quartile]; \* corresponds to a significant baseline difference.

	T1-T0			Interaction			
	Mean difference (SD)		Group effect	Time effect	Group x Time effect	Effect size	
_			P-value	P-value	P-value	Cohen's d	
-	Robotic group (n=8)	Control group (n=8)					
Kinematic indices	( - )	( - )					
Free amplitude							
Amplitude (cm)	1.7 (1.6)	0.6 (3.1)	0.15	0.37	0.08	0.48	
CV <sub>straightness</sub> (%)	0.8 (6.4)	1.1 (2.5)	0.05	0.92	0.45	-0.06	
Target							
Speed metric	0.07(0.05)	0.00 (0.05)	0.75	<0.01*	0.01*	1.52	
Square							
$CV_{jerk metric}$ (%)	-0.8 (6.5)	0.4 (8.2)	0.49	0.50	0.50	-0.17	
Circle							
$CV_{speed\ metric}\ (\%)$	2.5 (6.8)	0.0 (7.1)	0.26	0.75	0.92	0.36	
BB (blocks.min <sup>-1</sup> )	3.6 (3.6)	0.4 (2.1)	0.79	0.04*	0.02*	1.14	
Muscle torques (N.m)							
Elbow flexion	1.5 (4.9)	2.9 (3.3)	0.59	0.53	0.07	-0.34	
Elbow extension	0.6 (2.5)	2.1 (3.1)	0.45	0.31	0.09	-0.54	
Abilhand-Kids	-0.2 (0.8)	-1.1 (1.3)	0.71	0.15	0.06	0.93	
(Logits)							

Table 2: Two-way ANOVA results for parametric variables comparing the treatment effects between the Robotic and Control

\* indicates significant results (p<0.05).

Effect size was rated as large, medium and small with Cohen'd scores >0.8, 0.5-0.8 and <0.5, respectively.

	Mann-Whitney test	Wilcoxon test				
	Robotic group (n=8)	Control group (n=8)	Robotic group (n=8)		Control gr	roup (n=8)
	T1-T0	T1-T0	T0 T1		TO	T1
QUEST (/100)						
Dissociated movements	23.5 [5.7;41.0]	28.1 [21.9;36.4]	37.0 [21.1;43.8]	63.3 [41.3;74.3]*	44.4 [25;54.7]	68.8 [44.9;83.3]*
Grasp	9.3 [-9.5;23.1]	12.7 [1.9;23.2]	51.9 [18.5;72.5]	59.3 [41.7;85.2]	51.9 [25.9;75.0]	55.6 [39.8;75.8]
Weight bearing	10.3 [3.0;24.5]	0.0 [-9.0;0.0]	45.5 [23.0;77.6]	65.0 [30.0;88.0]	74.0 [29.1;97.5]	71.0 [16.0;94.5]
Protective extension	0.0 [0.0;19.5]	0.0 [0.0;2.1]	0.0 [0.0;50.0]	27.8 [12.5;100]	41.7 [8.3;87.5]	52.8 [9.0;92.4]
MAS (/4)						
Shoulder adduction	0.0 [-0.3;0.0]	0.0 [0.0;0.0]	1.0 [0.0;1.3]	0.0 [0.0;1.3]	0.0 [0.0;0.0]	0.0 [0.0;0.0]
Elbow flexion	0.0 [-0.3;0.0]	0.0 [0.0;0.0]	2.0 [0.8;2.0]	1.5 [0.0;2.0]	0.5 [0.0;2.0]	1.0 [0.0;2.0]
Elbow extension	0.0 [0;0.3]	0.0 [0.0;0.5]	0.0 [0.0;0.3]	0.0 [0.0;2.0]	2.0 [0.0;2.0]	2.0[1.8;2.0]
Elbow pronation	0.0 [-1.0;0.0]	0.0 [-0.3;0.0]	1.5 [0.0;2.0]	1.0 [0.0;2.0]	0.5 [0.0;2.0]	0.0 [0.0;0.5]
Wrist flexion	0.0[-1.0;0.0]	0.0 [0.0;0.0]	1.0 [0.8;2.0]	0.5 [0.0;1.3]	0.0 [0.0;2.0]	0.0 [0.0;2.0]
Finger flexion	0.0 [0.0;0.0]	0.0 [0.0;0.0]	0.0 [0.0;1.3]	0.5 [0.0;1.0]	0.0 [0.0;0.5]	0.0 [0.0;0.0]
PEDI (/63)	0.0 [-1.5;2]	2.0 [-2.5;3.5]	21.0 [20.0; 39.5]	24.0 [20.3;32.3]	27.0 [18.5;46.0]	42.5 [18.0;48.5]
Life-H (/248)	8.5[-6.3;30.0]	12.0[-9.0;21.0]	106.5 [67.5;136.8]	113.5[101.3;135.5]	148.0[137.0;153.5]	154.0[139.0;163.0]

Table 3: Results of the Mann-Whitney and Wilcoxon tests for non-parametric variables comparing the treatment effects between the Robotic and Control groups and within each group

The values are presented as Medians [First Quartiles; Third Quartiles]. T0 and T1 correspond to the results before and after the intervention, respectively. T1-T0 corresponds to the difference

between the results obtained after (T1) and before (T0) the intervention.

Abbreviation: MAS=Modified Ashword Scale.

\* indicates a significant difference (p<0.05).

## 5. Discussion

The aim of this study was to compare the effect of conventional therapy (CT) to the combination of RAT and CT in children with CP in a single-blind randomized controlled protocol. This comparison took into account the 3 domains of the ICF<sup>11</sup>.

#### Body structure and function domain

Some upper limb kinematic indices, assessed by the robot REAplan, and manual dexterity, assessed by the Box and Block test, had significantly more improvement after RAT and CT than after CT alone. Both results suggest a motor learning effect<sup>164</sup>. Indeed, the RAT of this study consisted of repetitive discrete movements (reaching targets), and the observed improvements were specifically related to discrete movements (Target Task of the kinematic assessment and BB).

The assessment protocol of this study followed current recommendations. Indeed, kinematics was chosen as a primary outcome to quantitatively and objectively assess upper limb movements<sup>39</sup>, avoiding the disadvantages (e.g., non-parametrical statistics) of qualitative, subjective and ordinal scales<sup>12,39</sup>. After that, this protocol was established to be easily reproduced in clinical routines. Because a robotic device, such as the REAplan, has the potential to rehabilitate and assess patients<sup>116</sup>, we suggest that combining both abilities in one tool is more advantageous in clinical routines than adding other kinematic assessment tools, such as an expensive optoelectronic system.

However, one can argue that the kinematic improvement observed in the Robotic group could be related to the child's learning of the specific robot tasks. Even so, the 3 kinematic assessments performed before the intervention did not show any leaning effect. More importantly, the Robotic group transferred the improvement to a more functional task (BB) that was not directly related to robot therapy. Indeed, improvement in the BB test showed a high effect size (Cohen's d = 1.1), which
suggests that RAT can significantly influence gross manual ability in children. However, although minimal detectable change in CP is unknown, the change measured (3.6 blocks/min) is below the known minimum for stroke patients (6 block/min)<sup>174</sup> and cannot therefore be assumed to represent a meaningful improvement. These results are consistent with an observational study that has shown kinematic improvements after RAT in children with CP<sup>61</sup>. Finally, randomized controlled trials assessing RAT efficacy in stroke patients have also shown improvements in kinematics and manual dexterity, as assessed by a robot<sup>34,175</sup> and the BB<sup>23</sup>, respectively.

The dissociated movements of the QUEST showed improvements in both groups, but no difference between groups. Previous observational studies identified significant improvements on this same subscale after RAT<sup>35,61</sup>. The present results illustrate the necessity of a control group in clinical trials to avoid misinterpretation of the results<sup>110</sup>. The improvement observed in both groups could be explained by the fact that this study started after the summer holidays (lasting 2 months), during which most children did not have rehabilitation. This observation suggests that CT, with or without RAT, could preserve the children's capacity to dissociate upper limb movements.

#### Activity and participation domains

The improvements of impairments after only 8 weeks of RAT seem promising. However, these improvements did not translate into improved ADL. This result is disappointing because the patients yearn to improve their capacity for ADL as well as their social integration. These results can be explained by the following hypotheses. First, the various exercises were designed to stimulate the patients to repeat discrete reaching movements. However, ADL involves discrete reaching movements (e.g., pushing on a light switch) along with rhythmic reaching movements (e.g., washing the upper body) and grasping movements (e.g., open a bag chips) (for these examples, see Abilhand-Kids<sup>172</sup>). Further studies should expand the exercises to enable the patients to repeat a wide variety of movements (e.g., rhythmic, discrete, with or without hand implication), as suggested by Krebs et al.<sup>61</sup>. Moreover, these exercises could be in the form of ADL<sup>22</sup> or serious games<sup>176</sup>. Second, the activity and participation assessments were presented in the form of questionnaires completed by parents and therapists<sup>50,172,173</sup>. Because the parents and therapists were not blinded, their judgment could have been altered. To increase the responsiveness of this activity assessment, future studies should also use tools to assess the child's performance in ADL, such as the Melbourne Assessment of Unilateral Upper Limb Function<sup>177</sup> or the Assisting Hand Assessment<sup>178</sup>.

#### Limitations and perspectives

This study lays the groundwork for future research on the use of RAT in CP.

Even though the sample size was sufficient to show significant results, it was too small to generalize the results to the clinical setting and to determine the subgroups of children who will be more responsive to RAT. Finally, the sample size did not allow the stratification to take other factors, such as the patients' ages, into account. This bias was limited because the mean age of each group was similar (Table 1). Then, further multicenter trials should be planned to (1) confirm these results with a larger sample and variety of settings<sup>110</sup>, (2) add other stratification factors, such as the patients' age, since learning capacities and video games playing experience are not the same among young children and adolescents and (3) establish the correlations between the improvements and the children's characteristics (e.g., impairment severity, age, etc.).

In this study, the proportion of robotic sessions (2/5) was limited by the feasibility of performing the study at school, and the number of RAT sessions (n=15) was chosen in agreement with previous studies<sup>35,99</sup>. However, we still do not know whether more intensive use of the robot or the use of RAT over a longer period of time would yield better results. Additionally, we do not know whether similar

results could be obtained with reduced use of the robot. This issue could be addressed through a study conducted over a longer period of time with a regular evaluation of the evolution of the patients' function instead of only at the beginning and after therapy.

This study assessed the effect of RAT directly after therapy but not a few months later for logistical reasons. There was no long-term follow-up, therefore the results do not provide any indication that benefits are maintained or of the necessity to repeat RAT regularly or to use it continuously. This limitation could be addressed by evaluating the evolution of improvements over time, as Krebs et al.<sup>61</sup> have shown for kinematics.

Finally, Sakzewski et al.<sup>90</sup> are interested in combining Botulinum toxin with other upper limb therapies. Future studies should evaluate the effectiveness of the combination of RAT with Botulinum toxin injection in the upper limb. This combination showed promising results in a pilot study and could maximize the improvements to upper limb impairments and activities after RAT<sup>179</sup>.

#### 6. Conclusions

In conclusion, this study is the first single-blind randomized controlled trial to assess the efficacy of RAT in children with CP. This therapy improved upper limb kinematics and manual dexterity but did not improve functional activities and social participation. Further studies should confirm these preliminary results on larger populations and assess if RAT could lead to more functional improvements in the long term. The REAplan robotic device provides an intensive and assist-as-needed therapy associated with motivational and performance feedbacks. Robotic devices offer children fun and intensive rehabilitation that a human therapist cannot provide. These robots can be easily integrated as a relevant complement to therapy in the clinical setting.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank Catherine Hereng, Catherine Gillain (Institut Royal de l'Accueil du Handicap Moteur, Brussels, Belgium), Martin Vanderwegen and the Van Haesendonck Company for their collaboration, along with all of the children who participated in this study. The authors would also like to thank the Mushroom studio (Belgium) for the graphical conception of the video game integrated in the robot.

#### 1. Synthesis of the PhD thesis

This PhD thesis investigated the clinical interest of robotic devices to assess and rehabilitate upper limb movements in cerebral palsy (CP) children and stroke adults. For each part of the thesis, a synthesis is provided below.

#### A robot to assess upper limb movements

The present PhD thesis used the REAplan robot to develop a standardized, normreferenced, reproducible, valid, responsive and concise protocol to objectively and quantitatively assess upper limb kinematics in CP children and stroke adults. This objective was fulfilled because a standardized protocol was developed that assessed upper limb kinematics in CP children<sup>120</sup> and healthy children<sup>129,180</sup> as well as in stroke adults<sup>116,117</sup> and healthy adults<sup>180</sup> using the REAplan robot. This protocol showed reproducible results in both populations<sup>116,120</sup>, which were quantified with minimal detectable change (MDC) values<sup>116</sup>. These MDC values could be used to (i) calculate the sample size of future randomized controlled trials (RCTs)<sup>110</sup> and (ii) identify meaningful improvement after an intervention<sup>155</sup>. Furthermore, age effects and reference standards of this protocol were established in 370 healthy subjects aged 3-93 years old<sup>180</sup>, which was recommended by Balasubramanian<sup>39</sup>. Then a short version of this protocol was provided to facilitate the assessment of upper limb kinematics in routine clinical practice<sup>116</sup>. This protocol could thus be used to monitor patients' progress over time and to detect changes in upper limb kinematics after a specific intervention<sup>12,40</sup>. For instance, we showed that upper limb kinematics improved significantly more in children who received robot-assisted therapy (RAT) than in those who only received conventional therapy (CT)<sup>120</sup>. However, further studies should confirm the responsiveness of this protocol by assessing kinematic changes after other

interventions such as constraint-induced movement therapy (CIMT)<sup>79</sup> or Hand-Arm Bimanual Intensive Therapy (HABIT)<sup>106</sup>.

The construct validity of this protocol was also established in CP children and stroke patients<sup>116,129</sup>, showing that upper limb kinematics quantified specific movement characteristics (i.e., the quality of upper limb movements) that were not assessed by usual clinical scales. However, other analyses should be added in the first part of this thesis (first chapter)<sup>129</sup>. In this chapter, the correlations between upper limb kinematics and psychomotor abilities of the upper limb, assessed by Bruininks-Oseretsky test of motor proficiency (BOTMP), were computed in healthy children aged 3 to 12 years. These correlation results could be biased because both scales (kinematics and BOTMP) are influenced by age<sup>129</sup>. Therefore, for each child, the raw results of the kinematic indices and BOTMP subtests were converted into Z-scores. Correlations between the Z-scores of each kinematic index and each BOTMP subtest were performed with a Spearman correlation test, using SigmaStat 3.5 software (WPCubed GmbH, Munich, Germany). The results are presented in Table 1. Interestingly, all the kinematic indices showed no or poor correlation with both BOTMP subtests. These results confirmed that the correlations between kinematics and psychomotor abilities of the upper limb observed in the first chapter of the thesis corresponded to an age effect<sup>129</sup>. These poor correlations between upper limb kinematics and motor abilities were consistent with the fourth chapter of the first thesis part<sup>116</sup>. Indeed, it could be suggested that our protocol is able to reflect some specific movement characteristics (smoothness, straightness, reproducibility) that are otherwise difficult to assess by clinical scales (e.g. Fugl-Meyer test, BOTMP).

	Coefficient correlation (r)				
	Visual-Motor	Velocity and			
	Control	Dexterity			
Free amplitude		×			
Amplitude (cm)	0.00	0.10			
$CV_{amplitude}(\%)$	-0.22	-0.04			
Straightness	-0.01	0.06			
$CV_{straightness}(\%)$	0.14	-0.07			
Velocity (cm/s)	-0.05	0.05			
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	0.14	-0.03			
Smoothness	0.12	0.22			
$CV_{smoothness}(\%)$	0.00	-0.13			
Target					
Target Inaccuracy (cm)	-0.01	-0.01			
CV jarget inaccuracy (%)	-0.03	-0.25			
Straightness	0.07	0.17			
$CV_{straightness}(\%)$	0.03	-0.13			
Velocity (cm/s)	-0.02	0.06			
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	0.07	-0.09			
Smoothness	-0.07	0.13			
$CV_{smoothness}(\%)$	-0.26	-0.06			
Square					
Shape inaccuracy (cm)	-0.01	0.17			
$CV_{shape_inaccuracy}(\%)$	0.09	0.06			
Velocity (cm/s)	0.07	0.01			
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	0.17	0.05			
Smoothness	-0.08	0.01			
$CV_{smoothness}(\%)$	0.12	0.02			
Circle					
Shape inaccuracy (cm)	-0.23	0.06			
$CV_{shape\_inaccuracy}(\%)$	0.02	0.06			
Velocity (cm/s)	-0.07	0.05			
$CV_{velocity}$ (%)	0.06	-0.02			
Smoothness	-0.12	0.02			
$CV_{smoothness}(\%)$	0.03	-0.05			

Table 1: Results of the Spearman's correlation test for Z-scores of each kinematic index and each BOTMP subtest

Indices with a significant correlation (p < 0.05) are shown in bold

Finally, the content of this kinematic protocol has evolved through the PhD thesis. This progress was essential to adapt the computation of tasks and kinematic indices in function of our clinical and statistical results. For instance, the calculation of shape inaccuracy index was modified in the last chapters in comparison to the third one (first thesis part). This change was essential to analyze the subject's ability to draw a shape without any normalization of the patient's performance. To summarize the results of this PhD thesis, the annexes 1 and 2 provide the details of the final kinematic protocol.

#### A robot to rehabilitate upper limb movements

The first part of this PhD thesis developed a standardized RAT protocol in CP children according to the neuro-rehabilitation recommendations and investigated the efficacy of RAT in such children through a single-blind RCT, considering the three domains of the International Classification of Functioning, Disability, and Health (ICF). This objective was fulfilled; a RAT protocol that followed the current recommendations in CP neurorehabilitation<sup>4</sup> was created using the REAplan robot<sup>120</sup>. Notably, these recommendations encourage the execution of repetitive and motivating movements<sup>4,101</sup>, which should be assisted as needed and associated with feedbacks<sup>16,102</sup>. By using our protocol, CP children performed many movements (744 [224], mean [SD]) in a limited period of time (45 minutes). This finding is (i) consistent with previous studies<sup>17,35</sup> and (ii) unfeasible for human therapists in routine clinical practice<sup>103</sup>. These repetitive movements were assisted as needed due to the interaction forces between the patient and the robot, as in previous studies<sup>16,38,105,120</sup>. In addition to this assistance, inference rules were created to modulate the intensity of these interaction forces. These inference rules allowed for assistance and challenge of the patients' movements in real time as a function of their impairments (e.g., spasticity) and performances (e.g., were the movements kinematically correct?). These methods and inference rules are currently being filed as a patent. Additionally, the exercises of this RAT protocol corresponded to a kid-friendly video game that motivated children to perform many movements. Such motivating programs have already been implemented in several previous protocols<sup>22,99,104,181-183</sup>, whereas several other studies have developed rudimentary target tasks<sup>18,34,35,97</sup>. We believe that serious games (rehabilitating games, ed.) are essential in promoting motivation and recovery in patients (cf. perspectives below)<sup>101</sup>. Finally, patients received visual, sensory and

auditory feedbacks similar to that provided by other devices  $^{18,34,35,97,99}$ , as recommended by Molier et al.<sup>102</sup>.

Additionally, the RCT performed in this PhD thesis showed that the combination of CT and RAT more significantly improved upper limb kinematics and manual dexterity in CP children compared with CT alone. The limitations and perspectives of this study are discussed in the second part of this thesis<sup>120</sup>, including the lack of improvement in performing activities of daily living (ADL) and the necessity of combining RAT with other interventions (e.g., botulinum toxin injections<sup>179</sup>). This first study could be the foundation for further studies of using RAT in CP.

#### 2. Perspectives

#### **Robotic assessment**

This PhD thesis standardized a protocol to assess upper limb kinematics in CP children and stroke adults. Further studies could use this norm-referenced protocol to (i) assess alterations of upper limb movements in other neurological diseases such as multiple sclerosis<sup>134,135</sup> or Parkinson's disease<sup>136,137</sup> and (ii) monitor the evolution of upper limb kinematics in patients during interventions such as RAT<sup>34,60,61,120</sup>, CIMT<sup>79</sup> and Botulinum toxin injection<sup>72,73,80</sup>. Moreover, kinematics assesses the body functions and structures domain of the ICF. Further studies should assess the relationship between this protocol and other scales that assess the activity (e.g., *Abilhand-Kids*<sup>172</sup> in CP children and *Abilhand*<sup>147</sup> in stroke adults) and participation domains (e.g., *Stroke Impact Scale*<sup>51</sup> in adults and *Assessment of Life Habits*<sup>173</sup> in CP children). Next, upper limb kinematics was computed with a planar end-effector robotic device, while kinematics could also be assessed using optoelectric<sup>54–58</sup> or electrogoniometer<sup>59</sup> systems (for review, see tables 3 and 4 of the general introduction). Further studies could compare results of upper limb kinematics computed with a planar end-effector robotic (e.g. REAplan) to results

of three-dimensional assessment devices (e.g. optoelectric system). Such a comparison could finalize the validation of our kinematic protocol. Finally, this protocol assessed the quality of upper limb movements without any assistance provided by the robot. Further studies could use the robotic advantages (e.g., assistance, reactivity) to quantitatively and objectively assess specific neurological impairments<sup>6,7,10</sup> such as force<sup>25</sup> and muscles overactivity<sup>20,184</sup>.

To illustrate this perspective, the muscles overactivity of the upper limb was recently quantified in twelve stroke patients using the REAplan robot<sup>185</sup>. Each patient had moderate to severe elbow flexor spasticity, corresponding to a Modified Ashworth Scale score greater than 0. For this experiment, the REAplan robot passively moved the patients' upper limbs at various velocities (10, 20, 30, 40 and 50 cm/s) in a back-and-forth trajectory (Figure 1). For each velocity condition, ten back-and-forth upper limb movements were performed. During these movements, the end-effector recorded the force needed (in Newtons) to passively mobilize the upper limb (Figure 1). Each patient performed this protocol with both the impaired and non-impaired upper limbs. Moreover, the patients performed this protocol with their impaired upper limbs before, just after and a day after receiving an anesthetic block (Lidocaine 1%) injection. This injection was performed on the axilla near the musculo-cutaneous nerve. The results of this study, illustrated in Figure 1 and presented in Table 2, showed that the force needed to mobilize the patients' upper limb was significantly greater in the impaired arm than in the nonimpaired arm (p<0.001). Moreover, greater mobilization velocity was associated with greater force required to mobilize the patients' impaired arms (p<0.001). Finally, in the 40 cm/s condition, this force was significantly lower just after the anesthetic block injection than before and the day after this injection was given (p<0.05). This study showed that robotic devices could objectify muscles overactivity of the upper limb.



Figure 1: Typical traces of passive mobilization of a stroke patient's impaired upper limb. This mobilization was performed at 40 cm/s. (A) Illustrations of the requested task presented on the visual interface (left column) and the evolution of the end-effector positions as a function of time during ten back and forth movements (right column). (B) Illustrations of the force necessary to passively mobilize the upper limb during one back and forth movement before (left column), just after (middle column) and the day after (right column) anesthetic block injection. The positive and negative force values respectively correspond to the necessary force to pull (extension movements) and brake (flexion movements) the upper limb during the movement.

Table 2: The results of 1-way repeated analysis of variance (ANOVA) comparing the muscles overactivity between the non-impaired and impaired arms for each velocity condition and before the anesthetic block injection (T0). Moreover, the results of 2-way ANOVA analyzing the injection effect as a function of velocity.

	Stroke patients n=12										
	10 cm/s mean (SD)		20 cm/s mean (SD)		30 cm/s mean (SD)		40 cm/s mean (SD)		50 cm/s mean (SD)		
	N-I	Ι	N-I	Ι	N-I	Ι	N-I	Ι	N-I	Ι	
Overactivity of the elbow flexors, in N											
ТО	8.2 (3.5)	32.4 (17.5)	9.7 (3.2)	40.6 (18.3)	10.5 (4.3)	49.8 (17.0)	10.3 (4.0)	60.4 (24.5)	10.8 (5.6)	64.4 (23.4)	
Mean of the difference											
T0 - T1		3.8 (11.6)		5.7 (9.2)		5.4 (11.8)		15.2 (16.8)*		16.4 (14.4)*	
T2 - T1		2.3 (6.7)		7.9 (8.9)		4.0 (10.0)		12.4 (14.2)*		8.0 (10.0)*	
T0 – T2		1.5 (7.4)		-2.1 (7.0)		1.4 (13.0)		2.9 (13.8)		8.4 (12.0)*	

Abbreviations: N-I = non-impaired arm; I = impaired arm; SD = standard deviation; T0 = before the injection of anesthetic block; T1 = just after the injection; T2 = day

after the injection. For each velocity condition, the muscles overactivity of the impaired arm was significantly higher than that in the non-impaired arm (p<0.001).

\* indicates significant results for the injection effect (p<0.05).

#### **Robotic rehabilitation**

This PhD thesis developed a standardized RAT protocol in CP children according to neuro-rehabilitation recommendations. The exercises included in this protocol enabled children to repeat discrete reaching movements (i.e., reaching targets). We are now developing other exercises to adapt this protocol to adult populations and to expand the variety of movements, as it has been suggested by previous studies<sup>61,120</sup>. The exercises that should be developed, which are illustrated in Figure 2, correspond to simple discrete (e.g., reaching targets without following a specific path), complex discrete (e.g., reaching targets while following a specific path) and cyclic tasks (e.g., repeating closed loops). Moreover, these exercises are not performance based. Further developments should include a game that would adapt its scenario as a function of a patient's performance in real time. This last perspective is being investigated by the research project ROBiGAME (main investigator: Pr. Thierry Lejeune). Indeed, ROBiGAME aims to combine a clever game with an interactive robot. This combination would adapt the game scenario and robotic assistance as functions of the motivational, cognitive and motor performances of the patient in real time.







Figure 2: Illustrations of three exercises computed by the REAplan robot. The simple target task corresponds to reaching targets without following a specific path (here, a tomato). The complex target task corresponds to reaching targets while following a specific path (here, golf balls). Cyclic tasks correspond to repeating closed loops (here, playing a car racing game).

Further studies could also investigate the benefits of upper limb RAT in stroke patients. The evidence-based recommendations of upper limb interventions and RAT in stroke patients are summarized in the general introduction of this thesis (cf. supra). Most RCTs investigating the efficacy of RAT have been performed in chronic stroke patients<sup>17,25,34,93,94,96</sup> (>6 months after stroke), whereas patient recovery has been primarily observed in the acute (<1 months after stroke) and sub-acute (<3 months after stroke) stroke stages<sup>10,186</sup>. The lack of studies in the acute stage of stroke rehabilitation could be related to the difficulty in distinguishing between real treatment effects and spontaneous recovery<sup>186</sup>. Moreover, most trials have assessed patients' upper limb impairments but not their

abilities to perform ADL and their social integration<sup>12,18,34,92,95,97,98</sup> unless these assessments were recommended by the World Health Organization<sup>41</sup>. To enhance the evidence supporting RAT in stroke patients, a multi-center single-blind RCT began in May 2014 to investigate the efficacy of RAT in acute stroke patients while considering the three ICF domains. For this study, sixty acute stroke patients are being recruited from the Cliniques universitaires Saint-Luc (Brussels), the Centre Neurologique William Lennox (Ottignies) and the Valida Hospital (Brussels). The patients are randomized into two groups (control and robotic groups), and the therapeutic intervention lasts nine weeks. For the control group, all rehabilitation sessions (fifteen sessions/week) correspond to CT. For the robotic group, RAT replaces four of these fifteen CT sessions such that thirty-six sessions of RAT are performed during the nine weeks. For each center, a therapist blinded to the patient allocation assesses the patients before the intervention, just after the end of the nine-week program, and at six months post stroke using a protocol that considers the three ICF domains. This study is registered at ClinicalTrials.gov (NCT02079779).

#### Three-dimensional (3D) robotic devices

This PhD thesis highlighted the interests of a robot that allows end-effector movements in two spatial dimensions (2D). Further studies could also assess the interests of 3D exoskeleton robots. Indeed, we believe that 2D end-effector robots are clinically different from 3D exoskeletons to rehabilitate upper limb movements. On one hand, the adaptations of current 3D exoskeleton robots (e.g., ARMin<sup>27</sup>) to patient morphology appear to be more time and energy consuming than those of 2D end-effector robots (e.g., MIT-manus<sup>34</sup>), which could limit their application in clinical routines. On the other hand, 3D exoskeleton robotic devices have the advantages to increase movements' accuracy by independently moving and controlling the different joints of the mobilized limb. These devices also enable

patients to perform realistic movements for ADL such as reaching for a cup at a certain height<sup>15</sup>.

Today, both devices seem to have their own advantages. However, it could be suggested that further-developed 3D exoskeleton robots should be adapted to patients by clinicians as easily as planar robots. For example, Galinski et al.<sup>187</sup> developed a free-alignment mechatronic structure, for which alignment between the robot and patient joints is unnecessary. This structure could facilitate exoskeleton adaptation to patient morphology and enhance its acceptance in routine clinical practice. The development of such structures could lead to further studies comparing the interests of 2D versus 3D robotic rehabilitation, which has not yet been studied.

#### **Bimanual robotic rehabilitation**

This thesis focused on the unimanual REAplan robot; thus, bimanual robotic devices were not considered. The following part discusses how bimanual robotic devices, which are illustrated in Figure 3, could rehabilitate upper limb movements in CP children and stroke adults.



Figure 3: Illustrations of bimanual robotic devices: (1) REA<sup>2</sup>Plan (inventor: Dr. Julien Sapin), (2) MIME<sup>188</sup> and (3) Bi-Manu-Track<sup>189</sup>. These three devices correspond to end-effector robotic devices that enable patients to perform proximal (REA<sup>2</sup>Plan and MIME) or distal (Bi-Manu-Track) bimanual movements.

Bimanual rehabilitation, either involving robots (e.g., Bi-Manu-Track<sup>189</sup> [Figure 3]) or not (e.g., HABIT<sup>106</sup>), appears to improve upper limb impairments and abilities to perform ADL in CP children<sup>87,106,190</sup> and stroke adults<sup>188,191–195</sup>. Interestingly, recent RCTs<sup>196,197</sup> and systematic reviews<sup>198,199</sup> have shown similar efficacies of uni- and bimanual rehabilitation. These findings are consistent with current evidence-based recommendations in both populations<sup>88,89</sup>. The combination of uni- and bimanual exercises with<sup>200,201</sup> or without<sup>202</sup> a robot could optimize CP and stroke rehabilitation. Indeed, uni- and bimanual movements are involved in many ADL tasks<sup>203</sup>. Training these two types of movement could improve both of them<sup>199,203,205,206</sup>, possibly due to the involvement of additional neuroplastic

mechanisms<sup>205,207,208</sup>. Additionally, one review suggested that the effectiveness of uni- versus bi-manual rehabilitation depended on the patients' severity (e.g., bimanual training was recommended in stroke patients with severe impairments) and the time post stroke (e.g., unimanual training was recommended in chronic stroke patients)<sup>198</sup>. These findings support that both concepts could be additional tools used throughout patients' rehabilitation. According to the above considerations, further studies should assess the interests of combining uni- and bimanual rehabilitation with<sup>200,201</sup> or without<sup>202</sup> a robot. This perspective is consistent with current recommendations promoting combination treatments to optimize upper limb rehabilitation<sup>90,199</sup>.

Finally, most of the current bimanual robots (Figure 3) allow more rudimentary movements than current unimanual robots. For instance, The Bi-Manu-Track<sup>189</sup> robot allows only either pro/supination or flexion/extension movements of the wrist. It could be suggested that further-developed bimanual robots should involve movements of both upper limbs. For instance, the prototype REA<sup>2</sup>Plan is an end-effector planar robot that can mobilize both upper limbs (shoulders and elbows) of the patients in a horizontal plane (Figure 3). As indicated above, uni- and bimanual movements are distinct philosophies in neuro-rehabilitation<sup>203,205</sup>. Thus, the further-protocols implemented in these bimanual robots should take into account the existing bimanual concepts<sup>106,190,203</sup>.

#### **Robotics in routine clinical practice**

The primary objective of this research was to investigate the clinical relevance of robotic devices to assess and rehabilitate upper limb movements in CP children and stroke adults. This objective was achieved via laboratory experiments and scientific publications<sup>116,117,120,129,180</sup>. Implementing robots in routine clinical practice appears to be important, as both clinicians and patients benefited from this experiment. This implementation could be made possible by transferring the scientific data from this thesis into clinical use, as recommended by Stein: *"Ultimately,* 

*rehabilitation robots must move out of the laboratory and into the clinic if they are to be used as a component of routine clinical care*<sup>1</sup>". This transfer was achieved due to constant collaboration between clinicians, researchers, engineers and technicians throughout this research. This close collaboration enabled our team (i) to adapt the first research prototype of the REAplan robotic device (Figure 4a) into a device that patients can use in routine clinical practice (Figure 4b) and (ii) to develop ergonomic software (Figure 4c) that facilitates the use of robotic devices by clinicians during routine clinical practice.

This transfer could further enable clinicians to easily use robotics in routine clinical practice. However, some clinicians are reluctant to use rehabilitation technologies. Thus, patients and clinicians must be (i) informed of the complementary effects of robots and humans in rehabilitation<sup>14</sup>, (ii) provided with evidence-based information<sup>92</sup> and (iii) enabled to experience the haptic interaction. Finally, training is essential to efficiently and safely assess and rehabilitate patients using a robotic device. A user manual is provided to facilitate this training.



Figure 4: Illustrations of the (A) previous and (B) actual versions of the REAplan robot. (C) Presentation of the main menu displayed on the therapist's interface, which enables the clinician to (right column) connect the patient and (left column) choose a therapeutic action ([1] assessment, [2] rehabilitation, [3] assessment evolution, and [4] rehabilitation evolution).

#### 3. Conclusions

This thesis provides clinical evidence regarding the use of upper limb robotic devices in neuro-rehabilitation. This research developed a standardized assessment protocol using a robot and performed a single-blind RCT to assess the efficacy of RAT in CP children, considering the ICF model<sup>41</sup>. Future studies should extend the

use of these protocols to other neurological impairments and pathologies (e.g., multiple sclerosis) and to other devices (e.g., 3D exoskeleton and bimanual robotic devices).

The thesis would not have been possible without close collaboration between engineers, technicians, clinicians and researchers. We would like to encourage further similar collaborations (i) to develop and validate new protocols using robotic devices and (ii) to transfer scientific data to clinical use. This PhD training allowed me to develop new skills in scientific, clinical and technical domains. My wish is to allow researchers and clinicians to benefit from this experience to stimulate new technological research projects in neuro-rehabilitation and to enable patients to benefit from these technologies.



*"Technology as destiny"*<sup>1,2</sup>. I definitely believe that technology and humans have complementary skills. By cleverly combining the two, the rehabilitation and assessment of CP children and stroke adults can be improved.

1. Stein J. Robotics in rehabilitation: technology as destiny. *American Journal of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation*. 2012;91:199-203.

2. Website. http://soocurious.com/fr/robot-travail-emploi/robot-main/. 2015.

3. Colver A, Fairhurst C, Pharoah POD. Cerebral palsy. The Lancet. 2014;383:1240-1249.

4. Aisen ML, Kerkovich D, Mast J, et al. Cerebral palsy: clinical care and neurological rehabilitation. *The Lancet Neurology*. 2011;10:844-852.

5. Baxter P, Morris C, Rosenbaum P, et al. The definition and classification of cerebral palsy contents foreword historical perspective definition and classification. *Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology*. 2007;49:1-44.

6. Cans C, De-la-Cruz J, Mermet MA. Epidemiology of cerebral palsy. *Paediatrics and Child Health*. 2008;18(9):393–398.

7. Eunson P. Aetiology and epidemiology of cerebral palsy. *Paediatrics and Child Health*. 2012;22(9):361-366.

8. Bejot Y, Touzé E, Jacquin A, Giroud M, Mas J. Epidemiology of stroke. *Medecine Sciences*. 2009;25:727-732.

9. Mackay J, Mensah G. *The atlas of heart disease and stroke*. (World Health Organization, ed.).; 2004:1-112.

10. Langhorne P, Bernhardt J, Kwakkel G. Stroke Care 2: Stroke rehabilitation. *The Lancet*. 2011;377:1693-1702.

11. Gutenbrunner C, Meyer T, Melvin J, Stucki G. Towars a conceptual description of physical and rehabilitation medicine. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2011;43(9):760-764.

12. Sivan M, O'Connor RJ, Makower S, Levesley M, Bhakta B. Systematic review of outcome measures used in the evaluation of robot-assisted upper limb exercise in stroke. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2011;43(3):181-189.

13. Wagner L, Davids J. Assessment tools and classification systems used for the upper extremity in children with cerebral palsy. *Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research*. 2012;470(5):1257-1271.

14. Pignolo L. Robitics in neuro-rehabilitation. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2009;41:955-960.

15. Nef T, Quinter G, Müller R, Riener R. Effects of arm training with the robotic device ARMin I in chronic stroke: three single cases. *Neuro-Degenerative Diseases*. 2009;6:240-51.

16. Huang VS, Krakauer JW. Robotic neurorehabilitation: a computational motor learning perspective. *Journal of Neuroengineering and Rehabilitation*. 2009;6(5):1-13.

17. Lo AC, Guarino PD, Richards LG, et al. Robot-assisted therapy for long-term upperlimb impairment after stroke. *The New England Journal of Medicine*. 2010;362(19):1772-1783.

18. Masiero S, Armani M, Ferlini G, Rosati G, Rossi A. Randomized trial of a robotic assistive device for the upper extremity during early inpatient stroke rehabilitation. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2014;28:377-386.

19. Kahn LE, Zygman ML, Rymer WZ, Reinkensmeyer DJ. Robot-assisted reaching exercise promotes arm movement recovery in chronic hemiparetic stroke: a randomized controlled pilot study. *Journal of Neuroengineering and Rehabilitation*. 2006;3:1-13.

20. Reinkensmeyer DJ, Kahn LE, Averbuch M, et al. Understanding and treating arm movement impairment after chronic brain injury: Progress with the ARM guide. *Journal Of Rehabilitation Research And Development*. 2000;37:653-662.

21. Amirabdollahian F, Loureiro R, Gradwell E, et al. Multivariate analysis of the Fugl-Meyer outcome measures assessing the effectiveness of GENTLE/S robot-mediated stroke therapy. *Journal of Neuroengineering and Rehabilitation*. 2007;4:1-16.

22. Fluet GG, Qiu Q, Kelly D, et al. Interfacing a haptic robotic system with complex virtual environments to treat impaired upper extremity motor function in children with cerebral palsy. *Developmental Neurorehalitation*. 2010;13(5):335-345.

23. Bovolenta F, Goldoni M, Clerici P, Agosti M, Franceschini M. Robot therapy for functional recovery of the upper limbs: a pilot study on patients after stroke. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2009;41:971-975.

24. Casadio M, Giannoni P, Morasso P, Sanguineti V. A proof of concept study for the integration of robot therapy with physiotherapy in the treatment of stroke patients. *Clinical Rehabilitation*. 2009;23(3):217-28.

25. Klamroth-Marganska V, Blanco J, Campen K, et al. Three-dimensional, task-specific robot therapy of the arm after stroke: a multicentre, parallel-group randomised trial. *The Lancet Neurology*. 2014;13:159-166.

26. Nef T, Mihelj M, Riener R. ARMin: a robot for patient-cooperative arm therapy. *Medical & Biological Engineering & Computing*. 2007;45:887-900.

27. Staubli P, Nef T, Klamroth-Marganska V, Riener R. Effects of intensive arm training with the rehabilitation robot ARMin II in chronic stroke patients: four single-cases. *Journal of Neuroengineering and Rehabilitation*. 2009;6:1-10.

28. Zhang H, Austin H, Buchanan S, et al. Feasibility studies of robot-assisted stroke rehabilitation at clinic and home settings using RUPERT. *IEEE International Conference on Rehabilitation Robot*. 2011.

29. Fazekas G, Horvath M, Troznai T, Toth A. Robot-mediated upper limb physiotherapy for patients with spastic hemiparesis: a preliminary study. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2007;39:580-582.

30. Frisoli A, Procopio C, Chisari C, et al. Positive effects of robotic exoskeleton training of upper limb reaching movements after stroke. *Journal of Neuroengineering and Rehabilitation*. 2012;9:1-16.

31. Takahashi CD, Der-y ÃL, Le V, Motiwala RR, Cramer SC. Robot-based hand motor therapy after stroke. *Brain*. 2008;131:425-437.

32. Schabowsky CN, Godfrey SB, Holley RJ, Lum PS. Development and pilot testing of HEXORR: hand EXOskeleton rehabilitation robot. *Journal of Neuroengineering and Rehabilitation*. 2010;7:1-16.

33. Kutner NG, Zhang R, Butler AJ, Wolf SL, Alberts JL. Quality of life change associated with robotic-assisted therapy to improve hand motor function in patients with subacute stroke: a randomized clinical trial. *Physical Therapy*. 2010;90:493-504.

34. Daly JJ, Hogan N, Perepezko EM, et al. Response to upper-limb robotics and functional neuromuscular stimulation following stroke. *The Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development*. 2005;42:723-736.

35. Fasoli S, Fragala-Pinkham M, Hughes R, et al. Upper limb robotic therapy for children with hemiplegia. *American Journal of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation*. 2008;87:929-936.

36. Website. http://interactive-motion.com. 2015.

37. Website. http://www.hocoma.com/en/. 2015.

38. Sapin J. Design of an interactive robot for the rehabilitation of the upper limb in stroke patients [In French]. 2010;(2010):1-332.

39. Balasubramanian S, Colombo R, Sterpi I, Sanguineti V, Burdet E. Robotic assessment of upper limb motor function after stroke. *American Journal of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation*. 2012;91:255-269.

40. Andresen EM. Criteria for assessing the tools of disability outcomes research. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2000;81:S15-S20.

41. Gutenbrunner C, Ward AB, Chamberlain MA. White book on physical and rehabilitation medicine in Europe. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2009;39(45):1-48.

42. Mcconnell K, Johnston L, Kerr C. Upper limb function and deformity in cerebral palsy: a review of classification systems. *Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology*. 2011:799-805.

43. Klingels K, Jaspers E, Van de Winckel A, et al. A systematic review of arm activity measures for children with hemiplegic cerebral palsy. *Clinical Rehabilitation*. 2010;24:887-900.

44. Schiariti V, Klassen AF, Cieza A, et al. Comparing contents of outcome measures in cerebral palsy using the international classification of functioning (ICF-CY): A systematic review. *European Journal of Paediatric Neurology*. 2014;18:1-12.

45. Jaspers E, Desloovere K, Bruyninckx H, et al. Review of quantitative measurements of upper limb movements in hemiplegic cerebral palsy. *Gait & Posture*. 2009;30:395-404.

46. Ashford S, Slade M, Malaprade F, Turner-stokes L. Evaluation of functional outcome measures for the hemiparetic upper limb: a systematic review. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2008;40:787-795.

47. Velstra I-marie, Ballert CS, Cieza A. A systematic literature review of outcome measures for upper extremity function using the international classification of functioning, disability, and health as reference. *American Academy of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2011;3:846-860.

48. DeMatteo C, Law M, Russel D, et al. *QUEST: Quality of Upper Extremity Skills Test.* (Halimton, ed.). Ontario, Canada: McMaster University, Neurodevelopmental Clinical Research Unit; 1992.

49. Fugl-Meyer A, Jääasköo L, Leyman I, Olsson S, Steglind S. The post-stroke hemiplegic patient. A method for evaluation of physical performance. *Scandinavian Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 1975;7:13-31.

50. Berg M, Jahnsen R, Frøslie KF, Hussain A. Reliability of the Pediatric Evaluation of Disability Inventory (PEDI). *Physical & Occupational Therapy in Pediatrics*. 2004;24:61-77.

51. Duncan PW, Bode RK, Lai SM, Perera S. Rasch analysis of a new stroke-specific outcome scale : the stroke impact scale. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2003;84:950-963.

52. Hou W-hsuan, Shih C-lin, Chou Y-tai, et al. Development of a computerized adaptive testing system of the Fugl-Meyer motor scale in stroke patients. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2012;93:1014-1020.

53. Chen H-fang, Wu C-yi, Lin K-chung, et al. Rash validation of the streamlined Wolf Motor Function Test in people with chronic stroke and subacute stroke. *Physical Therapy*. 2012;92:1017-1027.

54. Wagner J, Rhodes J, Patten C. Reproducibility and minimal detectable change of threedimensional kinematic analysis of reaching tasks in peaple with hemiparesis after stroke. *Physical Therapy*. 2008;88:652-663.

55. Caimmi M, Carda S, Giovanzana C, et al. Using kinematic analysis to evaluate constraint-induced movement therapy in chronic stroke patients. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2008;22:31-9.

56. Chang J-J, Wu T-I, Wu W-L, Su F-C. Kinematical measure for spastic reaching in children with cerebral palsy. *Clinical biomechanics (Bristol, Avon)*. 2005;20:381-388.

57. Coluccini M, Stefano E, Martelloni C, Sgandurra G, Cioni G. Kinematic characterization of functional reach to grasp in normal and in motor disabled children. *Gait & Posture*. 2007;25:493-501.

58. Jaspers E, Feys H, Bruyninckx H, et al. The reliability of upper limb kinematics in children with hemiplegic cerebral palsy. *Gait & Posture*. 2011;33:568-75.

59. Hurvitz EA, Conti GE, Brown SH. Changes in movement characteristics of the spastic upper extremity after botulinum toxin injection. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2003;84:444-454.

60. Finley M a., Fasoli SE, Dipietro L, et al. Short-duration robotic therapy in stroke patients with severe upper-limb motor impairment. *The Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development*. 2005;42:683-692.

61. Krebs HI, Fasoli SE, Dipietro L, et al. Motor learning characterizes habilitation of children with hemiplegic cerebral palsy. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2012;26:855-860.

62. Kreulen M, Smeulders MJC, Veeger HEJ, Hage JJ. Movement patterns of the upper extremity and trunk associated with impaired forearm rotation in patients with hemiplegic cerebral palsy compared to healthy controls. *Gait & Posture*. 2007;25:485-492.

63. Butler EE, Rose J. The Pediatric Upper Limb Motion Index and a temporal–spatial logistic regression: quantitative analysis of upper limb movement disorders during the reach & grasp cycle. *Journal of Biomechanics*. 2012;45:945-951.

64. Reid S, Elliott C, Alderson J, Lloyd D, Elliott B. Repeatability of upper limb kinematics for children with and without cerebral palsy. *Gait & Posture*. 2010;32:10-17.

65. Rönnqvist L, Rösblad B. Kinematic analysis of unimanual reaching and grasping movements in children with hemiplegic cerebral palsy. *Clinical Biomechanics*. 2007;22:165-175.

66. Mackey AH, Walt SE, Stott NS. Deficits in upper-limb task performance in children with hemiplegic cerebral palsy as defined by 3-dimensional kinematics. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2006;87:207-215.

67. Ricken AXC, Bennett SJ, Savelsbergh GJP. Coordination of reaching in children with spastic hemiparetic cerebral palsy under different task demands. *Human Kinetics*. 2005;9:357-371.

68. Van Thiel E, Steenbergen B. Shoulder and hand displacements during hitting, reaching and grasping movements in hemiparetic cerebral palsy. *Motor Control*. 2001;2:166-182.

69. Jaspers E, Desloovere K, Bruyninckx H, et al. Three-dimensional upper limb movement characteristics in children with hemiplegic cerebral palsy and typically developing children. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*. 2011;32:2283-2294.

70. Schneiberg S, Mckinley P, Gisel E, Sveistrup H, Levin MF. Reliability of kinematic measures of functional reaching in children with cerebral palsy. *Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology*. 2010;52:167-173.

71. Butler EE, Ladd AL, Louie SA, et al. Three-dimensional kinematics of the upper limb during a reach and grasp cycle for children. *Gait & Posture*. 2010;32:72-77.

72. Fitoussi F, Diop A, Maurel N, et al. Upper limb motion analysis in children with hemiplegic cerebral palsy: proximal kinematic changes after distal botulinum toxin or surgical treatments. *Journal of Children's Orthopaedics*. 2011;5:363-370.

73. Mackey AH, Miller F, Walt SE, Waugh M, Stott NS. Use of three-dimensional kinematic analysis following upper limb botulinum toxin A for children with hemiplegia. *European Journal of Neurology*. 2008;15:1191-1198.

74. Ramos E, Latash P, Hurvitz A, Brown S. Quantification of upper extremity function using kinematic analysis. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 1997;78:491-496.

75. Rohrer B, Fasoli S, Krebs HI, et al. Movement smoothness changes during stroke recovery. *The Journal of Neuroscience*. 2002;22:8297-8304.

76. Ellis MD, Sukal T, Demott T, A JP. Augmenting clinical evaluation of hemiparetic arm movement with a laboratory-based quantitative measurement of kinematics as a function of limb loading. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2008;22:321-329.

77. Feng X, Winters JM. A pilot study evaluating use of a computer-assisted neurorehabilitation platform for upper-extremity stroke assessment. *Journal of Neuroengineering and Rehabilitation*. 2009;6:1-15.

78. Bosecker C, Dipietro L, Volpe B, Krebs HI. Kinematic robot-based evaluation scales and clinical counterparts to measure upper limb motor performance in patients with chronic stroke. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2010;24:62-69.

79. Wu C-Y, Chen C-L, Tang SF, Lin K-C, Huang Y-Y. Kinematic and clinical analyses of upper-extremity movements after constraint-induced movement therapy in patients with stroke: a randomized controlled trial. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2007;88:964-970.

80. Fridman E, Crespo M, Gomez Argüello S, et al. Kinematic improvement following Botulinum Toxin-A injection in upper limb spasticity fridman. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry*. 2010;81:423-427.

81. Bensmail D, Robertson JVG, Fermanian C, Roby-Brami A. Botulinum toxin to treat upper-limb spasticity in hemiparetic patients: analysis of function and kinematics of reaching movements. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2010;24:273-281.

82. Murphy MA, Willén C, Sunnerhagen KS. Kinematic variables quantifying upperextremity performance after stroke during reaching and drinking from a glass. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2011;25:71-80.

83. Rundquist J, Dumit M, Hartley J, Finley MA. Three-dimensional shoulder complex kinematics in individuals with upper extremity impairment from chronic stroke. *Disability and Rehabilitation*. 2012;34:402-407.

84. Combs SA, Finley MA, Henss M, et al. Effects of a repetitive gaming intervention on upper extremity impairments and function in persons with chronic stroke: a preliminary study. *Disability and Rehabilitation*. 2012;34:1291-1298.

85. Van Kordelaar J, Van Wegen EE, Nijland H, et al. Downloaded from http://ptjournal.apta.org/ by guest on April 24, 2015. *Physical Therapy*. 2012;92:142-151.

86. Oujamaa L, Relave I, Froger J, Mottet D, Pelissier J-Y. Rehabilitation of arm function after stroke. Literature review. *Annals of Physical and Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2009;52:269-93.

87. Novak I, Mcintyre S, Morgan C, et al. A systematic review of interventions for children with cerebral palsy: state of the evidence. *Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology*. 2013;55:885-910.

88. Pollock A, Farmer S, Brady M, et al. Interventions for improving upper limb function after stroke. *Cochrane database of systematic reviews*. 2014;(11):1-161.

89. Sakzewski L, Ziviani J, Boyd RN. Efficacy of upper limb therapies for unilateral cerebral palsy: a meta-analysis. *Pediatrics*. 2014;133(1):175-204.

90. Sakzewski L, Ziviani J, Boyd R. Systematic review and meta-analysis of therapeutic management of upper-limb dysfunction in children. *Pediatrics*. 2009;123(6):1111-1122.

91. Norouzi-Gheidari N, Archambault PS, Fung J. Effects of robot-assisted therapy on stroke rehabilitation in upper limbs: Systematic review and meta-analysis of the literature. *The Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development*. 2012;49:479-496.

92. Mehrholz J, Hädrich A, Platz T, Kugler J, Pohl M. Electromechanical and robotassisted arm training for improving generic activities of daily living, arm function, and arm muscle strength after stroke (Review). *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. 2012;(6):1-65.

93. Brokaw EB, Nichols D, Holley RJ, Lum PS. Robotic therapy provides a stimulus for upper limb motor recovery after stroke that is complementary to and distinct from conventional therapy. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2014;28:367-376.

94. Conroy SS, Whitall J, Dipietro L, et al. Effect of gravity on robot-assisted motor training after chronic stroke: a randomized trial. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2011;92:1754-1761.

95. Volpe B, Krebs HI, Hogan N, et al. A novel approach to stroke rehabilitation: Robotaided sensorimotor stimulation. *Neurology*. 2000;54:1938-1944.

96. Volpe BT, Lynch D, Rykman-Berland A, et al. Intensive sensorimotor arm training mediated by therapist or robot improves hemiparesis in patients with chronic stroke. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2008;22(3):305-10.

97. Masiero S, Celia A, Rosati G, Armani M. Robotic-assisted rehabilitation of the upper limb after acute stroke. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2007;88:142-9.

98. Sale P, Franceschini M, Mazzoleni S, et al. Effects of upper limb robot-assisted therapy on motor recovery in subacute stroke patients. *Journal of Neuroengineering and Rehabilitation*. 2014;11:1-8.

99. Frascarelli F, Masia L, Di Rosa G, et al. The impact of robotic rehabilitation in children with acquired or congenital movement disorders. *European Journal of Physical and Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2009;45(1):135-41.

100. Krebs HI, Ladenheim B, Hippolyte C, Mast J. Robot-assisted task-specific training in cerebral palsy. *Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology*. 2009;51:140-145.

101. Laver K, George S, Thomas J, Crotty M. Virtual reality for stroke rehabilitation. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. 2011;(9):1-54.

102. Molier BI, Asseldonk EHFVAN, Hermens HJ, Jannink MJA. Nature, timing, frequency and type of augmented feedback; does it influence motor relearning of the hemiparetic arm after stroke? A systematic review. *Disability and Rehabilitation*. 2010;32:1799-1809.

103. Lang CE, Macdonald JR, Reisman DS, et al. Observation of amounts of movement practice provided during stroke rehabilitation. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2009;90:1692-1698.

104. Novak D, Nagle A, Keller U, Riener R. Increasing motivation in robot-aided arm rehabilitation with competitive and cooperative gameplay. *Journal of Neuroengineering and Rehabilitation*. 2014;11:1-15.

105. Krebs HI, Dipietro L, Volpe BT, Hogan N. Rehabilitation robotics: performance-based progressive robot-assisted therapy. *Autonomous Robots*. 2003;15:7-20.

106. Gordon AM, Schneider JA, Ashley C, Charles J. Efficacy of a hand–arm bimanual intensive therapy (HABIT) in children with hemiplegic cerebral palsy: a randomized control trial. *Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology*. 2007;49:830-838.

107. Ronsse R, Lenzi T, Vitiello N, et al. Oscillator-based assistance of cyclical movements : model-based and model-free approaches. *Medical & Biological Engineering & Computing*. 2011;49:1173-1185.

108. Leconte P, Ronsse R. Pilot study: rhythmic upper-limb therapy improves both rhythmic and discrete movement features after stroke. In: *13th Belgian day on biomedical engineering*.; 2014:1-2.

109. Abdollahi F, Lazarro EDC, Listenberger M, et al. Error augmentation enhancing arm recovery in individuals with chronic stroke: a randomized crossover design. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2013;28:120-128.
110. Moher D, Hopewell S, Schulz KF, et al. Consort 2010 explanation and elaboration: updated guidelines for reporting parallel group randomised trials. *Journal of clinical Epidemiology*. 2010;63:1-37.

111. Keller J. Sport and physical activity and motor skills in children [In French]. Vigot. Paris; 1992.

112. Cools W, Martelaer KD, Samaey C, Andries C. Movement skill assessment of typically developing preschool children: a review of seven movement skill assessment tools. *Journal of Sport Science and Medicine*. 2009;8:154-168.

113. Duger T, Bumin M, Uyanik E, Kayihan H. The assessment of Bruininks-Oseretsky test of motor proficiency in children. *Pediatric Rehabilitation*. 1999;3:125-131.

114. Olivier I, Hay L, Bard C, Fleury M. Age-related differences in the reaching and grasping coordination in children: unimanual and bimanual tasks. *Experimental Brain Research*. 2007;179:17-27.

115. Petuskey K, Bagley A, Abdala E, James MA, Rab G. Upper extremity kinematics during functional activities: three-dimensional studies in a normal pediatric population. *Gait & Posture*. 2007;25:573-579.

116. Gilliaux M, Lejeune TM, Detrembleur C, et al. Using the robotic device reaplan as a valid, reliable, and sensitive tool to quantify upper limb impairments in stroke patients. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2014;46:117-125.

117. Gilliaux M, Lejeune T, Detrembleur C, et al. A robotic device as a sensitive quantitative tool to assess upper limb impairments in stroke patients: a preliminary prospective cohort study. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2012;44:210-217.

118. Paré M, Dugas C. Developmental changes in prehension during childhood. *Experimental Brain Research*. 1999;125:239-247.

119. Bruininks R. Bruininks-Oseretsky Test of Motor Proficiency Owner's Manual. (Circle Pines, ed.). Minnesota; 1978.

120. Gilliaux M, Renders A, Dispa D, et al. Upper limb robot-assisted therapy in cerebral palsy: a single-blind randomized controlled trial. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2015;29:183-192.

121. Desrosiers J, Bravo G, Hébert R, Dutil E, Mercier L. Validation of the Box and Block Test as a measure of dexterity of elderly people: reliability, validity, and norms studies. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 1994;75:751-755.

122. American Psychiatric Association. *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM IV-TR)*. 4th ed. (American Psychiatric Association, ed.). Washington; 2000.

123. Spironello C, Hay J, Missiuna B, Faught E, Cairney J. Concurrent and construct validation of the short form of the Bruininks-Oseretsky Test of Motor Proficiency and the Movement-ABC when administered under field conditions: implications for screening. *Child Care Health and Development*. 2010;36:499-507.

124. Lo HS, Xie SQ. Exoskeleton robots for upper-limb rehabilitation: state of the art and future prospects. *Medical Engineering and Physics*. 2012;34:261-268.

125. Ferreira ML, Sherrington C, Smith K, et al. Physical activity improves strength, balance and endurance in adults aged 40–65 years: a systematic review. *Journal of Physiotherapy*. 2012;58:145-156.

126. Carmeli E, Patish H, Coleman R. The Aging Hand. *Journal of Gerontology*. 2003;58:146-152.

127. Hirsch CH, Buzkova P, Robbins JA, Patel KV, Newman AB. Predicting late-life disability and death by the rate of decline in physical performance measures. *Age and Ageing*. 2012;41:155-161.

128. Incel NA, Sezgin M, As I, Cimen OB, Sahin G. The geriatric hand: correlation of hand-muscle function and activity restriction in elderly. *International Journal of Rehabilitation Research*. 2009;32:213-218.

129. Gilliaux M, Dierckx F, Vanden Berghe L, et al. Age effects on upper limb kinematics assessed by the reaplan robot in healthy school-aged children. *Annals of Biomedical Engineering*. 2014;Epub ahead:1-9.

130. Maitra KK, Junkins MD. Upper extremity movement pattern of a common drinking task in well elderly women: A pilot study. *Occupational Therapy International*. 2004;11:67-81.

131. Coats RO, Wann JP. Reaching a better understanding of the control of bimanual movements in older adults. *PloS one*. 2012;7:e47222.

132. Mathiowetz V, Volland G, Kashman N, Weber K. Adult norms for the Box and Block Test of manual dexterity. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*. 1985;39:386-391.

133. Mathiowetz V, Federman S, Wiemer D. Box and Block Test of manual dexterity: Norms for 6-19 Year Olds. *Canadian Journal of Occupational Therapy*. 1985;52:241-245.

134. Carpinella I, Cattaneo D, Bertoni R, Ferrarin M. Robot training of upper limb in multiple sclerosis: comparing protocols with or without manipulative task components. *IEEE Transactions on Neural Systems and Rehabilitation Engineering*. 2012;20:351-360.

135. Vergaro E, Squeri V, Brichetto G, et al. Adaptive robot training for the treatment of incoordination in multiple sclerosis. *Journal of Neuroengineering and Rehabilitation*. 2010;7:1-11.

136. Lee MJ, Kim SL, Lyoo CH, Lee MS. Kinematic analysis in patients with Parkinson's disease and SWEDD. *Journal of Parkinson's Disease*. 2014;4:421-430.

137. Isenberg C, Conrad B. Kinematic properties of slow arm movements in Parkinson's disease. *Journal of Neurology*. 1994;241:323-330.

138. Schaal S, Sternad D, Osu R, Kawato M. Rhythmic arm movement is not discrete. *Nature Neurocience*. 2004;7:1137-1145.

139. Duncan PW, Zorowitz R, Bates B, et al. Management of adult stroke rehabilitation care: a clinical practice guideline. *Stroke*. 2005;36:100-143.

140. Ward NS. The neural substrates of motor recovery after focal damage to the central nervous system. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2006;87:30-35.

141. Hayward K, Barber R, Brauer S. Interventions to promote upper limb recovery in stroke survivors with severe paresis: a systematic review. *Disability and Rehabilitation*. 2010;32:1973-1986.

142. Kwakkel G, Kollen BJ, Krebs HI. Effects of robot-assisted therapy on upper limb recovery after stroke: a systematic review. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2008;22:111-121.

143. Prange GB, Jannink MJ a., Groothuis-Oudshoorn CGM, Hermens HJ, IJzerman MJ. Systematic review of the effect of robot-aided therapy on recovery of the hemiparetic arm after stroke. *The Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development*. 2006;43:171-184.

144. Krebs HI, Volpe BT, Palazzolo J, et al. *Robot-aided neuro-rehabilitation in stroke: interim results on the follow-up of 76 patients and on movement performance indices.* IOS press. (Mokhtari M, ed.). Amsterdam; 2001:45-59.

145. Gregson JM, Leathley MJ, Moore AP, et al. Reliability of measurements of muscle tone and muscle power in stroke patients. *Age and Ageing*. 2000;29:223-228.

146. Chino N, Sonoda S, Domen K, Saitoh E, Kimura A. *Stroke impairment assessment set*. Springer. (Chino N, Melvin J, eds.). Tokyo; 1996:19-31.

147. Penta M, Tesio L, Arnould C, Zancan A, Thonnard J-louis. The ABILHAND questionnaire as a measure of manual ability in chronic stroke patients. *Stroke*. 2001;32:1627-1634.

148. Lance JW. Disordered muscle tone and movement. *Clinical and Experimental Neurology*. 1981;18:27-35.

149. Dipietro L, Krebs HI, Fasoli SE, et al. Changing motor synergies in chronic stroke. *Journal of Neurophysiology*. 2007;98:757-768.

150. Dukelow SP, Herter TM, Moore KD, et al. Quantitative assessment of limb position sense following stroke. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2010;24:178-187.

151. Abdullah HA, Tarry C, Datta R, Mittal GS, Abderrahim M. Dynamic biomechanical model for assessing and monitoring robot-assisted upper-limb therapy. *Journal of Rehabilitation Research & Development*. 2007;44:43-62.

152. Housman SJ, Scott KM, Reinkensmeyer DJ. A randomized controlled trial of gravitysupported, computer-enhanced arm exercise for individuals with severe hemiparesis. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2009;23:505-514.

153. Jarrassé N, Tagliabue M, Robertson JVG, et al. A methodology to quantify alterations in human upper limb movement during co-manipulation with an exoskeleton. *IEEE Transactions on Neural Systems and Rehabilitation Engineering*. 2010;18:389-397.

154. Gladstone DJ, Danells CJ, Black SE. The Fugl-Meyer assessment of motor recovery after stroke: a critical review of its measurement properties. *The Americain Society of Neurorehabilitation*. 2002;16:232-240.

155. Kovacs FM, Abraira V, Royuela A, et al. Minimum detectable and minimal clinically important changes for pain in patients with nonspecific neck pain. *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*. 2008;9:1-9.

156. Finley M a, Dipietro L, Ohlhoff J, et al. The effect of repeated measurements using an upper extremity robot on healthy adults. *Journal of Applied Biomechanics*. 2009;25:103-110.

157. Sanford J, Moreland J, Swanson LR, Stratford PW, Gowland C. Reliability of the Fugl-Meyer assessment for testing motor performance in patients following stroke. *Physical Therapy*. 1993;73:447-454.

158. de Vet HCW, Terwee CB, Knol DL, Bouter LM. When to use agreement versus reliability measures. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*. 2006;59:1033-1039.

159. Bouffioulx E, Arnould C, Thonnard J-louis. SATIS-stroke: a satisfaction measure of activities and participation in the actual environment experienced by patients with chronic stroke. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2008;40:836-843.

160. Ozcan A, Tulum Z, L. P, Baskurt F. Comparison of pressure pain threshold, grip strength, dexterity and touch pressure of dominant and non-dominant hands within and between right- and left-handed subjects. *Journal of Korean Medical Science*. 2004;19:874-878.

161. Ikegami T, Hirashima M, Taga G, Nozaki D. Asymmetric transfer of visuomotor learning between discrete and rhythmic movements. *The Journal of Neuroscience*. 2010;30:4515-4521.

162. Howard IS, J.N. I, Wolpert DM. Separate representations of dynamics in rhythmic and discrete movements: evidence from motor learning. *Journal of Neurophysiology*. 2011;105:1722-1731.

163. Blair E, Watson L. Epidemiology of cerebral palsy. *Seminars in Fetal & Neonatal Medicine*. 2006;11:117-125.

164. Garvey MA, Giannetti ML, Alter KE, Lum PS. Cerebral palsy: new approaches to therapy. *Current Neurology and Neuroscience Reports*. 2007;7:147-155.

165. Holt RL, Mikati MA. Care for child development: basic science rationale and effects of interventions. *Pediatric Neurology*. 2011;44:239-253.

166. Fasoli S, Ladenheim B, Mast J, Kerbs H. New horizons for robot-assisted therapy in pediatrics. *American Journal of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation*. 2012;91:280-289.

167. Aharonson V, Krebs HI. Prediction of response to robot-aided motor neuro-rehabilitation of children with cerebral palsy. *Biomedical Signal Processing and Control*. 2011;7:180-184.

168. Thorley M, Lannin N, Cusick A, Novak I, Boyd R. Reliability of the quality of upper extremity skills test for children with cerebral palsy aged 2 to 12 years. *Physical & Occupational Therapy in Pediatrics*. 2012;32:4-21.

169. Numanoglu A, Gunel MK. Intraobserver reliability of modified Ashworth scale and modified Tardieu scale in the assessment of spasticity in children with cerebral palsy. *Acta Orthopaedica et Traumatologica Turcica*. 2012;46:196-200.

170. Willemse L, Brehm MA, Scholtes VA, et al. Reliability of isometric lower-extremity muscle strength measurements in children with cerebral palsy: implications for measurement design. *Physical Therapy*. 2013;93:935-941.

171. Eek M, Kroksmark A, E B. Isometric muscle torque in children 5 to 15 years of age: normative data. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2006;87:1091-1999.

172. Arnould C, Penta M, Renders A, Thonnard J-louis. ABILHAND-Kids. A measure of manual ability in children with cerebral palsy. *Neurology*. 2004;63:1045-1052.

173. Noreau L, Lepage C, Boissiere L, et al. Measuring participation in children with disabilities using the Assessment of Life Habits. *Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology*. 2007;49:666-671.

174. Chen H-mei, Chen CC, Hsueh I-ping, Huang S-ling, Hsieh C-lin. Test-retest reproducibility and smallest real difference of 5 hand function tests in patients with stroke. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2009;23:435-440.

175. Fasoli SE, Krebs HI, Stein J, Frontera WR, Hogan N. Effects of robotic therapy on motor impairment and recovery in chronic stroke. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2003;84:477-482.

176. Wolinsky FD, Weg MWV, Howren MB, Jones MP, Dotson MM. A randomized controlled trial of cognitive training using a visual speed of processing intervention in middle aged and older adults. *PloS One.* 2013;8:e61624.

177. Randall M, Carlin J, Chondros P, Reddihough D. Reliability of the Melbourne assessment of unilateral upper limb function. *Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology*. 2001;43:761-767.

178. Holmefur M, Aarts P, Hoare B, Krumlinde-Sundholm L. Test-retest and alternate forms reliability of the assisting hand assessment. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2009;41:886-891.

179. Fasoli SE, Fragala-Pinkham M, Hughes R, et al. Robotic therapy and botulinum toxin type A: a novel intervention approach for cerebral palsy. *American Journal of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation*. 2008;87:1022-1025.

180. Gilliaux M, Lejeune T, Sapin J, et al. Age effects on upper limb kinematics assessed by the REAplan robot in healthy subjects aged from 3 to 93 years old. *Annals of Biomedical Engineering - Submit for publication*.

181. Chang Y-jen, Chen S-fang, Huang J-da. A kinect-based system for physical rehabilitation: A pilot study for young adults with motor disabilities. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*. 2011;32:2566-2570.

182. Johnson MJ, Feng X, Johnson LM, Winters JM. Potential of a suite of robot/computerassisted motivating systems for personalized, home-based, stroke rehabilitation. *Journal of Neuroengineering and Rehabilitation*. 2007;17:1-17.

183. Snider L, Majnemer A, Darsaklis V. Virtual reality as a therapeutic modality for children with cerebral palsy. *Developmental Neurorehalitation*. 2010;13:120-128.

184. Yam W, Leung M. Interrater reliability of modified ashworth scale and modified tardieu scale in children with spastic cerebral palsy. *Journal of Child Neurology*. 2006;21:1031-1035.

185. Dehem S, Lejeune T, Sapin J, et al. Assessment of upper limb spasticity using the REAplan in patients with stroke. *In preparation*.

186. Stinear C, Ackerley S, Byblow W. Rehabilitation is initiated early after stroke, but most motor rehabilitation trials are not: a systematic review. *Stroke*. 2013;44:2039-2045.

187. Galinski D, Sapin J, Dehez B. Optimal design of an alignment-free two-DOF rehabilitation robot for the shoulder complex. In: *Rehabilitation Robotics, IEEE International Conference*.; 2013:1-8.

188. Lum P, Burgar C, Shor P, Majmundar M, Van der Loos M. Robot-assisted movement training compared with conventional therapy techniques for the rehabilitation of upper-limb motor function after stroke. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2002;83:952-959.

189. Wu C-Y, Yang C-L, Chuang L-L, et al. Effect of therapist-based versus robot-assisted bilateral arm training on motor control functional performance, and quality of life after chronic stroke: a clinical trial. *Physical Therapy*. 2012;92:1006-1016.

190. Bleyenheuft Y, Arnould C, Brandao MB, Bleyenheuft C, Gordon AM. Hand and arm bimanual intensive therapy including lower extremity (HABIT-ILE) in children with unilateral spastic cerebral palsy: a randomized trial. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2014;Epub ahead:1-13.

191. Burgar CG, Lum PS, Scremin A, et al. Robot-assisted upper-limb therapy in acute rehabilitation setting following stroke: Department of Veterans Affairs multisite clinical trial. *Journal of Rehabilitation Research & Development*. 2011;48:445-458.

192. Hesse S, Werner C, Pohl M, et al. Computerized arm training improves the motor control of the severely affected arm after stroke: a single-blinded randomized trial in two centers. *Stroke*. 2005;36:1960-1966.

193. Hsieh Y-wei, Wu C-yi, Liao W, et al. Effects of treatment intensity in upper limb robot-assisted therapy for chronic stroke: a pilot randomized controlled trial. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2011;25:503-511.

194. Liao W-wen, Wu C-yi, Hsieh Y-wei, Lin K-chung, Chang W-ying. Effects of robotassisted upper limb rehabilitation on daily function and real-world arm activity in patients with chronic stroke: a randomized controlled trial. *Clinical Rehabilitation*. 2012;26:111-120.

195. Stinear CM, Petoe MA, Anwar S, Barber PA, Byblow WD. Bilateral priming accelerates recovery of upper limb function after stroke. A randomized controlled trial. *Stroke*. 2014;45:205-210.

196. DeJong S, Lang CE. Comparison of unilateral versus bilateral upper extremity task performance after stroke. *Topics in Stroke Rehabilitation*. 2012;19:294-305.

197. Morris JH, Wijck FV, Joice S, et al. A comparison of bilateral and unilateral upperlimb task training in early poststroke rehabilitation: a randomized controlled trial. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*. 2008;89:1237-1245.

198. Van Delden AEQV, Peper CE, Beek PJ, Kwakkel G. Unilateral versus bilateral upper limb exercise therapy after stroke: a systematic review. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*. 2012;44:106-117.

199. Dong VA-Q, Tung IVYH-H, Siu HW-Y, Fong KN-K. Studies comparing the efficacy of constraint-induced movement therapy and bimanual training in children with unilateral cerebral palsy: a systematic review. *Developmental Neurorehalitation*. 2013;16:133-143.

200. Lum PS, Burgar CG, Loos MVD, et al. MIME robotic device for upper-limb neurorehabilitation in subacute stroke subjects: a follow-up study. *Journal of Rehabilitation Research & Development*. 2006;43:631-642.

201. Wu C-Y, Yang C-L, Chen M-D, Lin K-C, Wu L-L. Unilateral versus bilateral robotassisted rehabilitation on arm-trunk control and functions post stroke: a randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Neuroengineering and Rehabilitation*. 2013;10:1-10.

202. Boyd RN, Ziviani J, Sakzewski L, et al. COMBIT: protocol of a randomised comparison trial of COMbined modified constraint induced movement therapy and bimanual intensive training with distributed model of standard upper limb rehabilitation in children with congenital hemiplegia. *BMC Neurology*. 2013;13:1-17.

203. McCombe Waller S, Whitall J. Bilateral arm training: Why and who benefits? *Neurorehabilitation*. 2008;23:29-41.

204. Sakzewski L, Ziviani J, Abbott DF, et al. Randomized trial of constraint-induced movement therapy and bimanual training on activity outcomes for children with congenital hemiplegia. *Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology*. 2011;53:313-320.

205. Whitall J, McCombe Waller S, Sorkin JD, et al. Bilateral and unilateral arm training improve motor function through differing neuroplastic mechanisms: a single-blinded randomized controlled trial. *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*. 2011;25:118-129.

206. Stinear CM, Barber PA, Coxon JP, Fleming MK, Byblow WD. Priming the motor system enhances the effects of upper limb therapy in chronic stroke. *Brain*. 2008;131:1-10.

207. Nudo RJ. Recovery after brain injury: mechanisms and principles. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*. 2013;7:1-14.

208. Nudo RJ, Wise BM, SiFuentes F, Milliken GW. Neural substrates for the effects of rehabilitation traning on motor recovery after ischemic infarct. *Science*. 1996;272:1791-1794.

Abbreviations

# Abbreviations

2D	2 Spatial Dimensions					
3D	3 Spatial Dimensions					
ADL	Activities of Daily Living					
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance					
AVC	Accidents Vasculaires Cérébraux					
BB	Box and Block test					
BMI	Body Mass Index					
BOTMP	Bruininks-Oseretsky Test of Motor Proficiency					
CIMT	Constraint-Induced Movement Therapy					
СР	Cerebral Palsy					
СТ	Conventional Therapy					
CV	Coefficient of Variation					
ICC	Intraclass Correlation Coefficient					
ICF	International Classification of Functioning, Disability, and Health					
IMoC	Infirmité Motrice d'origine Cérébrale					
IQR	Interquartile Range					
L	Left					
MACS	Manual Ability Classification System					
MAS	Modified Ashworth Scale					
MDC	Minimal Detectable Change					
N/A	Not Applicable					
PCA	Principal Component Analysis					
PEDI	Pediatric Evaluation of Disability Inventory					
Q1	First Quartile					
Q3	Third Quartile					
QUEST	Quality of Upper Extremity Skills Test					
R	Right					
RAT	Robot-Assisted Therapy					
RCT	Randomized Controlled Trial					

# Abbreviations

SD	Standard Deviation
SEM	Standard Error of Measurement
SIAS	Stroke Impairment Assessment Set
USFMA	Upper Limb Sub-score of the Fugl-Meyer Assessment

# Annexes

The first of part of this PhD thesis standardized a protocol to assess upper limb kinematics in Cerebral Palsy (CP) children and stroke adults, by using the REAplan robot. This annex aims helping clinicians and researchers to reproduce this protocol, by providing the details of patient installation, tasks instructions and interpretation of kinematic indices.

#### **Patient installation**

The standardization of patient's installation is essential to ensure patient's security and reliability of the procedure. This installation depends on patients' impairments/morphology and should be the same at each assessment session. Please respect these following instructions:

- Place the patient in a fixed and stable chair. To avoid any transfer, a wheelchair with reliable brakes is recommended.
- Place the patient in the middle and approximately 2 cm from the table edge (see illustrations below).





- The patient's feet should be stable. If necessary, place them on a footrest to stabilize them.
- A specific belt was developed to secure the patient's trunk, whatever the chair uses (classic chair or wheelchair). Secure the patient's trunk to minimize compensatory movements by respecting the following steps:



- Two handpieces were developed to adapt the assessment in function of patients' impairments. Choose the handpiece in function of the following instructions:

Cylindrical handpiece Spherical handpiece



The cylindrical handpiece is recommended in patients without spasticity of the forearm pronating muscles.



The spherical handpiece is recommended in patients with spasticity of the forearm pronating muscles.

- Place the chosen handpiece by respecting the following steps:



-





A structure was developed to support the forearm in patients with shoulder weakness. Place the support by respecting the following steps:



Three shell sizes of this support are available. Choose the size according to the patient's morphology, as described below:



Recommended in small children



Recommended in small adults and tall children

Extra large shell



Recommended in tall adults

- A glove was developed to support the hand in patients with hand weakness. Place the glove by respecting the following steps:



Three glove sizes are available. Choose the size according to the patient's morphology, as described below:





Recommended in small children

Large glove



Recommended in small adults and tall children

Extra large glove



Recommended in tall adults

#### **Tasks instructions**

For each task, a training phase should precede the registration phase. For each task, ten consecutive movements are performed and no velocity instruction is provided to the patient. The specific instructions of each task are provided below.

Free amplitude	Target		
"Reach straight out in front of you as far as possible and brought your arm back to the starting position."	"Go to the target as direct and accurate as possible"		
<ul> <li>Remarks:</li> <li>No break between the ten back and forth movements;</li> <li>Verbal Stimuli are allowed.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Remark:</li> <li>For each trial, patient goes himself to the target but the robot performs the return movement.</li> </ul>		
Circle	Square		
"Drive around the circle as best as you can, without stopping"	"Drive around the square as best as you can, without stopping"		
<ul> <li>Remarks:</li> <li>No break between the ten movements;</li> <li>Verbal Stimuli are allowed.</li> <li>The movements are performed clockwise with the right upper limb and counter-clockwise with the left one</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Remarks:</li> <li>No break between the ten movements;</li> <li>Verbal Stimuli are allowed.</li> <li>The movements are performed clockwise with the right upper limb and counter-clockwise with the left one.</li> </ul>		

### **Kinematic indices**

Each task is linked to specific indices. These indices are listed in the following table. For each index and task, YES means that the index is computed while NO means that the index is not computed. The interpretation of each index is also provided.

	Tasks	Target	Free	Circle	Square	Interpretation
Indices	$\searrow$		Amplitude			-
Amplitude (c	m)	NO	YES	NO	NO	Higher amplitude score indicates larger movements
CV Amplitud	e (%)	NO	YES	NO	NO	Higher CV amplitude score indicates more variability in the amplitude of movements
Inaccuracy (c	m)	YES	NO	YES	YES	Higher inaccuracy score indicates more inaccurate movements
CV inaccurac	y (%)	YES	NO	YES	YES	Higher CV inaccuracy score indicates more variability in the movements' accuracy
Straightness		YES	YES	NO	NO	Higher straightness score indicates more linear movements
CV Straightn	ess (%)	YES	YES	NO	NO	Higher CV straightness score indicates more variability in the movements' linearity
Velocity (cm/	's)	YES	YES	YES	YES	Higher velocity score indicates faster movements
CV Velocity	(%)	YES	YES	YES	YES	Higher CV velocity score indicates more variability in the movements' velocity
Smoothness		YES	YES	YES	YES	Higher smoothness score indicates smoother movements
CV Smoothne	ess (%)	YES	YES	YES	YES	Higher CV smoothness indicates more variability in the movements' smoothness

Abbreviation: CV = coefficient of variation

The first of part of the PhD thesis standardized a protocol to assess upper limb kinematics in Cerebral Palsy (CP) children and stroke adults, by using the REAplan robot. The four chapters did not provide all precisions about kinematic analyses. This annex aims helping researchers to reproduce analyses of these kinematic indices with REAplan or other devices.

For each task, the X and Y positions was recorded in function of time by the REAplan robot (frequency acquisition: 125 HZ). These acquisitions were analyzed by a specific customized program in a LabWindows/CVI (8.5) environment, as followed:

- X and Y position data were firstly filtered (Butterworth filter; cutoff frequency=12Hz; Order=2);
  - The filtered X and Y position data were derived to obtain velocity data in function of time. Each velocity data was computed by the following ratio:

$$v_i = \frac{x_{(i+n)} - x_{(i-n)}}{2.n.\Delta t}$$

Where  $v_i$  is a velocoty data for the frame *i*,  $x_{(i+n)}$  is the  $n^{\text{th}}$  position supra,  $x_{(i-n)}$  is the  $n^{\text{th}}$  position infra, n=5 and  $\Delta t$  is the elapsed time.

From these velocity and position data, the kinematic indices were computed as followed:

- Amplitude index (Free Amplitude task) corresponds to the farthest Y position obtained during the back and forth movement;
- Straightness index (Free Amplitude and Target tasks) corresponds to the optimal path divided by the path length covered by the subject; the optimal

path corresponds to the distance between the starting position and the final position of the movement.

- Target inaccuracy index (Target task) corresponds to the distance between the target position that the subject had to reach and the end position achieved by the subject;
- Shape inaccuracy index (Shape tasks) corresponds to:

$$\frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \sqrt{(Rx_i - Px_i)^2 + (Ry_i - Py_i)^2}}{n}$$

where n corresponds to the number of positions acquired during the exercise and related to the analyzed shape, Pxi and Pyi correspond to the X and Y coordinates of its positional data point and Rxi and Ryi correspond to the X and Y coordinates of the orthogonal projection of its point on the reference shape (cf. illustration in the Figure below). Thus, the shape inaccuracy index corresponds to the average of the distances between the measured performance points and their corresponding reference points (higher scores indicate more inaccurate movements).



Figure. Illustrations of (A) the circle of reference (black circle) and a circle performed by a stroke patient (black triangle symbols) and of (B) the calculation of the shape inaccuracy index. Each

reference point (grey circle symbol, [Rxi, Ryi]) corresponds to the minimal orthogonal projection of the performance point (Pxi, Pyi) on the shape of reference. The distances between all the related reference and performance points were measured and averaged to obtain the shape inaccuracy result.

- Velocity (all tasks) corresponds to the average of the velocity data computed during the movement.
- Smoothness index (all tasks) corresponds to the ratio of the mean velocity and the peak velocity. Mean velocity corresponds to the average of the velocity data computed during the movement. Peak velocity corresponds to the maximal velocity computed during the movement.
- Coefficient of Variation index (all tasks and all indices) is calculated from the subjects' 10 movements. For each index, the coefficient of variation corresponds to the ratio of the standard deviation and the average of the 10 kinematic results computed during the 10 movements.

# Université catholique de Louvain

Université catholique de Louvain Faculté des sciences de la motricité Institute of Neuroscience

Avenue Mounier 53, 1200 Bruxelles, Belgique Phone number: +32 (0)2 764 53 75 Fax number: +32 (0)2 764 53 60 http://www.uclouvain.be/ions



Cerebral palsy (CP) and stroke are major causes of permanent disabilities. These disabilities justify intensive interdisciplinary rehabilitation and regular assessments, which could be optimized using robotics. This PhD thesis investigated the clinical interest in robotic devices to assess and rehabilitate upper limb movements in CP children and stroke adults. This investigation was performed with the REAplan robot, which is an end-effector robotic device that moves the patient's upper limb in a horizontal plane using various assistance modes (i.e., active, active-passive, passive). The first part of this thesis investigated how a robotic device could quantitatively assess upper limb movements in both populations. A standardized protocol was developed to assess upper limb kinematics using the REAplan robot in CP children and stroke adults. The reproducibility, validity, responsiveness and reference standards of this protocol were established, and a short version of this protocol was provided to facilitate the assessment of upper limb kinematics in routine clinical practice. The second part of this thesis investigated how a robotic device could efficiently rehabilitate upper limb movements in CP children. A standardized protocol for robot-assisted therapy (RAT) was first developed according to the current recommendations in CP neuro-rehabilitation. This protocol was used in a single-blind randomized controlled trial that assessed the efficacy of RAT in CP children. This trial showed that the combination of conventional therapy (CT) and RAT could significantly improve upper limb kinematics and manual dexterity in CP children compared with CT alone. Thus, robotic devices could quantitatively assess and efficiently rehabilitate upper limb movements in CP children and stroke adults. These findings would not have been possible without close collaboration between engineers, technicians, clinicians and researchers. Further similar collaborations should be encouraged to facilitate technological integration in rehabilitation.